THE ROLE OF P53 AND HYPOXIA IN NUCLEOTIDE EXCISION REPAIR

~

THE ROLE OF P53 AND HYPOXIA IN NUCLEOTIDE EXCISION REPAIR

By

DIANA DREGOESC, B.Sc.

A Thesis

Submitted to the School of Graduate Studies

in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements

for the Degree

Doctor of Philosophy

McMaster University

© Copyright by Diana Dregoesc, December 2009

Abstract

The nucleotide excision repair (NER) pathway is essential for repair of UVinduced bulky DNA lesions. NER is divided into two subpathways: global genome repair (GGR) and transcription-coupled repair (TCR). UVC radiation has been shown to result in the formation of bulky DNA lesions, which are removed by NER. Previous published reports have shown a role for the p53 tumour suppressor protein in GGR and TCR, but the involvement of p53 in TCR has been controversial. In addition, it has also been suggested that hypoxia affects NER and expression of p53. In the present work, the role of p53, hypoxia and HIF-1 α in NER was investigated.

It was determined that p53 overexpression in primary human fibroblasts resulted in up-regulation of both the GGR and TCR subpathways of a UV-damaged reporter gene. Pre-treatment of cells with low UVC-fluence and p53 overexpression also induced an upregulation of GGR and TCR. These results are consistent with a p53-dependent upregulation of TCR and GGR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene, as well with a UVinducible TCR and GGR that is dependent on p53 expression prior to UV treatment.

Hypoxia coupled to low pH induced a transient up-regulation of p53 expression and NER in human primary normal fibroblasts and a concomitant decrease in UVC sensitivity. In contrast, in tumour cells hypoxia coupled to low pH resulted in a delayed, but not absent up-regulation of NER, which was p53-independent and did not result in a decrease in UVC sensitivity. We report here that it is the early transient p53-dependent up-regulation induced by hypoxia coupled to acidosis in human primary normal fibroblasts that may play a significant role in cellular UVC sensitivity. These data suggest a different cellular NER response to hypoxia compared to hypoxia coupled to low pH. The NER response to hypoxia and hypoxia coupled with acidosis was also different in primary cells when compared to tumour-derived cells.

It was demonstrated that expression of dominant-negative HIF-1 α in rat prostate tumour cells results in a reduction in host cell reactivation (HCR) of a UV-damaged reporter gene when compared to that in wild-type HIF-1 α cells under normoxic conditions suggesting that basal HIF-1 α expression may play an important role in NER. In addition we showed that hypoxia induced an up-regulation of NER in human primary normal fibroblasts that was delayed, but not absent in TCR-deficient CSB cells, suggesting a role for hypoxia in up-regulation of the GGR pathway of NER of a UVdamaged reporter gene. In contrast, HIF-1 α -overexpression under conditions of hypoxia resulted in a down-regulation of NER in normal fibroblasts, which was delayed, but not absent in CSB fibroblasts. These results suggest that HIF-1 α and CSB are involved in a hypoxia-induced NER response.

This work provides further evidence that both GGR and TCR are p53-dependent. In addition, this study provides evidence that hypoxia and hypoxia coupled to acidosis can up-regulate NER in both primary and tumour cells, and that HIF-1 α and the CSB protein play an important role in a hypoxia-induced NER response.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Andrew J. Rainbow for giving me the opportunity to be part of his lab, and for the valuable intellectual assistance and direction throughout my thesis project. I have experienced the best years of my schooling while being part of the Rainbow lab and that I owe to Dr. Rainbow. I have learned a great deal from him both in work and life perspective. He is an example of a great educator who knows when to provide guidance and when to allow for independent thinking. I would also like to sincerely thank Dr. André Bédard and Dr. Colin Nurse for serving on my supervisory committee and always being available and willing to provide feedback and suggestions for my project.

I would like to wish a special thanks to the past and present Rainbow lab members: Rob Cowan, Dr. Shaqil Kassam, Derrik Leach, Dr. David Lee, Dr. Photini Pitsikas, Adrian Rybak, Prachi Sharma, Shari Yasin, and Natalie Zacal. You have made my years here unforgettable and unique, you have showed me the true meaning of friendship and for that I am grateful. I would like to extend a special thank you to Natalie Zacal, who has helped me both as a co-worker and a friend. A special thanks to Rob Cowan for the many productive discussions and for his encouragement and understanding.

I would like to also thank my family, especially my mother and father, my aunt and grandmother who have supported my education interests and dreams without fail. They are amazing and I am very lucky to have such a loving and close family. Lastly, thank you God for giving me wisdom and strength to be able to finish this thesis successfully.

Table of Contents

CHAI	R 1
------	-----

Introduction	1
1.0 UV damage, cancer and DNA repair	2
 1.1 Overview 1.2 UV radiation and damage 1.3 UV-induced cancer 1.4 The role of DNA repair in cancer prevention and treatment 	2 2 4 4
2.0 Cisplatin	5
3.0 Nucleotide excision repair pathways	7
 3.1 DNA repair pathways 3.2 Nucleotide excision repair 3.3 Global genome repair 3.4 Transcription-coupled repair 	7 8 10 14
4.0 Repair-deficient syndromes	16
 4.1 Overview 4.2 Xeroderma pigmentosum 4.3 Cockayne syndrome 4.4 Trichothiodystrophy 4.5 Involvement of nucleotide excision repair proteins in base excision repair 	16 17 18 19 20
5.0 The p53 tumour suppressor protein	22
5.1 Overview 5.2 The role of p53 in global genome repair 5.3 The role of p53 in transcription-coupled repair	22 23 24
6.0 The tumour microenvironment	25
6.1 Hypoxia 6.2 Acidosis 6.3 Role of p53 in hypoxia and acidosis	25 28 29
7.0 Hypoxia-inducible factor 1	31
7.1 Overview 7.2 HIF-1 regulation 7.3 The role of HIF-1α in cancer 7.4 The link between HIF-1α, CSB and p53	31 31 32 33
8.0 Host cell reactivation assay	35

8.1 Overview 8.2 Adenoviruses as shuttle vectors	35 36
9.0 Project introduction	37
CHAPTER 2	
Materials and methods	47
1.0 Cell strains and cell lines	48
2.0 Media	50
3.0 Cell culture	50
4.0 Recombinant adenovirus constructs	51
5.0 UV-irradiation of virus	51
6.0 Cisplatin	52
7.0 Cisplatin treatment of virus	52
8.0 UV-irradiation of cells	53
9.0 Hypoxia	54
10.0 Low pH	54
11.0 Host cell reactivation assay	54
12.0 Quantitation of β-gal activity	55
13.0 MTT reduction assay for cell viability following UV exposure	56
14.0 Western blotting	57
15.0 Total RNA isolation and RT-PCR	58
16.0 Clonogenic survival assay	59
CHAPTER 3	
Increased expression of p53 enhances transcription-coupled repair and global genomre repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells	61
Preface	62
Abstract	64
Introduction	64
Materials and methods	65
Results	66
Discussion	71
References	75

CHAPTER 4

Differential effects of hypoxia and acidosis on p53 expression, repair of l damaged DNA and viability after UVC in normal and tumor-derived hu	JVC- man cells 78
Preface	79
Abstract	80
Introduction	80
Materials and methods	81
Results	82
Discussion	87
References	91
CHAPTER 5	
The effect of HIF-1 on repair of UVC-induced DNA damage	93
1.0 Abstract	94
2.0 Introduction	96
3.0 Materials and methods	100
 3.1 Cells and cell culture 3.2 Recombinant adenovirus constructs 3.3 UV-irradiation of virus 3.4 Hypoxia 3.5 Low pH 3.6 Host cell reactivation assay 3.7 Quantitation of β-gal activity 3.8 MTT reduction assay for cell viability following UV exposure 3.9 Western blotting 3.10 Total RNA isolation and RT-PCR 3.11 Clonogenic survival assay 	100 100 101 102 102 102 103 103 104 105 106
4.0 Results	108

4.1 Rat tumour cells expressing a dominant-negative HIF-1 α show reduced repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene compared to rat tumour cells expressing only wild-type HIF-1 α 108

4.2 Hypoxia results in enhanced HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in primary human normal fibroblasts and is delayed, but not absent in CSB-deficient fibroblasts

111

4.3 Overexpression of HIF-1α by infection with AdHIF-1α reduces HCR of a UVCtreated reporter gene in normal human fibroblasts and this reduction is delayed in CSB fibroblasts 112

5.0 Discussion	136
5.1 HIF-1α dependent repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene 5.2 Hypoxia induces early enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene is	136 n
normal human fibroblast and is delayed in CSB-deficient cells 5.3 HIF-1 α overexpression results in a diminished HCR of β -gal activity in human primary normal fibroblasts, but is delayed in CSB-deficient cells under hypoxic	139
conditions	142
CHAPTER 6	
Summary and discussion	146
1.0 The role of p53 in TCR and GGR	147
2.0 The role of p53 and hypoxia in NER	150
3.0 The role of HIF-1 and hypoxia in NER	153
3.1 Role of HIF-1 in NER 3.2 Effects of hypoxia on TCR and GGR 3.3 Increased expression of exogenous HIF-1α results in a diminished HCR	153 154 156
APPENDIX A	
Effects of different hypoxic treatments on NER	161
APPENDIX B	
Hypoxia effect on HIF-1a, CSB and T antigen expression	169
APPENDIX C	
Effect of hypoxia on repair of cisplatin-induced DNA damage	173
CHAPTER 7	
References	177
References	178

-

List of Abbreviations

α-ΜΕΜ	α-minimum essential media
β-gal	β-galactosidase
Ad	adenovirus
ARNT	Per-Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Nuclear Translocator
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
BER	base excision repair
BRCAI	breast cancer 1 gene
CBP (CREB)	cAMP-response element-binding protein
CPD	cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer
CPRG	chlorophenol red-\u03b3-D-galactopyranoside
CS	Cockayne Syndrome
CSA	CS group A
CSB	CS group B
D ₃₇	dose that gives a survival fraction of 0.37 (e-1)
D ₅₀	does that gives a survival fraction of 0.5
DDB1	damaged DNA binding protein 1
DDB2 (also known as XPE)	damaged DNA binding protein 2
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
DSB	double-strand break
El	early 1
ERCC	excision repair cross-complementing
FBS	fetal bovine serum
GGR	global genome repair
HCMV	human cytomegalovirus
HCR	host cell reactivation
HIF-1a	hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha
HIF-1β	hypoxia-inducible factor 1 beta
Hhr23b	human homologue of Rad23 B
HR	homologous recombination
HRE	hypoxia-response element
HSER	heat shock-enhanced reactivation
IE	immediate early
LFS	Li-Fraumeni syndrome
lacZ	gene that encodes for the enzyme β -galactosidase
MCMV	murine cytomegalovirus
MDM2	murine double-minute 2

х

MTT	3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide
MMR	mismatch repair
MOI	multiplicity of infection
NER	nucleotide excision repair
NHEJ	non-homologous end-joining
ODD	oxygen-dependent degradation domain
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
pfu	plaque-forming unit
6-4PP	pyrimidine (6-4) pyrimidone dimer
RNAPII	ribonucleic acid
RNAPII	RNA polymerase II
RPA	replication protein A
SE	standard error
SSB	single-stranded break
SV40	simian virus 40
TAD	transactivation domain
TCR	transcription-coupled repair
TFIIH	transcription factor-II H
TTD	trichothiodystrophy
UV	ultraviolet
UV-DDB	UV-damaged DNA binding protein
UVER	UV-enhanced reactivation
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor
VHL	von Hippel-Lindau tumour suppressor protein
XP	xeroderma pigmentosum
XPA-XPG	XP group A-G

List of Figures

CHAPTER 1

Figure 1.1	Ultraviolet radiation spectrum	40
Figure 1.2	UV-induced lesions	41
Figure 1.3	Cisplatin and Carboplatin	42
Figure 1.4	Nucleotide excition repair subpathways	43
Figure 1.5	Regulation of HIF-1 by oxygen levels	45
Figure 1.6	HIF-1, CSB and p53 interplay model	46

CHAPTER 3

-

Figure 1	Effects on pre-UV-treatment of cells on HCR of	
-	UV-damaged AdCA17lacZ in normal and XP-C primary	
	human fibroblasts	67
Figure 2	Effects on pre-UV-treatment of cells on HCR of	
	UV-damaged AdCA17lacZ in CS-B and XP-A primary human	
	fibroblasts	67
Figure 3	UV-enhanced HCR was observed in normal, XP-C and CS-B	
	fibroblasts but not in XP-A fibroblasts	68
Figure 4	Increased p53 expression upon Ad5p53wt virus infection	-
	in human fibroblasts	69
Figure 5	Pre-infection with Ad5p53wt virus results in enhanced HCR	
	of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in normal	
	and XP-C primary human fibroblasts	70
Figure 6	Pre-infection with Ad5p53wt virus results in enhanced HCR	
	of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in CS-B, but	
	not XP-A primary human fibroblasts	70
Figure 7	Pre-infection with Ad5p53wt virus results in enhanced HCR	
	of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in normal, XP-C	
	and CS-B, but not XP-A cells	71
Figure 8	Pre-UV-irradiation of cells results in enhanced HCR of β -gal	
	activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected	
	normal and XP-C fibroblasts	72
Figure 9	Pre-UV-irradiation of cells results in enhanced HCR of β -gal	
	activity for UV-irradiated AdCA1/lacZ in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected	-
	CS-B but not XP-A fibroblasts	73
Figure 10	Pre-UV-irradiation of cells results in enhanced HCR of β -gal	
	activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected	
	normal, XP-C and CS-B but not XP-A fibroblasts	73

CHAPTER 4

Figure 1	Results of typical experiments representing normal human primary skip and lung fibroblasts under standard normovic culture	
	conditions, hypoxia or hypoxia coupled to acidosis conditions	84
Figure 2	Results of typical experiments representing tumour cells under	
	standard normoxic culture conditions, hypoxia or hypoxia coupled	
	to acidosis conditions	85
Figure 3	Expression of the p53 tumor suppressor protein under hypoxic	
-	and hypoxic/acidic stress	86
Figure 4	Expression of the p53 tumor suppressor protein under hypoxic	
C	and hypoxic coupled to acidic stress	87
Figure 5	Differential susceptibility of human primary fibroblasts and tumour	
0	cells, to treatment of hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by	
	low pH following UVC treatment	88-89

CHAPTER 5

Figure 5.1	Expression of HIF-1α under normoxic and hypoxic stress	116
Figure 5.2	Effect of dominant-negative HIF-1a on VEGF mRNA levels	
	under hypoxic conditions	117
Figure 5.3	Representative results showing host cell reactivation of a	
	UV-irradiated reporter gene in wild-type HIF-1α and	
	dominant-negative HIF-1a rat prostate tumour cells	118
Figure 5.4	Representative results showing host cell reactivation of a	
	UV-irradiated reporter gene in wild-type HIF-1α and	
	dominant-negative HIF-1a rat prostate tumour cells	119
Figure 5.5	Representative results showing host cell reactivation of a	
	UV-irradiated reporter gene in wild-type HIF-1α and	
	dominant-negative HIF-1a rat prostate tumour cells	120
Figure 5.6	Dominant-negative HIF-1a rat tumour cells showed a reduction	
	in HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> when	
	compared to wild-type HIF-1a tumour cells	122
Figure 5.7	Susceptibility of rat wild-type HIF-1a and dominant-negative	
	HIF-1a prostate tumour cell lines to treatment of either	
	normoxic or hypoxic conditions following UVC treatment	123
Figure 5.8	Clonogenic survival curves of murine wild-type HIF-1a and	
	dominant-negative HIF-1a rat prostate tumour cell lines exposed	
	to either normoxic or hypoxic conditions following UVC treatment	125
Figure 5.9	Representative results of experiments showing normal (GM9503)	
	and CSB (GM739) primary fibroblasts under standard culture	
	conditions and hypoxia after infection conditions	127
Figure 5.10	Hypoxic treatment results in enhanced HCR of β -gal expression	
	for UV-irradated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in primary normal human	
	xiii	

	fibroblasts (GM9503) and is delayed in CSB fibroblasts (GM739)	128
Figure 5.11	HIF-1 α and CSB expression levels in primary normal and	
	CSB-deficient fibroblasts 6 hours after AdHIF-1 α or AdCA18luc	
	infection	130
Figure 5.12	Infection with AdHIF-1 α virus results in reduced HCR of β -gal	
-	activity by UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in normal, but not CSB	
	primary human fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions	131
Figure 5.13	Infection with AdHIF-1a virus in normal and CSB primary	
	human fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions	132
Figure 5.14	Infection with AdHIF-1a virus in normal and CSB primary	
	human fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions	133
Figure 5.15	HIF-1 α overexpression results in reduction of HCR of β -gal	
	expression for UV-irradated AdCA17lacZ in primary human normal	
	(GM9503) fibroblasts and is delayed in CSB (GM739) fibroblasts	134

APPENDIX A

Figure A.1	Representative results showing HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in primary human fibroblasts under normoxic conditions, hypoxia before infection, hypoxia before and after, and hypoxia	
	after infection only	165-166
Figure A.2	Representative results showing HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in SV40-transformed fibroblasts under normoxic conditions, hypoxia before infection, hypoxia before and	
	after, and hypoxia after infection only	168

APPENDIX B

HIF-1 α expression upon AdHIF-1 α virus infection in human	
Fibroblasts	171
CSB expression upon AdHIF-1 α virus infection in human	
Fibroblasts	172
Decreased T antigen expression in CSBSV40-transformed	
Fibroblasts	173
	HIF-1α expression upon Ad <i>HIF-1α</i> virus infection in human Fibroblasts CSB expression upon Ad <i>HIF-1α</i> virus infection in human Fibroblasts Decreased T antigen expression in CSBSV40-transformed Fibroblasts

APPENDIX C

-

Figure C.1	Representative results showing HCR of a UV-damaged reporter
	gene in SV40-transformed fibroblasts normoxic conditions, and
	hypoxia before and after infection conditions (40 hours post-infection) 176

List of Tables

CHAPTER 1

Table 1.1	Functions of NER genes	44
CHAPTER 2		
Table 2.1	Primary and SV40-transformed fibroblast cells obtained from NIGMS	49
CHAPTER 3		
Table 1	Relative D_{37} values for β -gal activity of UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in pre-UV-treated (12J/m ²) compared to untreated cells	68
Table 2	Relative D_{37} values for β -gal activity of UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in Ad5p53wt-pre-infected compared to that in AdCA18-pre-infected	
Table 3	cells Relative expression for β -gal activity of undamaged AdCA17lacZ in Ad5p53wt-pre-infected compared to that in AdCA18-pre-infected cells	71
Table 4	Relative D_{37} values for β -gal activity of UV-irradiated AdCA17 <i>lacZ</i> in UV-irradiated and Ad5p53wt-pre-infected compared to that in UV-irradiated and AdCA18-pre-infected cells	72

CHAPTER 4

Table I	Effects of hypoxia or hypoxia and low pH on HCR of the	
	UVC-damaged reporter gene and cell survival after UVC	83

CHAPTER 5

Table 5.1 Relative D_{37} ratios \pm S.E. of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gen		
	hypoxia, hypoxia coupled to acidosis or acidosis alone compared to	
	normoxia-treated rat prostate wild type HIF-1a tumour cells and	
	dominant-negative HIF-1a cells	121
Table 5.2	Absolute and relative D_{50} values \pm S.E. for MTT assays in murine	
	HIF-1a wild-type and dominant-negative HIF-1a prostate cancer cells	. 124
Table 5.3	Absolute and relative D_{50} values \pm S.E. for colony survival assays in	
	murine HIF-1a wild-type and dominant-negative HIF-1a prostate	
	cancer cells	126

Table 5.4	Relative D_{37} values \pm S.E. of HCR in hypoxia compared to aer	obic-treated
	human primary normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) fibroblas	st cells of β -
	galactosidase expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ.	129
Table 5.5	Relative D_{37} values ± S.E. of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter g	gene in
	AdHIF-1 α -infected cells compared to that in AdCA18luc-infected cells	
	for normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) fibroblasts.	135

APPENDIX A

Table A.1Relative D_{37} values \pm S.E. of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in
human primary fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia before infection,
hypoxia before and after infection, and hypoxia after infection (40 h)167Table A.2Relative D_{37} values \pm S.E. of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in
human SV40-transformed fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia before
infection, hypoxia before and after infection, and hypoxia after
infection, hypoxia before and after infection, and hypoxia after
infection (40 h)169

APPENDIX C

Table C.1Relative D_{37} values \pm S.E. of HCR of cisplatin-damaged reporter gene in
Human SV40-transformed fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia before and after
infection (40 hours post-infection)177

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

.

1.0 UV Damage, cancer and DNA repair

1.1 Overview

Understanding tumour progression in its complexity has been the unfailing task of many researchers. The cell is constantly faced with protecting its contents from exogenous insults and endogenous metabolic factors. Each day on average the cell must cope with more than 10⁴ lesions caused by spontaneous decay, cellular metabolism and stalled DNA-replication forks (1). Additionally, humans are exposed to environmental mutagens such as tobacco smoke and UV light, adding further damage to the genome and threatening its stability. It is not surprising that there is a strong link between the cell's capacity to repair damage and developing cancer. Unrepaired damage can lead to mutagenesis and all tumour cells contain mutations that will render them unstable and cause them to grow uncontrollably. However, complex DNA repair systems are in place to counteract the damage imposed on the genome.

1.2 UV radiation and damage

The leading environmental factor responsible for serious DNA damage and increasing the risk of developing skin cancer is chronic exposure to sunlight. Squamous cell carcinomas (SCC), melanomas (CMM) and non-melanoma skin cancers (basal cell carcinoma; BCC) are some of the most frequent cancers induced primarily by exposure to the sun (reviewed in (2,3)) and their prevalence is on the rise (reviewed in (4)). The sunlight's electromagnetic radiation spectrum is composed of ultraviolet (UV) light, visible light and infrared (reviewed in (5)). UV radiation forms 45% of the total light spectrum and is

divided into three distinct sections: UVC (200-280 nm), UVB (280-320 nm) and UVA (320-400 nm) as illustrated in Figure 1.1. The ozone layer absorbs UVC and most of the UVB light preventing their reach to the earth's surface (6). However, the current depletion of the ozone layer increases the amount of UVB reaching the planet (7). A major effect of UVB exposure on the skin arises through direct damage to the nucleic acids. In contrast, damage from UVA exposure is predominantly indirect through the formation and action of reactive oxygen species on the DNA (8).

Although UVC is completely absorbed by the ozone layer and therefore has no environmental relevance, there are several significant reasons for the frequent use by researchers of germicidal lamps, which emit light at the wavelength corresponding to the UVC spectrum (predominantly 254 nm) (reviewed in (9)). First, the maximum absorbance of DNA is at 260 nm and second, since UVC germicidal lamps emit at 254 nm wavelength, it minimizes damage to proteins, which do not efficiently absorb light at that particular wavelength (9). UVC is also of higher intensity and therefore produces lesions more efficiently (10) and produces the same type of lesions that the other, longer, wavelengths of UV radiation produce (11). UV radiation induces two types of lesions: the cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer (CPD) and the pyrimidine (6-4) pyrimidone dimer (6-4PP), distinguished by the position and the number of bonds formed as shown in Figure 1.2. CPDs form through two bonds and the helical distortion is milder (7-9°) than the 6-4PPs. On the other hand, 6-4PPs result through the formation of one bond, which causes a 44° DNA bending (12).

3

1.3 UV-induced cancer

UV-induced DNA lesions, if not properly repaired, will lead to mutations in cells of the epidermal layer leading to cancer. Mutations in the tumour suppressor gene, p53, have been detected in human non-melanoma skin cancers such as BCC and SCC and have been reported by several investigators (13-16). Studies have shown that p53 mutations were present in 90 % of the SCCs and 50 % of the BCCs examined (17,18) as well as in xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) patients (19,20). BCC and SCC develop primarily on areas that were exposed to the sun with increased risk to individuals that have sensitive skin, burn easily and therefore do not tan frequently (6,21,22). The most prevalent type of cancer in North America is BCC, but it rarely becomes metastatic or invasive, while SCC is not as common, it can metastasize (23,24). Cutaneous melanomas (CMM), on the other hand, are malignant and the incidence and mortality rates in the last decade have risen (25). A direct relationship between UV exposure and CMM incidence remains controversial, but has been suggested by several studies (26-28).

1.4 The role of DNA repair in cancer prevention and treatment

The extent of damage from normal cellular processes and environmentallyincurred sources would destroy cells if it wasn't for their ability to repair it. XP patients, along with the numerous studies showing that consistent unrepaired or misrepaired DNA damage leads to genomic instability, demonstrate the important contribution of cellular DNA repair pathways to preventing induction of cancer. Hence, cancer prevention depends on the equilibrium between the magnitude of DNA damage and the capacity of error-free DNA repair pathways. If one side of the equilibrium is overwhelmed, the consequences can be cancer induction.

The main therapeutic method used to treat cancer is by causing DNA damage in tumour cells by chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Cells derived from patients with defects in the homologous recombination repair pathway were shown to be less resistant to ionizing radiation than repair-proficient cells (29). Greater benefit can result from tailoring treatments by using DNA repair pathway deficiencies in tumour cells to our advantage. For instance, tumour cells with a certain deficient DNA repair pathway can be made vulnerable by targeting the alternate proficient DNA repair pathways which they rely on. In contrast, surrounding normal tissue cells would be less sensitive to DNA damaging agents because they would still possess a proficient DNA repair pathway that is deficient in tumour cells (reviewed in (30)). This would allow for a more specialized treatment plan in which tumour cells are the target and normal cells are spared. Therefore, not only does DNA repair play a crucial role in cancer prevention by maintaining genomic integrity, but in the event of cancer induction it can be a key determinant in developing more specialized cancer therapies.

2.0 Cisplatin

Cisplatin (cis-diamminedichloroplatinum (II)) is a chemical that can induce DNA damage. This particular cross-linking agent was the first platinum compound permitted for cancer treatments despite its toxicity to the kidneys and the gastrointestinal tract (31,32). Cisplatin binds to the DNA forming an adduct, resulting in either intrastrand or

interstrand cross-links, which in turn can cause a distortion and unwinding of the helix structure as shown in Figure 1.3A (33). Cisplatin is relatively stable and is activated inside the cells due to the low chloride conditions of less than 100 mM concentration (34). The exact mechanism of how cisplatin binds to DNA is believed to start with the attack of the electronegative N7 guanine atom on the platinum resulting in a chloride being released. Subsequently, platinum binds to guanine and in some rare cases to adenine, forming DNA adducts (35). Metastatic testicular cancer treated with cisplatin is one of the most successful therapies with greater than ninety percent of the patients being cured (36). Cisplatin sensitivity has been detected in testicular carcinoma cell lines when compared to other cell lines and interestingly these cell lines showed a deficient NER due to low expression levels of the DNA repair proteins ERCC1 and xeroderma pigmentosum complementation group F (37).

Although cisplatin therapy for the aforementioned cancers is efficient, the toxicity of the drug poses a real clinical problem for patients. This led to the use of another platinum-based chemical, carboplatin (cis-diammine-[1,1-cyclobutanedicarboxylato]) (reviewed in (38)). The only difference between carboplatin and cisplatin is the leaving group, which is cyclobutanedicarboxylate for carboplatin instead of chloride as shown in Figure 1.3B (39). Carboplatin proved to lack nephrotoxicity and is an equally efficient antitumour drug. Randomized clinical trials have shown that the use of cisplatin and carboplatin displayed comparable survival rates for ovarian cancer patients (40).

Another limitation to cisplatin became evident soon after its approved use in clinical trials, that of some tumours becoming resistant to cisplatin treatment. Therefore,

it is important to investigate the role of repair mechanisms in removing cisplatin-induced DNA adduction, in order to understand how tumour cells become resistant during the course of cisplatin therapy. Studies suggest that since the sensitivity of testicular cancer cells is due to a deficiency in DNA repair (37), cisplatin-resistant cancer cells may survive due to increased repair of lesions. Johnson *et al.* (1994) and colleagues showed that cisplatin resistant cell lines exhibited increased removal of cisplatin-induced DNA adducts when compared to the parental cell line (41). Since nucleotide excision repair (NER) is the main mechanism of repair of cisplatin-induced DNA damage it is not surprising that studies have found a correlation between cisplatin resistance and increased NER activity in human ovarian cancer cells (42) and several other cell lines (43). On the other hand, loss of MMR gene, *hMLH1* in human colon tumour cell line renders cells more resistant to cisplatin-based treatment when compared to MMR-proficient cells (44), indicating that loss of repair function can also contribute to tumour resistance to chemotherapy. These studies underline the important role that DNA repair plays in cancer prevention and finding more specific cancer therapy methods.

3.0 Nucleotide excision repair pathways

3.1 DNA repair pathways

There are four main DNA repair pathways that are important in maintaining genomic stability in the cell: base excision repair (BER), mismatch repair (MMR), double-strand break repair such as homologous recombination (HR) and nonhomologous end joining (NHEJ), and nucleotide excision repair (NER). BER is responsible for repairing insults that result in oxidative damage to bases or causes DNA single and double-stranded breaks (45). MMR handles base-base mismatches, which disrupt the hydrogen bonding and hence distort the helical structure, but essentially are not DNA lesions. The most lethal DNA insults include double-strand DNA breaks (DSB) and two pathways, HR and NHEJ are used by the cell to repair these lesions. A cell using one pathway over another to repair a double strand break is dependent on what type of breaks or in what part of the cell cycle the break occurred (46,47). NER is known to be a pathway that can handle a broad variety of lesions by sensing the distortion they cause in the DNA helical structure. Once it recognizes the type of damage, it makes incisions on both sides of the damaged strand and it excises a short 25-30 nucleotide long patch containing the lesion. The gap will then be filled by DNA polymerases using the undamaged strand as a template and ligation occurs (45). Therefore, NER is composed of five steps that are common among all organisms. This kind of repair mechanism can therefore work efficiently with only one common set of proteins that can handle different types of lesions. The lesions repaired by NER are most commonly a result of UV radiation causing DNA dimers, or chemicals, which will covalently bind to DNA resulting in a bulky DNA adduct. Specifically, NER repairs CPDs and 6-4PPs, which are caused by UV radiation.

3.2 Nucleotide excision repair

Excision repair was discovered roughly 45 years ago when studies showed that bacteria such as *Escherichia coli* after UV exposure could remove small fragments of DNA containing UV-induced damage (48,49). Even though studies on repair done in *E. coli* were instrumental in elucidating the mechanism and overall steps of NER, there is little homology between the two NER in prokaryotes and NER in eukaryotes, despite being a conserved repair mechanism (reviewed in (50,51)). There are many eukaryotic NER proteins that do not correspond to a functional counterpart in prokaryotic repair and the mechanism of mammalian NER is far more complex than that of *E.coli* (reviewed in (50,52)).

It was James Cleaver who recognized the connection between a deficiency in DNA repair and UV-sensitivity (53) that ultimately leads to tumourigenesis. James Cleaver used xeroderma pigmentosum cell lines to show that UV-sensitivity is related to deficiency in NER in these patients (53). These results supported the notion that DNA repair played a pivotal role in the maintenance of genomic stability and preventing neoplastic transformation. The significance of NER is demonstrated by the existence of patients with autosomal recessive syndromes characterized by different deficiencies in NER, which include xeroderma pigmentosum (XP), Cockayne syndrome (CS) and trichothiodystropy (TTD). These syndromes are the result of a deficient protein involved in NER and therefore the outcome is a variety of serious clinical consequences including photosensitivity, neurodevelopmental abnormalities, ocular anomalies, decreased fertility and skin cancer in XP patients (54-56).

NER is divided into two pathways: global genome repair (GGR) and transcription-coupled repair (TCR). GGR eliminates lesions from the entire genome including from the non-coding region of the genome, the non-transcribed strand of active genes and from silent genes. On the other hand, TCR is responsible for repairing damage with higher priority from the transcribed strand of active genes. The only difference between the two NER pathways is the way the lesion is recognized. The stalled RNA polymerase II acts as a signal in TCR for recognizing the presence of a damaged site (57), while GGR uses a complex composed of three subunits, XPC, HR23B and centrin 2, which identifies the helical distortion and recruits the repair machinery (58). A representation of these two subpathways is shown in Figure 1.4.

Early reports showed that RNA synthesis is temporarily blocked after UVirradiation and that the recovery of RNA synthesis occurs faster in normal cells compared to that in CS and some XP cells (59). The slower recovery of RNA synthesis in CS cells was found to result from a deficiency in TCR of DNA lesions from the transcribed strand of active genes, rendering the cells sensitive to UV radiation (60). Increased efficiency of repair of the transcribed strand of active genes when compared to a sequence in a noncoding region downstream was first shown in Chinese hamster ovary cells (60). Subsequently, a preferential repair of the transcribed strand of active genes was also shown in human cells (61), in *E. coli* (62) and in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (63,64).

3.3 Global genome repair

The XPC-HR23B-centrin2 complex is the first component of the repair machinery arriving at the site of damage and necessary for recruiting subsequent repair proteins to the damaged site (65-67) (see Table 1.1). The 125 kDa XPC protein exhibits DNA

binding activity with a preference for damaged DNA (68). Uchida *et al.* (2002) demonstrated that the carboxyl terminal domain plays an important role in recruiting TFIIH to the lesion site (69). A more recent report shows that XPC binds opposite the lesion to the single-stranded DNA of the undamaged strand (70), suggesting a counterintuitive method of recognizing lesions.

In whole cell extracts, XPC is mostly found bound to HR23B, a 58 kDa protein (71), which is one of the two human homologues of the Rad23 protein involved in NER in yeast. Both HR23A and HR23B have been found to bind to XPC (58,72), although HR23B is most commonly associated with XPC in a complex. The exact function of HR23B is not entirely known, although it was shown that in vitro HR23B can stimulate XPC activity (73). The two human homologues of the yeast Rad23 have an N-terminal ubiquitin-like and two ubiquitin-associated domains that are indispensible to NER (74), implicating them in degradation (75). The third protein found within the XPC-HR23B complex is centrin 2, a protein that was shown to help the XPC-HR23 complex stability (58) and improve NER activity (76).

The XPC-HR23B complex is able to detect a variety of lesions, but in some instances, such as with CPDs, its recognition ability is reduced (77). CPDs cause a relatively mild distortion in the double helix compared to 6-4PPs (12), making it harder for the XPC-HR23B complex to recognize them. It is in enabling the XPC-HR23B complex to recognize them. It is in enabling the XPC-HR23B complex to recognize that the UV-damaged DNA-binding complex (UV-DDB, also known as DDB) plays an important role. The heterodimeric UV-DDB complex is composed of a 127 kDa protein subunit (p127/DDB1) and a 48 kDa

subunit (p48/DDB2) (78). Mutations in the DDB2 subunit of the UV-DDB complex result in a clinical phenotype observed in xeroderma pigmentosum group E patients (79). XPE patients show mild sensitivity to UV-radiation and are at high risk of getting skin cancers (80). Despite this, the XPE protein is not necessary for NER *in vitro* (81), but the clinical phenotype of XPE patients underlines its importance *in vivo*. It was shown that UV-DDB binds to CPDs, 6-4PPs and other lesions that lead to excision of CPDs and therefore it has been suggested that as a consequence, the XPC complex can then be recruited to the site of damage (82). This supports the hypothesis that UV-DDB complex promotes recruitment of the XPC-HR23B complex to the site of lesion and its ability to recognize lesions that otherwise would not have been easily identified by the XPC complex (83).

The next step in the NER assembly machinery is the opening of the DNA around the lesion, which starts with transcription factor IIH (TFIIH). TFIIH is composed of ten protein subunits including XPB, XPD, p62, p52, p34, p44, TTD-A, cyclin H, cdk7 and MAT1 (84-88) and it is known for its role in transcription initiation of RNA polymerase II (RNAPII) (89), NER (90) and cell cycle regulation (91). XPB and XPD display ATPase and helicase activities with XPB unwinding the DNA in the 3' to 5' direction and XPD performing the same function in the opposite direction (92-94).

The three TFIIH subunits, cyclin H, cdk7 and MAT1, form a complex known as cyclin-activated kinase (CAK) and this in turn can phosphorylate the C-terminal domain of the large subunit of RNAPII facilitating its entrance in transcription elongation (95). The other five subunits (p62, p52, p44, p34 and TTD-A) form a ring-shaped structure

with XPB and XPD, to which the CAK complex attaches (96). It is thought that the five subunits stabilize the complex further and can activate and inhibit each other, but more specific functions have yet to be established (85,97). Overall, the TFIIH complex is indispensable to NER as it ultimately facilitates a 20 to 30 nucleotide-long opening surrounding the damaged site. For example, it has been shown that an opening of the helix around the lesion was absent when the TFIIH complex contained mutated XPB and XPD in cell extracts (98).

Two other important proteins involved in both pathways of NER are XPA and replication protein A (RPA). XPA binds to TFIIH (99) and RPA (100), and it is a DNAbinding protein showing preference for damaged DNA (101). The exact role of XPA is still to be determined, but it has been shown to displace the XPC complex from the repair machinery (102) and may be involved in identification of the lesion-containing strand (68). RPA is a single-strand DNA-binding protein, which attaches to the undamaged DNA (103) in order to stabilize single-stranded DNA intermediates and eliminate secondary structures. XPA and RPA are crucial proteins for the assembly of the NER pre-incision complex, but their exact roles are not fully elucidated. After the arrival of XPA and RPA, the following step involves the endonucleases XPG and XPF, which are responsible for the incision of the damaged strand. XPG performs the cut at the 3' end of the lesion (104) and XPF-ERCC1 is responsible for the incision on the 5' end (105). The XPF-ERCC1 incision step is dependent on the presence of XPG (106) and it is the XPF protein of the XPF-ERCC1 complex that conducts the endonuclease function (107). Once the damaged fragment is removed, the DNA synthesis machinery starts the synthesis of the new fragment.

3.4 Transcription-coupled repair

TCR and GGR proceed through the same modes of action, by recruiting TFIIH and subsequently XPA and RPA. The XPC-HR23B complex is thought to be displaced at this point, and with the arrival of XPA and RPA an opening around the lesion allows the incision proteins, XPG and XPF-ERCC1 to enter (reviewed in (108)). As mentioned earlier, the difference between these two NER pathways is the mode of damage recognition. Since lesions on the transcribed strand block transcription (109), it is the stalled RNA polymerase that acts as a signal in TCR (57) for the repair machinery to assemble instead of the XPC-HR23B complex of the GGR pathway. TCR is a more specialized pathway, exhibiting rapid and preferential removal of lesions from the transcribed strand of active genes. TCR not only has to recognize the stalled RNA polymerase at the lesion, but it also needs to recruit the repair proteins to facilitate repair of the damage and subsequently restart the transcription machinery. It is no surprise that mutations in the proteins involved in TCR lead to the Cockayne syndrome (CS), a condition in which patients suffer from photosensitivity, neurological dysfunction and growth retardation.

The mutations causing CS are found in genes responsible for encoding the proteins CSA and CSB. Cells from CSA and CSB patients cannot repair lesions from the transcribed strand even though they are still able to remove DNA adducts from the entire

genome. The specific steps after a stalled RNA polymerase caused by a lesion and the involvement of CSA and CSB are not clearly elucidated. However, it is thought that CSB may recruit NER proteins (110), chromatin remodelers (111) and the CSA-E3—ubiquitin ligase complex to the stalled RNAPII (110,112,113). CSB is a 169 kDa protein with an ATPase domain composed of seven conserved helicase motifs (114) and is a member of the SWI/SNF family of ATP-dependent chromatin remodellers (115). CSB is similar to the SWI/SNF family members as it exhibits DNA-binding activity and ATPase activity, but not helicase functions (116).

A mutation in the ATPase motif of CSB resulted in impaired RNA synthesis recovery and inhibition of repair, indicating the importance of the ATPase motif for normal function of CSB in vivo (117). Studies conducted by van den Boom and colleagues (2004) have demonstrated that CSB can interact with the transcription machinery, a function that was prolonged upon DNA damage, supporting the model that CSB travels with the RNAPII from initiation and binds to it at the necessary times (118). Another report has shown that CSB cannot promote elongation past a stalled RNAPII at a damaged site, but with the addition of one nucleotide, CSB can activate a stalled RNAPII for transcription elongation (119). Therefore, the role of CSB is critical in TCR and mutations in the CSB gene are the leading cause for the CS phenotype, but the exact role of CSB still needs to be discovered. In contrast, CSA, although it interacts with CSB in vitro (120), is dispensable in recruiting NER proteins to the stalled RNAPII. CSA was shown to interact with TFIIH (120) and XAB2 (XPA binding protein 2) (121), a protein

important in pre-mRNA splicing and transcription, and known to interact with XPA (122).

4.0 Repair-deficient syndromes

4.1 Overview

Mutations in the genes encoding proteins of the NER pathways can result in three main autosomal recessive syndromes that have been identified as xeroderma pigmentosum (XP), Cockayne syndrome (CS), and trichothiodystrophy (TTD). The genes involved in encoding NER proteins have been identified and characterized through studies on both human and rodent cell lines and their protein products have been named with respect to their specific complementation group. For the XP syndrome seven complementation groups have been described and are classified as XPA to XPG, plus a variant form of the disease, XPV. The latter is a hereditary disease that results from a deficiency in the DNA polymerase eta and as a consequence XPV cells have to use more error-prone polymerases causing mutations to build up during DNA replication (123). There are two complementation groups that have been characterized to CS, known as CSA and CSB, and mutations in their genes affect TCR, but not GGR. Mutations in three genes, XPB, XPD and TTDA have been associated with TTD. Nine patients have been found to show pathology characteristic of both XP and CS with mutations in XPB (XPB/CS), XPD (XPD/CS) and XPG (XPG/CS) (124). The degree of clinical variation in all of the XP/CS patients is vast and suggests that different mutations in these genes can cause specific phenotypes. Clinical pathology of combined XP/TTD has been described in two patients (125) underlying the diversity of phenotypes caused by XPD mutations.

4.2 Xeroderma pigmentosum

Xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) is a hereditary disease associated with extreme sensitivity to sunlight that causes skin atrophy, pigmentation abnormalities and approximately 1000-fold increased risk of skin cancer, including basal and squamous cell carcinomas and melanomas (reviewed in (126)). The frequency of XP is 1 in 250,000 individuals from the Western population and 1 in 40,000 individuals from Japan and North Africa (45). The onset of the syndrome occurs around two years of age when extreme sunburn is observed (127) and cancer has been detected as early as 8 years old, reducing the lifespan significantly, by as much as 30 years (127). Interestingly, among the different NER-deficient syndromes, only the XP patients exhibit a higher incidence of skin cancer. It has also been observed that XP patients are at greater risk of developing internal cancers, especially of the lung or gastro-intestinal tract (128). These clinical outcomes reflect the importance of NER in handling insults from air pollutants and food carcinogens (reviewed in (129)).

In addition, neurological anomalies are observed in 20% of XP patients, which can become prominent as early as childhood and are due to neuronal degeneration (130). The severity of the disease depends on the type of mutation and the impact that it has on NER. For example, patients with mutations in the XPA gene, which disrupts both NER pathways, display more severe neurological symptoms when compared to XPC patients, which have a deficient GGR, but not TCR. In addition, milder NER defects, such as those seen in XPC and XPF patients, do not tend to cause any neurological dysfunction until late adulthood (52) or none at all in XPE individuals (79). Cases of severe neurological anomalies could be the result of neuronal death brought on by deficient DNA repair of lesions induced endogenously in the nerve cell (131). XPA, XPB, XPD and XPG individuals show severe clinical phenotypes due to the extent of NER affected since those proteins are involved in the common steps for both TCR and GGR.

4.3 Cockayne syndrome

Cockayne syndrome (CS) is the second disorder characterized by UV sensitivity. CS is a rare neurodegenerative disorder, which was first observed and described in 1936 by Edward Alfred Cockayne (132). Afflicted patients, aside from cutaneous photosensitivity also exhibit severe neurological abnormalities due to degeneration of white matter, progressive growth failure, microcephaly, systemic growth failure, retinal pigmentary degeneration, cataracts and tooth decay. The clinical manifestations observed in CS patients are resonant with traits of normal aging. Prenatal growth failure has been detected in CS and the first symptoms of CS can be visible as early as one year of age (55). The average life expectancy of CS patients is approximately 12.5 years due to the progressive multi-organ deterioration making the patients susceptible to respiratory infections causing death (55). In comparison to XP, CS patients do not have an increased risk of developing skin cancer. CS results from mutations in either the CSA or CSB gene and therefore CS patients lack a proficient TCR. In contrast to XP patients, CS patients are not predisposed to cancer. In addition, the neurological and developmental abnormalities observed in CS patients cannot be entirely explained by TCR deficiency in NER. The discovery that in cell-free extracts a small proportion of RNAPII associates with CSB (133), suggesting a non-essential role for CSB in transcription, has led investigators to propose that the CS phenotype may be linked to moderate impairment in transcription. In addition, when CSB^{-/-} knockout mice, which display milder neurological dysfunctions (134) compared to human CS, are crossed with XPC or XPA knockout mice that do not exhibit any neurological anomalies (135,136), the resulting crossed mice display combined symptoms that include neurological problems.

4.4 Trichothiodystrophy

Trichothiodystrophy (TTD) is the third hereditary disease characterized by brittle hair due to a deficiency in sulfur-rich proteins (137) and scaling of the skin (56). This genetic disorder can also cause decreased fertility, short stature, microcephaly, increased photosensitivity and intellectual impairment (138). Although all TTD patients show sparse, brittle hair, other clinical phenotypes range in severity and only approximately half of the patients display photosensitivity (138). The photosensitive TTD cases are due to a deficiency in NER caused by mutations in three genes coding for protein subunits in the TFIIH complex: XPB (139), XPD (140) and TTDA (84). The most common mutations in TTD patients are found in the XPD gene with the most mutations causing disruptions in the C-terminal region of the protein (141). Since interaction of another TFIIH subunit, p44 with XPD occurs at the C-terminal region in order to activate the XPD helicase activity, mutations in that region eliminate XPD stimulation (142). Despite the photosensitivity that occurs, no malignancies have been detected in TTD patients (56).

4.5 Involvement of nucleotide excision repair proteins in base excision repair

An interesting aspect of some NER repair proteins is their involvement in other DNA repair pathways such as BER. Some reports have suggested that the proteins RPA and XPG also have an important role in repair of oxidative damage through BER (143-145). For example, fractionation experiments using human whole cell extracts revealed that repair of AP sites was greater in the presence of both RPA and the proliferating cell nuclear antigen (PCNA), a critical component for BER of AP sites, than when the proteins were added separately (143). These data suggested a role for RPA in PCNA-dependent BER of AP sites. Klungland and colleagues (1999) reported that XPG was able to stimulate activity of a BER protein, hNth1, and may enhance the ability of hNth1 to bind to damaged DNA (144). Moreover, other studies have also implicated XPG in the BER pathway (146,147). Another link between NER proteins and BER was demonstrated through the discovery of an interaction between the BER protein, responsible for excision of DNA lesions such as N-methylpurines, MPG (also known as 3-Methyladenine-DNA Glycosylase), and hHR23 proteins (148).
The hHR23 protein binds to XPC to form the XPC-hHR23B complex essential for proficient GGR (58,73). In addition, interaction of the XPC-hHR23B complex with thymine DNA glycosylase important for inducing repair of guanine-thymine mismatches through BER has been reported (149). Several researchers have suggested an involvement of CSB in BER (145,150-152) as repair of 8-oxoguanine was reduced in CSB mutant cells (145,152). Furthermore, it was demonstrated that CSB can associate with BER proteins including poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP-1) (153) and apurinic/apyrimidinic (AP) endonuclease (APE1) (154).

The multi-functional aspect of these proteins can provide an explanation for the differences in clinical phenotypes observed in NER disorders. For instance, patients with defects in TCR proteins such as CSA and CSB and patients with XPG mutations manifest numerous and complex clinical symptoms (55,146). Deficiency in BER results in an increase in oxidative damage, which has been suggested to contribute to premature aging (155). Since CS patients exhibit premature aging, and oxidative damage was detected in brain cells of individuals with NER-deficient disorders (156), then this could support an involvement of CSB in BER. The emergence of XP/TTD and XP/CS patients that show combined clinical phenotypes (reviewed in (108)) underlines the complexity of NER protein functions and illustrates the importance of characterizing the specific roles of NER proteins as they are involved in different DNA repair pathways.

5.0 The p53 tumour suppressor protein

5.1 Overview

Tumour suppressor proteins play a significant role in maintaining normal cellular growth and differentiation. Mutations in tumour suppressor genes can prevent the protein product from regulating cellular functions and can therefore result in tumour growth. One of the tumour suppressor proteins is p53, a protein that is altered or inactivated in over 50% of cancers, including non-melanoma and melanoma skin cancers (reviewed in (2)). The p53 tumour suppressor protein plays a key role in maintaining genomic stability through cell cycle arrest, apoptosis and its involvement in DNA repair pathways such as NER.

The approximate half-life of p53 is between 20 and 30 minutes, but once stimulated by stress, its expression can increase significantly (157). The 53 kDa protein is activated by phosphorylation of its residues consequently preventing ubiquitylation by HDM2, the human counterpart of the mouse double-minute 2 (MDM2). HDM2, an E3 ubiquitin ligase, negatively regulates p53 by binding to it and targeting it for degradation (158). Reports have demonstrated that UV radiation phosphorylates p53 at several residues such as Ser15, Ser20, Ser33, Ser37, Ser46 and Ser392 (159-162).

During normal cell functions p53 is found at low levels, but accumulates in the cell in response to stress such as UV radiation (163), and as a transcription factor, regulates the expression of many different genes (reviewed in (2)). Expression of p53 also increases in response to ionizing radiation (164), heat shock (165) and hypoxia (166-170). A link between p53 and NER was identified when studies reported that p53 can

bind to different subunits of the TFIIH complex, including XPB and XPD, as well as the CSB protein involved in TCR (171-173).

5.2 The role of p53 in global genome repair

Support for the involvement of p53 in repair of UV damage by NER came from studies showing that cells lacking functional p53 displayed less repair of UV-induced DNA damage (174-176). Smith et al. (1995) reported reduced repair of UV-induced DNA damage in human colon carcinoma RKO cells, which have inactivated p53 function due to the human papillomavirus E6 or a dominant-negative p53 transgene (174). The same year, Ford and Hanawalt (1995) showed that cells homozygous for mutant p53 displayed a decrease in repair of UV-induced CPDs from the overall global DNA when compared to the heterozygous for p53 mutation Li-Fraumeni skin fibroblasts or normal cells, but TCR of CPDs was not affected (175). Experiments using a p53 homozygous mutant cell line transfected with a tetracycline regulated wild type p53 cDNA demonstrated the specificity of the effect of p53 on GGR (177). It was shown that regulated wild type p53 expression can restore normal repair of CPDs and 6-4 PPs of the global DNA, but did not affect TCR of CPDs (177). Reduced GGR was also reported in p53 mutant transgenic mice (178) and p53 null mice (179). These results support a role for p53 in GGR and further studies show that p53 modulates regulation of GGR through transactivation of the p48-XPE (83) and XPC (180) genes. A p53 DNA binding region was discovered in the promoter segment of the DDB2 gene coding for XPE, which further strengthened the model of the p53 role in GGR (181). Furthermore, it has been

reported that UV radiation stimulated XPC mRNA and protein expression levels in p53 wild type cells, but not in p53-deficient cells (180).

5.3 The role of p53 in transcription-coupled repair

Although it is now well accepted that GGR is p53-dependent, the role of p53 in TCR has been rather controversial. However, compelling evidence is accumulating suggesting that p53 can play a role in regulating the repair of UV-induced DNA damage from the transcribed strand of active genes, through an effect on TCR. DNA damage in actively transcribed genes results in inhibition of RNA synthesis and so to study how this can affect the levels of p53 expression, Yamaizumi and Sugano (1994) used α -amanitin, an inhibitor of transcription in normal and XP cells (182). They found that α -amanitin treatment resulted in increased p53 expression in both normal and XP cells suggesting that nuclear p53 accumulation can result from UV-induced DNA damage in active genes (182). Further evidence for a role of p53 in TCR was demonstrated by Wang *et al.* (1995), who reported that p53 can bind to CSB, the protein important for proficient repair of the transcribed strand of active genes (172).

Previously, our laboratory demonstrated that adenovirus DNA synthesis in UVirradiated human GGR-deficient XPC fibroblasts was similar to levels observed in human normal fibroblasts, but not similar to levels found in XPA cells, CSB cells, SV40transformed fibroblasts, Li-Fraumeni cells (LFS) heterozygous or homozygous for mutant p53 (183). These results suggested that TCR may be involved in the cellular capacity to sustain DNA synthesis after UV-irradiation and that it is p53-dependent. In addition, our laboratory has shown that heat shock-enhanced reactivation (HSER) and UV-enhanced reactivation (UVER) stimulated host cell reactivation (HCR) of UVdamaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts but not in Li-Fraumeni cells lacking functional p53 (184). Since it has previously been demonstrated that HSER and UVER rely on TCR (185,186), the results suggest that p53 mutant cells lack the capacity to induce TCR through UV or HS. A similar response was reported in murine fibroblasts treated with UVB radiation (187).

Further studies employing a sensitive ligation-mediated PCR assay in order to quantify the repair of UVB-induced DNA damage, showed that p53-deficient LFS cells, human lung fibroblasts with inactivated p53 by expressing the human papillomavirus (HPV) showed less removal of UVB-induced CPDs from both the transcribed and nontranscribed p53 loci when compared to normal cells (188). However, another study showed that the role of p53 in TCR might be wavelength dependent as ligation-mediated PCR showed a reduced removal of UVC-induced CPDs in the non-transcribed strand of the c-jun and hprt loci in p53-deficient cells, but not in the transcribed strand (189). Therefore, further studies will help in clarifying the role of p53 in TCR.

6.0 The tumour microenvironment

6.1 Hypoxia

The heterogeneous microenvironment of the tumour affects the tumour's invasiveness, metastasis potential, radioresistance and risk of recurrence. The greatly dynamic tumour microenvironment consists of cell populations with differences in

cellular metabolism and genomic instability that are exposed to differing levels of pH, oxygen and nutrient amount. Low oxygen conditions have been shown to have a tremendous effect on the tumour resistance to radiotherapy and chemotherapy resulting in more aggressive tumours (190-192). The oxygen levels of mammalian tissues vary from 2% to 9%, while hypoxia is considered as less than 2% and anoxia at less than 0.02% (193). The extent of hypoxia or anoxia experienced by tumour cells depends on the distance from the blood supply and the rates of cellular oxygen consumption in the tissue. In addition to tumour progression, hypoxia is associated with several other physiological conditions including stroke, inflammation and tissue ischemia.

Ample studies have demonstrated that hypoxic cells are part of many human tumours (194-197) and can drastically modify the outcome of radiation treatment (190,198-200) and response to chemotherapeutic agents (201,202). Hypoxia has been a determining factor in several different human tumours such as head and neck (203), cervix as well as tumours of the soft tissue (204). For example, tumour oxygenation pretreatment in patients with squamous cell carcinoma of head and neck was highly correlated with a positive radiation response (203). These studies delineate the significance and relevance of studying the impact of the hypoxic tumour microenvironment and its molecular mechanisms that lead to tumour resistance of conventional treatment methods.

With the understanding of the effect of hypoxic conditions on the growth of tumours came the discovery that hypoxia correlates with, and contributes to genetic instability and metastasis (205-207). In addition, hypoxia has been associated with DNA

damage (208,209), increased mutagenesis (207,210,211), altered DNA repair pathway functions (211-213), angiogenesis (214), DNA replication (205,206) and decreased protein synthesis (215). Although severe and extended hypoxia can result in cell death, transient hypoxia is not deleterious to the cell and in fact cells have evolved adaptive responses to a short supply of oxygen that is crucial for cell survival. Increased glycolysis, angiogenesis and erythropoiesis are some of these essential adaptive metabolic changes that occur in response to hypoxia (reviewed in (216)). The physiological reactions also vary depending on whether the cell is exposed to acute or chronic hypoxia. For instance, during acute hypoxia cells switch from aerobic to anaerobic respiration in order to minimize oxidative stress, while erythropoiesis and angiogenesis are important during chronic hypoxia, which promote improved transportation of oxygen to tissues (reviewed in (216)). Unfortunately, these adaptive responses are at the root of tumour progression and determine patient prognosis.

Since hypoxia is perceived as a stress by the cell and therefore is believed to cause DNA damage and impair DNA repair pathways, it is evident that studies focusing on understanding how hypoxia affects DNA repair pathways may prove essential for developing more specific treatment methods. There have been several studies suggesting that hypoxia decreases both NER and MMR through regulation of specific DNA repair genes (211,212). Hypoxia induces a reduction in expression of *MLH1* (212) and *MSH2* genes (217), which both encode proteins involved in MMR. It was also found that low oxygen levels can down-regulate expression of some DNA double-strand break repair genes, such as *RAD51*, in both normal and tumour cells (213,218) and *BRCA1* in tumour

cells (219). Hypoxia resulted in decreased Ku70/80 expression in cervical tumours, a protein important in the NHEJ repair pathway (191). Decreased repair of UV-induced DNA damage in plasmids was reported in cells exposed to hypoxia and low pH conditions for 24 hours when compared to control cells, suggesting an impaired NER due to hypoxia and acidosis treatment (211).

6.2 Acidosis

The microenvironment of the tumour is not solely characterized by hypoxia, but is also accompanied by a decrease in pH (220) due to the switch from aerobic to anaerobic respiration. This change from respiration through glucose consumption to increased glycolysis results in proton production from lactic acid accumulation and ATP hydrolysis (221). During one cycle of anaerobic respiration and ATP hydrolysis, 2 protons are released leading to a lowering of physiological pH (222). However, compared to hypoxia, much less attention has been devoted to the effects of acidosis on genetic instability and neoplasia development. Acidosis plays an important role in maneuvering tumour response to therapy. An acidic microenvironment can affect protein and enzyme structure and function, as well as synthesis of macromolecules, and transport of drugs, which may result in mutagenesis (reviewed in (223)). It has been reported that acidosis can influence several DNA polymerases by changing their fidelity during DNA synthesis (224,225). In terms of relevance to cancer, it was demonstrated that acidosis augments the metastatic capacity of tumour cells (226-228). The low pH of the microenvironment has also been linked to radio- and chemoresistance, although the effect is not as dramatic as with hypoxia (222). Therefore, acidosis plays an important role in maneuvering tumour response to therapy.

6.3 Role of p53 in hypoxia and acidosis

Hypoxic and acidic stress regulates expression of certain genes and causes accumulation of specific enzymes and growth factors (reviewed in (216)). Some of these genes encode protein products such as the tumour suppressor protein p53, hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha (HIF-1 α) and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF). It was demonstrated that p53 expression increases in response to hypoxic treatment (166-170) as well as to hypoxia accompanied by acidosis (229), resulting in enhancement of its DNA binding and transactivation abilities. The expression of MDM2, the p53 regulator, decreases under hypoxic stress, accounting for the p53 increase (166). Interestingly, hypoxia does not induce the same genes that are normally activated by p53 as a result of DNA damage (170,230), suggesting the involvement of a different p53-dependent mechanism under oxygen deprivation conditions. This hypothesis is supported by results whereby caffeine has been shown to abolish p53 stabilization caused by DNA-damaging agents, but could not prevent p53 accumulation induced by hypoxic stress (231).

However, other studies have suggested that hypoxia does not change p53 expression until oxygen concentrations reach anoxic levels (169,170) and that hypoxia might have a transrepression effect on p53 target genes such as p21 (170,230). Hypoxia for four hours (1% oxygen) resulted in increased transcription of HIF-1 α in several different cell lines, but did not simultaneously up-regulate p53 (232). Similar results were

obtained with human HepG2 and HeLa cells exposed to hypoxic conditions for five hours (233). In addition, hypoxia-induced p53-dependent apoptosis was not significant until oxygen concentrations reached at or below 0.02% (234). Therefore, it is thought that hypoxia/anoxia, although it might induce p53 accumulation, it may not have transactivation capacity, but may still be able to activate apoptotic pathways (170).

It has also been suggested that hypoxia coupled to acidosis is able to induce p53 expression. Anoxic conditions accompanied by low pH resulted in p53 accumulation in a variety of tested tumour cell lines (235). Similar results were reported with transformed mouse embryo fibroblasts (229). The cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor, p21/WAF1 was induced by acidic conditions in human glioblastoma cells in a p53-dependent manner (236). These results make it apparent that the involvement of p53 in the cellular response to hypoxic as well as acidic stress is complex.

Several factors may be involved in determining whether p53 accumulation in response to hypoxic stress occurs including the degree of oxygen deprivation and whether it is accompanied by acidosis, as well as the cell type. It is possible that low oxygen conditions may exert an indirect effect on p53 expression, which may explain why studies did not consistently observe p53 stabilization. Several reports have determined that hypoxia can induce cellular DNA damage including DNA strand breaks and oxidative damage such as 8-oxoguanine (209,237,238). It is therefore possible that the degree of damage caused by hypoxia and the repair capacity of the respective cell line used in studies, may determine whether p53 accumulation is detected. The significant role of p53 in DNA repair is well established (83,175,177,184,189,239,240). Therefore

studying the effects of hypoxia as well as hypoxia in conjunction with acidosis on DNA repair and p53 expression may help elucidate the mechanism of p53 dependent regulation of DNA repair following hypoxia and hypoxia in conjunction with acidosis.

7.0 Hypoxia-inducible factor 1

7.1 Overview

Low oxygen levels activate hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1), a prominent transcription factor. HIF-1 is important for cells in order to adapt quickly to changes in oxygen levels with minimum tissue damage. It is responsible for regulating expression of various target genes, which encode proteins involved in functions vital for responding to low oxygen conditions such as proteins for angiogenesis, erythropoiesis, glucose transport, metabolism, and proliferation. Virtually undetected in normoxic conditions due to its highly regulated mechanism, HIF-1 expression increases exponentially, reaching its half maximal point between 1.5% and 2% oxygen and the maximal point at 0.5% oxygen (241).

7.2 HIF-1 regulation

Through biochemical studies it has been discovered that HIF-1 is a heterodimer consisting of HIF-1 α (120 kDa) and HIF-1 β protein subunits (242). Association of both of these subunits with the major groove of the DNA helix has been reported (243). HIF-1 α contains an oxygen-dependent degradation domain (ODD) and two transactivation domains (TAD) that are involved in regulating HIF-1 α target genes (242). In contrast to

HIF-1 α , which was identified as a novel protein, HIF-1 β was earlier described as a Per-Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Nuclear Translocator (ARNT) protein that is constitutively expressed irrespective of oxygen level fluctuations (reviewed in (193)).

HIF-1 α regulation is dependent upon three hydroxylases that modify two proline and one asparaginyl residues (244,245). Under normoxic conditions, hydroxylation carried out by the proline hydroxylases in the ODD domain generates a binding site for the von Hippel-Lindau tumour suppressor (VHL) protein, a substrate recognition component for an E3 ubiquitin ligase complex targeting HIF-1 α for degradation (see Figure 1.5) (244). Hydroxylation of the asparaginyl residue prevents interaction of the coactivator p300/CBP with the HIF-1 α transactivation domain (245). When oxygen levels are low, the hydroxylases are inactivated and as a consequence HIF-1 α and HIF-1 β subunits are able to bind to each other and interact with the p300/CBP co-activator (244,245). Then, HIF-1 α binds to the hypoxia-response element (HRE) on target genes to facilitate transcription (see Figure 1.5) (reviewed in (246)).

7.3 The role of HIF-1a in cancer

Increased HIF-1 α expression under low oxygen conditions is an adaptive response essential for preventing tissue damage during ischemia and tissue recovery, as it induces a shift from aerobic to anaerobic energy metabolism and activates angiogenesis at sites of vascular impairment (247). However, tumour cells have various mechanisms through which they can benefit from HIF-1 α -dependent adaptive responses. As a result, several studies have reported enhanced survival of tumour cells with high expression of HIF-1 α . Human malignant tumours exhibit overexpression of HIF-1a (248), which is correlated with poor survival in patients with cancers of the cervix (249), breast (250), ovaries (251) and endometrium (252). Therefore, HIF-1a can be used as a treatment target for these types of tumours through a variety of ways that include promoting its degradation, preventing its stabilization or inhibiting its targets such as VEGF, a growth factor responsible for promoting angiogenesis (reviewed in (253)).

7.4 The link between HIF-1a, CSB and p53

Although HIF-1 α research has revealed the involvement of HIF-1 α in many different molecular pathways and the numerous different genes that it affects, only recently has a link between HIF-1 α and the nucleotide excision repair protein, CSB been suggested (254). Filippi *et al* (2008) reported two putative hypoxia response element sequences in the promoter region of CSB for HIF-1 α binding and also found that CSB mutant cells showed deficient up-regulation of the HIF-1 α target gene, VEGF compared to normal human fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions (254). Furthermore, immunoprecipitation experiments for p53 in MCF7 cells revealed the presence of HIF-1 α from hypoxic treated cells (255). Subsequent studies suggested an indirect interaction between HIF-1 α and p53 through a possible down-regulation of MDM2 (256), while others reported a direct association of the two transcription factors (257,258). These later studies found two p53-binding sites in the ODD domain of HIF-1 α , strongly supporting a direct interaction between HIF-1 α and p53. Several reports have presented data that supports the current proposed model of a competitive relationship between HIF-1 and p53 (254,259,260). The protein p300 is a co-activator of both HIF-1 and p53, and it is thought that the two transcription factors compete for binding to this co-activator for transcriptional activity (260,261). The binding of p300 to p53 prevents Mdm2-depedent p53 degradation and therefore is crucial for p53 stabilization (262). It has also been shown that p300 is involved in regulation of HIF-1 transcriptional activity (263,264).

Another protein that has been recently implicated in this antagonistic interaction is the NER protein CSB (254). Previously it has been reported that CSB binds to p53 (172) and recent data suggests that p300 and CSB may be competing for p53 binding (254). It has been suggested that p53 shows preferential binding to CSB (254) and for this reason, this interaction disrupts p300-mediated p53 activation and therefore prevents p53dependent apoptosis directing the cell towards survival (reviewed in (265)). In the case of CSB mutated cells, p300 binds with p53 leading to its activation and inhibiting HIF-1dependent responses. This model is summarized in Figure 1.6. These reports suggest a possible link between p53, HIF-1 α and CSB that is important for proficient NER. Since both CSB and p53 play critical roles in NER, it is not unlikely that HIF-1 α may be involved in DNA repair of UV damage.

8.0 Host cell reactivation assay

8.1 Overview

The host cell reactivation (HCR) assay is a technique used to assess the capacity of cellular NER to repair damage in the DNA of the introduced reporter gene. The HCR assay employs a shuttle vector carrying a reporter gene that is exposed to a DNAdamaging agent, which is then introduced into the cells of interest (266). This allows for measurement of the relative expression of the reporter gene following its introduction into the host cell. Expression of the damaged reporter gene is thought to arise from the host cells' reactivation of the reporter gene resulting from the action of cellular DNA repair mechanisms on the exogenously introduced DNA (reviewed in (266,267)).

In addition to the relative swiftness of the assay, and reproducibility of results (268), there are several other advantages in using this technique. First, the cellular NER capacity can be determined by measuring the extent of repair of the introduced damaged reporter gene. This method facilitates the assessment of cellular constitutive and inducible DNA repair simultaneously, allowing comparison between the two. Assessment of DNA repair in untreated cells is known as measuring constitutive (non-inducible) cellular DNA repair. Most often DNA repair levels after induced DNA damage are assessed by treating cells with a DNA damaging agent and in turn imposing stress on cells. The type of DNA repair measured by such experimental techniques is known as inducible PNA repair. Therefore, this assay allows the experimenter to compare constitutive DNA repair to inducible DNA repair, which is in contrast to most other experimental techniques used to evaluate NER. Other techniques involve damaging the cells in some

form, and thus compromising constitutive DNA repair and, in reality, assessing inducible NER without assessing constitutive NER (reviewed in (269)). Since the shuttle vector is being damaged with an agent and not the cells themselves, and the assay relies on the cellular DNA repair pathway for repairing the damage, the results of this technique are designed to reflect *in vivo* repair (270). Another advantage of the HCR assay is that a fixed time is given to the cells for repair to occur comparable to *in vivo* cellular NER.

8.2 Adenoviruses as shuttle vectors

Different shuttle vectors can be used for an HCR assay such as plasmids (268) or viruses (267,269,271). Adenoviruses (Ad) are very efficient vectors for introducing foreign DNA into mammalian cells (272) and their usefulness in a clinical setting such as their application in gene therapy for cancer has been widely recognized (reviewed in (273)). Ad is a non-enveloped virus containing its double-stranded 35kb DNA in an icosahedral protein capsid (274). Their usefulness comes from their ability to introduce their DNA into cells, the ease that their genome can be manipulated and their ability to infect many different types of cells (275).

The expression of the transgene in cells infected with Ad depends on the promoter driving its expression with the cytomegalovirus (CMV) immediate early (IE) promoter being the most frequently employed due to its great expression capacity (271). The adenovirus used in the HCR assays has the early-1 (E1) region of the genome deleted, which is otherwise necessary for transcriptional activation of its genome (276) and thus cannot replicate in most mammalian cells. It is in this region that the gene of interest can be inserted (272). The HCR assay used in these studies employs a non-replicating form of adenovirus expressing the *Escherichia coli* reporter gene known as the lacZ β -galactosidase (β -gal) reporter gene (reviewed in (276)) under the control of the human CMV promoter (HCMV). In contrast to some transfection techniques with plasmids, it has been demonstrated that Ad infection does not induce a stress response in the cell (277).

9.0 Project introduction

This thesis describes the results of experiments designed to investigate the role of p53 and hypoxia in NER. The role of p53 in the nucleotide excision repair (NER) subpathway known as global genome repair (GGR) is well established and hardly debated, whereas the involvement of p53 in transcription-coupled repair (TCR) has been controversial. In Chapter 3 of this thesis we show that p53 overexpression results in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal, TCR-deficient CSB and GGR-deficient XPC human fibroblasts. We show also that UV pretreatment of cells infected with the p53 overexpressing adenovirus resulted in an increased HCR of the β -gal activity in normal, CSB and XPC human fibroblasts. Through this work we are able to demonstrate that p53 plays an important role not only in GGR but also in TCR and that this subpathway can operate through a p53-dependent mechanism.

An effect of hypoxia on DNA repair has been suggested by several studies (211-213). However the mechanism of hypoxia induced alterations in NER and the role of p53 in such alterations are far from clear. The hypoxic and acidic microenvironment of the tumour has been shown to diminish NER of mouse transformed and human tumours cells (211). Chapter 4 describes the effect of hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by acidosis on HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene of human normal primary and tumour cell lines, as well as on the expression of p53 and cell survival after UV treatment. Data is presented showing that hypoxia and low pH conditions resulted in an early and transient enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in human primary normal fibroblasts, which correlates with increased cell viability and is p53-dependent. In contrast, tumour cells displayed delayed enhanced HCR of β -gal expression, which did not correlate with increased cell viability and was not p53-dependent. Hypoxia induced a different effect on cellular UVC sensitivity than did hypoxia accompanied by acidosis.

Our studies of the effects of hypoxia on NER were also extended in Chapter 5 of this thesis. We investigated the role of HIF-1 α in repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions. We used normal and CSB-deficient human primary fibroblasts, which were infected with the Ad overexpressing wild-type HIF-1 α and two rat prostate cancer cell lines, one cell line being wild-type for HIF-1 α and the second cell line being dominant-negative (DN) for HIF-1 α , to investigate the role of HIF-1 α on HCR of β -gal expression. Murine tumour cells dominant-negative for HIF-1 α showed a decrease in HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene when compared to wild-type cells under normoxic conditions, but this differential repair did not translate into a differential response following UVC treatment among the two cell lines under normoxic conditions. We demonstrate that hypoxia alone resulted in an enhaced HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene in normal and is delayed in CSB-deficient fibroblasts. In contrast,

overexpression of HIF-1 α resulted in an early decrease in HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts and this decrease was delayed in CSB-deficient fibroblasts that had been exposed to hypoxic conditions. These results suggest that HIF-1 and CSB play a role in the regulation of NER under hypoxic conditions.



Figure 1.1. Ultraviolet radiation spectrum. The UV spectrum and the resulting DNA modifications that arise through either direct DNA excitation or formation of reactive oxygen species. (Adapted from Kielbassa *et al.*, *Carcinogenesis*. 1997; 18: 811-816.)



Figure 1.2. UV-induced lesions. Chemical structures that result from UV irradiation: cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer (CPD) and pyrimidine (6-4) pyrimidone (6-4PP). (Adapted from Batista et al., Mutat. Res. 2009; 681: 197-208.)



Figure 1.3. Cisplatin and Carboplatin. Diagram of cisplatin and carboplatin, two common chemotherapeutic agents used in treating cancer. A.Cisplatin and the adducts it produces. B. Carboplatin structure. (Adapted from Kelland, *Nat. Rev. Cancer.* 2007; 7(8): 573-584.)



Figure 1.4. Nucleotide excition repair subpathways. Schematic of the two subpathways of nucleotide excision repair (NER): global genome repair (GGR) and transcription-coupled repair (TCR). (Adapted from Nouspikel, *DNA Repair*. 2008; 7(7): 1155-1167.)

Table 1.1. Functions of NER genes. The nucleotide excision repair genes and the functions of their protein products in global genome repair and transcription-coupled repair. (Adapted from Hanawalt and Spivak, *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 2008; 9: 958-970.)

Human Gene	Role in DNA Repair.	
GGR genes		
XPE (also known as DDB2)	Lesion recognition	
DDB1	Lesion recognition; Forms a complex with DDB2	
XPC	Lesion recognition; Opens DNA	
RAD23B	Lesion recognition; Forms a complex with XPC	
Centrin-2	Lesion recognition; Forms a complex with XPC	
GGR and TCR genes		
XPB	$3' \rightarrow 5'$ helicase activity, ATPase (TFIIH subunit)	
XPD	5' \rightarrow 3' helicase activity, ATPase (TFIIH subunit)	
ХРА	Lesion verification; Stabilizaes pre-incision complex for GGR and TCR	
RPA	ssDNA binding; Binds to XPA	
XPF	Structure-specific endonuclease (5' incision)	
ERCC1	Forms a complex with XPF	
XPG	Structure-specific endonuclease (3' incision)	
PCNA	DNA replication sliding clamp; Contains docking sites for DNA pol	
TCR genes		
CSA	Ubiquitin-ligase complex	
CSB	TCR coupling factor and chromatin remodeling	
XAB2	Transcription factor; Link between XPA and RNAPII	



Figure 1.5. Regulation of HIF-1 by oxygen levels. Under normoxic conditions the prolyl enzymes hydroxylate residues allowing the tumour suppressor protein von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) to bind to HIF-1 α , which acts as a substrate site for the E3 ubiquitin ligase targeting it for degradation. Under hypoxic conditions the hydroxylases are inactived and HIF-1 α is able to heterodimerize with HIF-1 β allowing the complex to bind to the HRE on target genes. (Adapted from Harris, *Nat. Rev. Cancer.* 2002; 1(2):38-47.)



Figure 1.6. Hypoxia-induced HIF-1 and p53 effects and their expression regulation due to p300 and CSB competition. Stabilization of p53 can induce transcription of genes involved in cell cycle arrest or apoptosis. HIF-1 accumulation may result in cell death hindrance by inducing transcription of genes such as VEGF, by binding to responsive elements (RE) on the target genes and thus promoting adaptation to hypoxic stress. Some researchers have found evidence that suggests p53 may compete with HIF-1 for p300 binding. Furthermore, CSB by interacting with p53 may promote release of p300 from p53 and commit the cell towards cell survival pathways. Lack of CSB would cause p53 binding to p300 and subsequent p53 activation. (Adapted from Frontini and Proietti-De-Santis, *Cell Cycle*. 2009; 8:693-696.)

CHAPTER 2

Materials and Methods

1.0 Cell strains and cell lines

Primary human fibroblast cell strains and SV40-transformed human fibroblasts cell lines were obtained from the National Institute of General Medical Sciences (NIGMS) Human Genetic Cell Repository (Coriell Institute for Medical Research, Camden, NJ). The various human cell strains and cell lines obtained from NIGMS are shown in Table 1. The colon carcinoma HCT116p53^{+/+} and HCT116p53^{-/-} cells were obtained from Dr. B. Vogelstein, John Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland. The 3340WT cells are a mouse fibroblast cell line carrying in its genome 15 copies of the λ supFG1 shuttle vector DNA (278) and Reneo cells are a RKO colorectal carcinoma cell line that has been transfected with the pCMVneo plasmid (279). The 3340WT and Reneo cells were obtained from Dr. P.M. Glazer, Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, Conneticut. MATLyLu is a rat prostate cancer cell line that is wild-type for HIF-1 α and is derived from Dunning R3327 rat prostatic tumour subline (280). MDN2 is a stable clone obtained by transfection of MATLyLu cells with the pCEP4/dominant-negative HIF-1 α (DNHIF-1 α) plasmid, as described previously (192). MATLyLu (MLL) and MDN2 cells were obtained from Dr. Gurmit Singh, Juravinski Cancer Centre, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario.

NIGMS Designation	Individual	Repair Phenotype
GM9503s		Normal
GM969		Normal
IMR90	190-19	Normal
GM739	CSIAN	CSB
GM5509	XP12BE	ХРА
GM677	XP2BE	XPC
GM637 (SV40)		Normal
CSBSV40	CSIAN	CSB
XPCSV40	XP4PA	XPC
XPASV40	XP20OS	ХРА
GM4420DXPA (SV40)	XP12BE	ХРА
GM04312XPA (SV40)	XP20S	ХРА

Table 2.1. Primary and SV40-transformed fibroblast cells obtained from NIGMS.

2.0 Media

The human fibroblasts and the colon carcinoma HCT116p53^{+/+} and HCT116p53^{-/-} cells were cultured in Eagle's α-MEM supplemented with 10 % fetal bovine serum and antimycotic/antibiotic (100 µg/ml penicillin, 100µg/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, Gibco BRL). The mouse 3340WT and human Rcneo cell lines were grown in DMEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and antimycotic/antibiotic. (100 µg/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, Gibco BRL). The rat prostate cancer cell lines, MATLyLu and MDN2 were grown in RPMI 1640 media (Lonza) supplemented with 10 % fetal bovine serum, 10 mM HEPES (Gibco) and antimycotic/antibiotic (100 µg/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, Gibco BRL) or 0.2 mg/ml hygromycin (Roche) for MATLyLu and MDN2, respectively.

3.0 Cell culture

All cell cultures were grown as monolayers in growth medium in a humidified incubator kept at 5% CO₂ and 37 °C. Cells were passaged by rinsing the cells with phosphate buffered saline (PBS:140 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM KCl, 10 mM Na₂HPO₄ and 1.75 mM KH₂PO₄) followed by treatment with 0.1 % or 0.25 % trypsin (Gibco BRL). Cells were then suspended in growth media and an appropriate number of cells aliquoted into a fresh 75 cm² flask (Corning Incorporated, Corning, NY, catalogue #430641).

4.0 Recombinant adenovirus constructs

The AdCA17lacZ (272) recombinant adenovirus contains the lacZ gene under the control of the human cytomegalovirus immediate early (HCMV-IE) promoter (-299 to +72 relative to the transcription start site) inserted into the deleted E1 region of the adenovirus genome in the left-to-right orientation. Deletion of the E1 region of the genome renders the adenovirus unable to replicate in most mammalian cells. The recombinant adenovirus AdCA18luc (276) and Ad5p53wt (281) express the luciferase reporter gene and the wild-type p53 gene, respectively. The luciferase and p53 genes are under the control of the HCMV-IE promoter inserted into the E1 deleted region in the left-to-right orientation of the adenovirus genome. The recombinant adenoviruses were obtained from Dr. F.L. Graham, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario. The viruses were propagated, collected and titred as described previously (282). The recombinant adenovirus AdHIF-1 α contains the wild-type HIF-1 α gene under the control of the HCMV-IE promoter into the El deleted region in the right-to-left orientation and was obtained from Applied Biological Materials Inc. (Richmond, BC, Canada; catalogue #: 000019A). The virus was propagated, collected and titred by Dr. F.L. Graham's laboratory, as previously described (282) and the stock virus preps contained 2.18 x 10^{11} plaque-forming units (pfu)/ml.

5.0 UV-irradiation of virus

The virus was suspended in 1.8 ml of cold PBS and was irradiated in 35 mm dishes (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3001) on ice with continuous stirring using

General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) emitting predominantly at a wavelength of 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 2 J/m²/s as determined using a J-255 shortwave UV meter (Ultraviolet Products, San Gabriel, CA). Aliquots of 200 μ l were removed following each exposure to the virus and diluted appropriately with unsupplemented media. In the case of simultaneous infection of AdCA17*lacZ* with either AdCA18*luc* or Ad*HIF-1a*, 100 μ l aliquots of AdCA17*lacZ* were removed following each exposure to the virus and diluted appropriately with unsupplemented media, which also contained the appropriate multiplicity of infection (MOI) of AdCA18*luc* or Ad*HIF-1a*.

6.0 Cisplatin

The cisplatin used in this work was purchased as a solution of 1 mg/ml (Mayne Pharma Inc., Montreal, QC, Canada). For each experiment a fresh 2 mM stock solution of cisplatin in low chloride phosphate buffered saline (PBS) (4 mM NaCl, 2.7 mM KCl, 8 mM Na₂HPO₄, 1.5 mM KH2PO₄) was prepared.

7.0 Cisplatin treatment of virus

Cisplatin reactivity is dependent on low chloride ion concentration and thus, the virus was treated with cisplatin in a suspension with 50 mM concentration of chloride ion. This suspension was prepared by using a ratio of low-chloride PBS (7 mM Cl⁻) and serum-free α -MEM (140 mM Cl⁻). Virus was suspended in 1.8 ml of cold 50mM Cl⁻ PBS and α -MEM solution and aliquots of 200 µl virus were removed and added to 20 µl of appropriately diluted cisplatin. Virus was treated with cisplatin for 12 hours at 37 °C and incubation was stopped with an appropriate amount of serum-free α -MEM to give a

suitable concentration of virus for infection. Then cells' media was aspirated from wells and were infected with 40 μ l volume of virus at an MOI of 20-40 pfu/cell. Cells were incubated at 37 °C for 90 minutes, after which cells were overlaid with 160 μ l of warm supplemented α -MEM and incubated at 37 °C in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator for various lengths of time to allow for reporter gene expression. For these experiments cells were incubated in the hypoxic incubator for either 24 hours before infection only, 24 hours before and 40 hours after virus infection or 40 hours after infection only.

8.0 UV-irradiation of cells

Cells were seeded in 96 well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3072) at 1.5 -2 x 10^4 cell density. Cells monolayers were pre-infected with either AdCA18 or Adp53wt 24 hours after seeding, then media was aspirated from the wells and the monolayer was overlaid with 40 µl of warm PBS and UV-irradiated (or mock-irradiated) using a General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) which emits predominantly at a wavelength of 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s. For UVC pretreatment experiments without pre-infection have been described previously (private communications from Adrian Rybak). Briefly, after 24 hours of incubation, the media was aspirated (or mock irradiated) at a fluence of 20 J/m² using a General Electric germicidal bulb (emitting predominantly at 254 nm) at a fluence rate of 1 W/m². UVC exposure of 20 J/m² was corrected for irradiation in 96-well plates (12 J/m²) as previously reported (183).

9.0 Hypoxia

Hypoxic culture conditions were established by using an automatic O_2/CO_2 incubator (Thermo Electron Corporation, Marietta, Ohio) equipped with oxygen and carbon dioxide sensors, and connected to N₂ and CO₂ gas cylinders. The O₂ tension was set at 1 % and was maintained at this level throughout the entire length of the experiment. The O₂ (1%) and CO₂ (5%) readings were confirmed by use of a fyrite gas analyzer (Bachrach, Pittsburg, PA).

10.0 Low pH

Regular DMEM or α -MEM was supplemented with 25 mM HEPES and 25 mM 4-morpholinepropanesulfonic acid (Sigma, ST. Louis, MO) to acidify the medium. The medium was adjusted to pH 6.5 with 1 N HCl. The pH of the acidic media after hypoxic treatment was measured to be between pH 6.5 and 7, the pH of the media after hypoxic treatment was approximately 7.5, and the normoxic media was measured to be between pH 7.5 and 8.

11.0 Host cell reactivation assay

Fibroblasts were seeded in 96-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3072) at a density of $1.5 - 2.0 \times 10^4$ cells per well in supplemented α -MEM and incubated in a 5% CO₂ humidified incubator at 37 °C for 12-24 hours to allow for cells to adhere to the wells prior to infection. In order to examine the effects of enhanced p53 expression on HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene the media was aspirated from the wells following

12-24 hours incubation and the confluent cell monolayer was infected with the viral vectors Ad5p53wt or AdCA18luc in a 40 µl volume at an MOI of 150 pfu/cell in cold phosphate buffered saline (PBS: 150 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM KCl, 10 mM Na₂HPO₄, 1.75 mM KH₂PO₄ (pH 7.4)). Cells were overlaid with 160 μ l of warm supplemented α -MEM following a 90 minute incubation period at 37 °C in the incubator. Further incubation followed for approximately 24 hours after the first viral infection. The media was then aspirated from the wells and for some experiments the monolayer was overlaid with 40 μ l of warm PBS and UV-irradiated (or mock-irradiated) using a General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5), which emits predominantly at a wavelength of 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s. UV exposures used for UV-irradiation in 96-well plates were determined as previously reported (183). After treatment (or mock-treatment) with UV, cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in a 40 µl volume at an MOI of 40-160 pfu/cell. Cells were incubated at 37 °C for 90 minutes, after which time cells were overlaid with 160-200 μ l of warm supplemented α -MEM and incubated at 37 °C in a normoxic incubator and for studying the effect of hypoxia, cells were placed in the hypoxic incubator for various lengths of time to allow for reporter gene expression.

12.0 Quantitation of β -gal activity

Fibroblasts were harvested at various time points following infection with AdCA17*lacZ*. The infected cell monolayer was incubated with 60 μ l per well of 1mM chlorophenol red β -D-galactopyranoside (CPRG; Boehringer–Mannheim, Indianapolis,

IN) in 0.01% Triton X-100, 1 mM MgCl₂, and 100 mM phosphate buffer at pH 8.3. Light absorbance at 570 nm (A_{570}) was determined several times following the addition of the β -gal substrate using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader).

13.0 MTT reduction assay for cell viability following UV exposure

Cells were seeded in 96-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3072) at a density of $2.0 - 2.5 \times 10^3$ cells/well for primary cells and 1.25×10^3 cells/well for tumour cells. Cells were seeded 6-12 hours prior to being treated using a General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) at a wavelength of predominantly 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s (J-255 shortwave UV meter, Ultraviolet Products, San Gabriel, CA) in PBS. After UVC treatment, cells were overlayed with warm α -MEM supplemented media or with low pH 6.5 warm α -MEM supplemented media and incubated in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator for 24, 30 or 40 hours. After the allotted time interval, the low pH media was removed from each well and replaced with fresh media. All plates were subsequently incubated in a normoxic incubator. Cell viability was quantified 4-6 days after UVC treatment using the MTT (3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide; Sigma catalog no. M2128) assay as previously described (283). The absorbance of each well was measured at 570 nm light using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader) and the percentage viability was calculated.
14.0 Western blotting

For experiments testing whether Ad5p53wt infection induces p53 overexpression, confluent monolayers of cells in 6-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3046) were infected with Ad5p53wt or AdCA18luc at an MOI of 150 plaque-forming units (pfu)/cell or mock-infected. Cells were then collected following 48 hours incubation using a cell scraper and suspended in lysis buffer [50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1% NP40, 10% protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany), pH 8.0] and kept on ice for 60 minutes. For hypoxic experiments, confluent monolayers of cells in 6well plates were collected after different time exposures to hypoxia or hypoxia and low pH conditions. The lysates were cleared by centrifugation at 13,000 g for 1-2 minutes and the protein concentration was determined by the Bradford microassay procedure. Samples were resolved over a 10 % sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE), for 1 hour at 100 V (8% SDS-PAGE when probing for CSB) and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech) (100 V for 1 hour. Blots were blocked with 20 % skim milk in 1X TBST (Tris-buffered saline with Tween 20) for a minimum of 1 hour. The primary antibodies used were: anti-p53 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., Santa Cruz, CA), anti-XPC (C-terminal; Sigma-Aldrich Inc., Saint Louis, MO), anti-HIF-1a (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA), and anti-beta-actin (Sigma-Aldrich Inc., Saint Louis, MO). Membranes were probed with the primary antibody for 1 hour at room temperature or overnight at 4 °C. Subsequently, the blots were stripped using a specific buffer (100 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, 62.5 mM Tris-HCl, 2% SDS, Ph 6.7) for 30 minutes at 65°C and re-probed with monoclonal anti- β -actin

(Sigma-Aldrich Inc.). The data were analysed using a Kodak Digital Science Image Station 440 CFand protein levels were determined relative to actin levels. Specific antibody-labeled proteins were detected using enhanced chemiluminescence detection according to manufacturer's instructions (Western Lighting, Perkin–Elmer Life Sciences).

15.0 Total RNA isolation and RT-PCR

Confluent monolayers of MATLyLu and MDN2 rat prostate tumour cells in 60 x 15 mm Petri dishes were treated with either normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 5 hours. RNA was isolated using the RNeasy Plus mini kit (QIAGEN, Valencia CA) following the manual's protocol and then RNA was quantified in an Eppendorf Biophotometer. 1 µg of RNA was treated with DNase I (Invitrogen) to remove genomic DNA contamination. cDNA synthesis was performed by using random primers (100 ng) and the Superscript II First-Strand Synthesis (Invitrogen) using 1 µg of total DNase-treated RNA. A control that was not reverse transcribed was used to confirm a lack of DNA contamination.

PCR was performed using a Stratagene MX3000P machine (La Jolla, CA) and using the following VEGF and lamin primers: VEGF 5'-ACC AGC GCA GCT ATT GCC GT-3' (forward) and 5'-CAC CGC CTT GGC TTG TCA CA-3' (reverse); lamin 5'-GCA TGT ACA TAG AAG GAG CTA-3' (forward) and 5'-CAT GCA TAT TCC TGG TAC TCA T-3'(reverse). Primers were designed using GeneFisher and were synthesized by MOBIX (McMaster University, ON). A typical 50 ul reaction in a 0.2 ml thin-walled PCR tube contained 2 μ l of DNA and 48 μ l of PCR master mix (5 μ l 10 x PCR buffer (Invitrogen), 1 μ l of each of the appropriately diluted primer volume, 10 mM Ph.D. Thesis – Diana Dregoesc

dNTP mix (Invitrogen), 50 mM MgCl₂, 0.4 µl Taq DNA polymerase (Invitrogen) and water (to a volume of 50 µl per reaction including cDNA template). The thermal cycler program used for VEGF consisted of a 2 minute initial polymerase activation and denaturation step at 94°C, 30 seconds at 94°C, 45 seconds annealing step at 55°C, 45 seconds at 72°C, and then 35 reaction cycles of 30 seconds at 94°C, followed by a 10 minute elongation step at 72°C. RT-PCR products were separated on by electropgoresis on a 2% agarose gel and the ethidium bromide-stained DNA bands were visualized using an ultraviolet lightbox (Alpha Innotech Corporation, San Leandro CA)

16.0 Clonogenic survival assay

Cells were seeded in 6-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3046) at a density of 400 cells/well in 1 ml supplemented RPMI 1640 media. Following a 6-12 hour incubation period at 37 °C in a 5% CO₂ incubator, the media was aspirated from the wells and 1 ml of warm PBS was added to the cells prior to UVC irradiation. Cells were either irradiated or mock irradiated with UVC of increasing fluences at a fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s. Following UVC-irradiation, the PBS was aspirated and 1 ml of RPMI 1640 media, which was supplemented with 10 % fetal bovine serum and 10 mM HEPES (Gibco), but lacked antibiotics, was added to each well and the cells were incubated for 12 hours in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator. After the specified treatment, media was aspirated and the cells were overlayed with 1 ml fresh media that did not contain antibiotics. The plates were further incubated for 4 to 5 days from the time the cells were UVC-irradiated in a humidified 37 $^{\circ}$ C and 5% CO₂ incubator in order to provide sufficient time for surviving cells to form colonies.

At the end of the incubation period, media was aspirated from each well and the cells were overlayed with approximately 1 ml of crystal violet solution (63% absolute ethanol, 27% H₂O, 10% methanol, 5g/l crystal violet) to stain the colonies for a period of 30 minutes. Cells were de-stained by submerging the plates in water to remove the crystal violet solution and let to dry. Colonies that contained more than 32 cells were counted using a VWR hand tally counter and a clonogenic survival curve was plotted by expressing clonogenic survival as a ratio of the number of colonies in the treated cells compared to the control-treated cells.

Ph.D. Thesis – Diana Dregoesc

CHAPTER 3

Increased expression of p53 enhances transcription-coupled repair and global genomre repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells

Diana Dregoesc, Adrian P. Rybak, Andrew J. Rainbow DNA Repair 6(5): 588-601

Preface

Previous work from our lab has shown that UV-irradiated primary normal and XPC-deficient fibroblasts exhibit a similar capacity to support Ad synthesis, but not XPA and CSB cells (183). A diminished capacity to sustain Ad synthesis after UV irradiation was also detected in SV40-transformed human fibroblasts, heterozygous p53 mutant Li-Fraumeni syndrome (LFS) fibroblasts, and immortalized mutant p53 LFS cells suggesting a p53-dependent TCR role in Ad synthesis after UV damage. Although the role of p53 in global genome repair (GGR) is well established (83,174,175,284), the involvement of p53 in transcription-coupled repair (TCR) is less characterized. To determine if p53 plays an important role in TCR we employed the HCR assay using a recombinant non-replicating adenovirus expressing *lacZ* under the control of the human cytomegalovirus immediate early promoter. It is reported here that overexpression of p53 in primary fibroblasts resulted in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal, CSB and XPC fibroblasts at 12 hours post-infection suggesting that p53 is important in both TCR and GGR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells.

This chapter consists of of the following article reprinted in its published format: Diana Dregoesc, Adrian P. Rybak and Andrew J. Rainbow. Increased expression of p53 enhances transcription-coupled repair and global genome repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells. (2007). DNA Repair 6(5):588-601. This article is reprinted with permission from Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, The Netherlands. I performed all of the experiments that generated the p53 overexpression data with and without UVC pre-treatment, as well as the p53 expression western blots. I also assembled the results, generated the figures, wrote the first draft of the manuscript. Adrian P. Rybak conducted the HCRs of the UV-damaged reporter gene in UVC-pre-treated primary human fibroblasts. Dr. Andrew J. Rainbow made revisions to the manuscript and provided significant intellectual direction and assistance.

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601



Increased expression of p53 enhances transcription-coupled repair and global genomic repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells

Diana Dregoesc, Adrian P. Rybak, Andrew J. Rainbow*

Department of Biology, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario L8S 4K1, Canada

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 18 August 2006 Received in revised form 20 November 2006 Accepted 22 November 2006 Published on line 28 December 2006

Keywords: Recombinant adenovirus Host cell reactivation UV p53 Nucleotide excision repair Transcription-coupled repair Global genomic repair

ABSTRACT

Ultraviolet (UV) light-induced DNA damage is repaired by nucleotide excision repair, which is divided into two sub-pathways: global genome repair (GGR) and transcription-coupled repair (TCR). While it is well established that the GGR pathway is dependent on the p53 tumour suppressor protein in human cells, both p53-dependent and p53-independent pathways have been reported for TCR. In the present work, we investigated the role of p53 in both GGR and TCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human fibroblasts. We employed a non-replicating recombinant human adenovirus, AdCA17lacZ, that can efficiently infect human fibroblasts and express the β -galactosidase (β -gal) reporter gene under the control of the human cytomegalovirus promoter. We examined host cell reactivation (HCR) of β -gal expression for the UVC-treated reporter construct in normal fibroblasts and in xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) and Cockayne syndrome (CS) fibroblasts deficient in GGR, TCR, or both. HCR was examined in fibroblasts that had been pre-infected with Ad5p53wt, which expresses wild-type p53, or a control adenovirus, AdCA18luc, which expresses the luciferase gene. We show that increased expression of p53 results in enhanced HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in both untreated and UVC-treated cells for normal, CS-B (TCRdeficient), and XP-C (GGR-deficient), but not XP-A (TCR- and GGR-deficient) fibroblasts. These results indicate an involvement of p53 in both TCR and GGR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in human cells

© 2006 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

The primary DNA lesions induced by far UV light (UVC) are the cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer (CPD) and the 6-4 photoproduct (6-4 PP), both of which are repaired by the nucleotide excision repair (NER) pathway in human cells (reviewed in Ref. [1]). NER has two sub-pathways: (1) transcription-coupled repair (TCR) which is dedicated to the removal of damage from the transcribed strand of active genes by a process coupled to RNA polymerase II, and (2) global genome repair (GGR) which removes DNA damage from the entire genome, including the non-transcribed strand and the transcribed strand of active genes (reviewed in Ref. [2]).

The genetic disorders Cockayne syndrome (CS) and xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) are characterized by acute sunlight sensitivity and XP patients are also predisposed to developing skin cancer. Cells from patients with XP and CS exhibit various deficiencies in the repair of UV-induced DNA damage. XP has seven NER-deficient complementation groups (XP-A to XP-G), which are all deficient in both GGR and TCR, except for the

Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 905 525 9140x23544; fax: +1 905 522 6066.
 E-mail address: rainbow@mcmaster.ca (AJ, Rainbow).

^{1568-7864/\$ -} see front matter @ 2006 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

doi:10.1016/j.dnarep.2006.11.008

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

XP-C complementation group, which is deficient in GGR but proficient in TCR [1,3,4]. In contrast, CS has two complementation groups, CS-A and CS-B that are both deficient in TCR but proficient in GGR [5].

The p53 tumor suppressor gene plays a central role in the cellular response mechanisms to various stresses such as UV-irradiation, chemical DNA-damaging agents, and hypoxia (reviewed in Refs. [6-8]). Mutations in p53 have been shown to increase the risk of cancer [9,10]. When a cell is confronted with a stress. p53 accumulates in the cell in order to protect it against potential DNA damage. In response to DNA-damaging agents, p53 arrests the cell cycle which provides time for DNA repair prior to cell division [11]. In addition there is evidence that p53 and p53-regulated gene products contribute directly to NER of UV-induced DNA damage in mammalian cells [12–14].

The mechanism by which p53 up-regulates GGR is, in part at least, through the up-regulation of several genes involved in GGR. These genes include the GADD45 gene [14,15], the DDB2 gene, which is mutated in XP-E cells [16–19], and the XPC gene [18,20–22]. UV-induced, p53-dependent up-regulation of the GADD45, XPE and XPC proteins requires the removal of UVinduced lesions from the transcribed strand of these genes and is therefore also dependent on TCR [23]. In contrast, both p53-dependent and p53-independent pathways have been reported for TCR in human cellular DNA. Some reports indicate a substantial involvement of p53 in TCR of UV-induced CPDs [24–27] whereas others indicate little or no involvement of p53 in TCR [12,28–31].

We have used a non-replicating recombinant adenovirus that can efficiently infect human fibroblasts and express the β-galactosidase (β-gal) reporter gene, to examine both constitutive and inducible repair of UV-damaged DNA in human cells [32,33]. We have reported previously that host cell reactivation (HCR) of reporter gene activity for UV-damaged DNA is significantly reduced in all NER-deficient XP (groups A to G) and CS (groups A and B) cell strains tested, relative to that in normal diploid human fibroblasts [34,35]. Using a quantitative polymerase chain reaction (PCR) technique we have shown a significant removal of photolesions from the recombinant adenovirus based reporter gene after infection of normal human fibroblasts, and a significantly diminished lesion removal following infection of XP-C, XP-A and CS-B cells [36]. Taken together, these results indicate that the removal of photolesions from the UV-damaged reporter gene involves both TCR and GGR and leads to β-gal expression of the UVdamaged reporter gene. In addition we have reported that pre-treatment of normal human fibroblasts with UV fluences prior to infection with UV-irradiated Ad5HCMVspllacZ results in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene [34,35]. Using a quantitative PCR technique we have reported that prior UV-irradiation of normal human fibroblasts results in an enhanced rate of removal of photolesions from the recombinant adenovirus encoded reporter gene [36]. We have therefore suggested that the enhanced HCR for expression of the UVdamaged reporter gene reflects the presence of one or more inducible DNA repair pathways in human cells. Since both TCR and GGR contribute to the removal of photolesions in the UV-damaged reporter gene in untreated normal human fibroblasts, the enhanced HCR in pre-UV-irradiated cells could result

from an up-regulation of TCR and/or GGR in the transcribed strand of the reporter gene. In addition, the UV-enhanced HCR response was absent in L1-Fraumeni syndrome (LFS) cells expressing mutant p53 [37] suggesting that pre-UV-treatment of cells leads to a p53-dependent up-regulation of the NER pathway. The enhanced HCR was detected in normal, XP-C and CS-B cells, although the up-regulation was delayed in CS-B cells [35]. The delay in enhanced HCR observed in CS-B cells is consistent with a p53- and TCR-dependent up-regulation of GGR reported for cellular DNA. The mechanism for the UVenhanced HCR in XP-C cells is less clear and could result from p53-dependent and/or p53-independent upregulation of TCR. Therefore, we examined the involvement of p53 in TCR and GGR of the recombinant adenovirus encoded reporter gene in human cells.

In the present work we have examined the effect of increased expression of p53 on HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal, XP-C, XP-A and CS-B human fibroblasts. Increased p53 expression was obtained by infecting cells with Ad5p53wt, a replication-deficient recombinant adenovirus encoding the wild-type p53 gene, prior to the HCR assay. We show that increased expression of p53 results in enhanced HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in both untreated and UVC-treated normal, XP-C, CS-B but not XP-A fibroblasts, indicating an involvement of p53 in both TCR and GGR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in human cells.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Cells and cell culture

The repair-proficient primary human cell line, GM09503 and the repair-deficient primary human cell lines, CS1AN (GM 00739; CS-B), XP2BE (GM00677; XP-C) and XP12BE (GM05509; XP-A) were obtained from NIGMS Human Genetic Cell Repository (Coriell Institute for Medical Research, Camden, NJ). All cell cultures were grown in a humidified incubator kept at 5% CO₂ and 37 °C, and cultured in Eagle's α -MEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and antimycotic/antibiotic (100 µg/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, Gibco BRL).

2.2. Virus

The recombinant adenovirus AdCA17lacZ [38] contains the lacZ gene under the control of the human cytomegalovirus immediate early (HCMV-IE) promoter (-299 to +72 relative to transcription start site) inserted into the deleted E1 region of the adenovirus genome in the left to right orientation. Deletion of the E1 region of the genome renders the adenovirus unable to replicate in most mammalian cells. The recombinant adenoviruses AdCA18luc [39] and Ad5p53wt [40] express the luciferase reporter gene and the wild-type p53 gene, respectively. The luciferase and p53 genes are under the control of the HCMV-IE promoter inserted into the E1 deleted region in the left-to-right orientation of the adenovirus genome. The adenovirus recombinants were obtained from Dr. E.L. Graham, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada. The viruses were propagated, collected and titred as described

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

previously [41]. Infection of cells with E1 deleted recombinant adenovirus vectors expressing the wild-type p53 gene under the control of the human cytomegalovirus promoter have been reported previously to result in upregulation of p53 responsive genes such as p21 [42,43].

2.3. UV-irradiation of virus

UV-irradiation of virus has been described previously [44]. Virus was suspended in 1.8 ml of cold PBS and was irradiated in 35 mm dishes on ice with continuous stirring using General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) at a wavelength of 254 nm predominantly with an incident fluence rate of 2]/m²/s (J-255 shortwave UV meter, Ultraviolet Froducts, San Gabriel, CA). Aliquots of 200 µl were removed for each exposure to the virus and diluted appropriately with unsupplemented media. Under these conditions the induction of CPDs in the transcribed strand of the adenovirus encoded lac2 gene was approximately 3.3×10^{-6} CPD/nucleotide/]/m² as reported previously [36].

2.4. Host cell reactivation of the reporter gene

Fibroblasts were seeded in 95 well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ) at a density of 2.0×10^4 cells per well in supplemented α -MEM and incubated for 12-24 h in a 5% CO₂ humidified incubator at 37°C. The method used to examine the effects of pre-UV-exposure on HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene has been described previously [34].

In order to examine the effects of enhanced p53 expression on HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene the media was aspirated from the wells and the confluent cell monolayer was infected with the viral vectors Ad5p53wt or AdCA18hc in a 40 µl volume at a multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 150 plaque forming units (pfu) per cell in cold phosphate buffered saline (PBS: 150 mM NaCl, 2.5 mM KCl, 10 mM Na2HPO4, 1.75 mM KH_2PO_4 (pH 7.4)). Cells were overlaid with 160 μ l of warm supplemented a-MEM following a 90 min incubation period at 37 °C in the incubator. Further incubation followed for approximately 24h after the first viral infection. The media was then aspirated from the wells and the monolayer was overlaid with $40\,\mu l$ of warm phosphate buffered saline and UV-irradiated (or mock-irradiated) using a General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) which emits predominantly at a wavelength of 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s. UV exposures used for UV-irradiation in 95-well plates were determined as previously reported [45]. After treatment (or mock-treatment) with UV, cells were infected with either unirradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in a 40 µl volume at an MOI of 40-160 pfu/cell. Cells were incubated at 37 °C for 90 min. after which time cells were overlaid with 160 µl of warm supplemented a-MEM and incubated at 37 °C for 12, 24 or 40 h to allow for reporter gene expression.

2.5. Quantitation of β -gal activity

Fibroblasts were harvested at 12, 24 or 40h following the infection with AdCA17lacZ. The infected cell monolayer was incubated with $60\,\mu$ l per well of 1mM chlorophenol red β -D-galactopyranoside (CPRG; Boehringer-Mannheim,

Indianapolis, IN) in 0.01% Triton X-100, 1mM MgCl2, and 100mM phosphate buffer at pH 8.3. Light absorbance at 570nm (A520) was determined several times following the addition of β -gal substrate using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader). Background readings of β-gal activity for uninfected cells were determined in all experiments and only readings for AdCA17lacZ infected cells that were twice background were included in the β -gal survival curves. In a few experiments when β -gal activity was scored at 12 h after infection, survival of β -gal activity following UV to AdCA17iac2 of less than 37% could not be determined directly from the survival curve even at the highest UV fluences given to the virus. This was due to the reduced amount of β -gal synthesized by 12h compared to 24 and 40h at the MOI of AdCA17lacZ employed. In these instances the β -gal survival curve was fitted to the linear quadratic function ln(surviving fraction) = $-(\alpha X + \beta X^2 + \gamma)$ and the D₃₇ value of the curve obtained by extrapolation as reported previously [34].

2.6. Western blotting

Confluent monolayers of cells in 6-well plates were infected with AdSp53wt or AdCA18luc at an MOI of 150 plaqueforming units (pfu)/cell_or mock-infected. Forty-eight hours later infected and mock-infected cells were scraped and suspended in lysis buffer [50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1% NP40, 10% protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany), pH 8.0] and kept on ice for 60 min. The lysate was cleared by centrifugation at $13,000 \times q$ for 2min and the protein concentration was determined by the Bradford microassay procedure. Samples were resolved over a 10% sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis for 1h at 100 V and transferred to nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech) (100 V for 1 h). Blots were blocked with 20% skim milk in 1× TBST (Tris-buffered saline with Tween 20) for a minimum of 1h. Membranes were incubated with horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated mouse monoclonal anti-p53 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., Santa Cruz, CA) for 1h at room temperature. Specific antibody labeled p53 protein was detected using enhanced chemoluminence (ECL) detection according to manufacture's instructions (Western Lighting, Perkin-Elmer Life Sciences). Subsequently, the blots were stripped using a specific buffer (100 mM 2mercaptoethanol, 62.5 mM Tris-HCl, 2% SDS, pH 6.7) for 1 h at 65 °C and re-probed with anti-beta-actin monoclonal antibody (Sigma-Aldrich Inc.). The data were analysed using a Kodak Digital Science Image Station 440 CF and p53 protein levels were determined relative to actin levels.

3. Results

3.1. Pre-treatment of cells with low UVC fluence enhances HCR of β -galactosidase expression for UVC-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A fibroblasts

AdCA17lacZ and AdSHCMVsp1lacZ adenoviruses both express the lacZ reporter gene under the control of the human



Fig. 1 – Effects on pre-UV-treatment of cells on HCR of UV-damaged AdCA17lacZ in normal and XP-C primary human fibroblasts. Results of typical experiments are shown for normal (ϕ , \bigcirc) and XP-C (\blacksquare , \square) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent pre-UV-treated cells, open symbols represent non-treated cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is given in the figure. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Fig. 2 – Effects on pre-UV-treatment of cells on HCR of UV-damaged AdCA17lac2 in CS-B and XP-A primary human fibroblasts. Results are shown for CS-B (Δ , Δ) and XP-A (ϕ , ϕ). Closed symbols represent pre-UV-treated cells, open symbols represent non-treated cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is given in the figure. Each point is the average of three replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

cytomegalovirus (HCMV) inserted in the deleted E1 region of the viral genome. The orientation of the lacZ reporter gene in AdHCMVsp1lacZ is right-to-left, whereas the orientation in AdCA17lacZ is left-to-right. It has been reported that adenovirus encoded reporter gene cassettes in the left-to-right orientation express 7-fold higher levels of 8-gal than those with inserts in the right-to-left orientation [39]. We have reported previously that pre-UV-treatment of normal, XP-C and CS-B cells resulted in enhanced HCR for β-gal expression of a UV-damaged reporter gene encoded in Ad5HCMVsp1lacZ, although the enhanced HCR was delayed in CS-B cells [35]. In the present work, we have used the recombinant adenovirus AdCA17lacZ to examine HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene. Since the orientation of the lacZ gene within the viral genome might influence HCR, it was considered important to first examine the effects of pretreatment of cells with low UV fluences on HCR for \$-gal expression for the UV-damaged reporter gene using the AdCA17lacZ virus. Normal, CS and XP fibroblasts were pre-treated with a low UV fluence (12)/m²) and subsequently infected with either UV-irradiated or nonirradiated AdCA17lacZ and scored for β-gal activity at 12, 24 and 40 h after infection. Typical results for relative $\beta\mbox{-gal}$ activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene in untreated and UVtreated fibroblasts are shown in Figs. 1 and 2. It can be seen that enhanced HCR of UV-damaged β-gal reporter gene is detected in normal and XP-C deficient fibroblasts that were pre-treated with UV at 12h post-infection (Fig. 1, left panels), but not in UV-irradiated CS-B or XP-A deficient fibroblasts (Fig. 2, left panels). Pretreatment of XP-C and CS-B deficient fibroblasts with UV resulted in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene at later times of β-gal activity scoring, but not in normal or XP-A deficient fibroblasts (Figs. 1 and 2, middle and right panels). The UV fluence required to reduce the β-gal activity to 37% of that for non-irradiated virus (D₂₇) was extrapolated from the relative β-gal activity curves and used as a measure of HCR. The D37 values for survival of B-gal activity of UV-damaged reporter gene were combined from multiple experiments and the average D37 values in UV-irradiated compared to non-irradiated cells are shown as a function of time between virus infection and β-gal scoring in Fig. 3. In addition, the relative D₃₇ value in UV-irradiated compared to that in non-irradiated cells was obtained for individual experiments and the average relative D₃₇ values are shown in Table 1. It can be seen that HCR is reduced in untreated XP-A, XP-C and CS-B



Fig. 3 – UV-enhanced HCR was observed in normal, XP-C and CS-B fibroblasts but not in XP-A fibroblasts. Results show the mean $D_{37} \pm S.E.$ value for β -gal expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-UV-treated compared to that in non-treated cells for normal (Φ , \bigcirc), XP-C (\blacksquare , \Box), CS-B (A, Δ) and XP-A (Φ , \bigcirc) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent pre-UV-treated cells; open symbols represent non-treated cells. Each data point is the average \pm S.E. of several independent experiments.

compared to normal fibroblasts (Figs. 1–3). In addition, pre-UVexposure to cells resulted in enhanced HCR for normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A, and the HCR enhancement in CS-B was delayed, consistent with previously published results using the AdHCMVsp1lacZ virus [35]. These results indicate that pre-UVC-exposure to cells results in up-regulation of both TCR and GGR in the UVC-damaged reporter gene.

3.2. Pre-infection of cells with Ad5p53wt enhances HCR of β -galactosidase expression for UVC-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in normal, CS-B and XP-C but not XP-A fibroblasts

Exposures in the 2–20 J/m² range result in several fold accumulation of p53 in both normal and NER-deficient cells detectable as early as 6 h after UV and this increased accumulation of p53 is still evident at 24 h after UV exposure ([23,46-48] and data not shown). The up-regulation of both TCR and GGR in the UV-damaged reporter gene described in Section 3.1 could therefore result from the increased accumulation of p53 due to UV exposure. To examine the possible role of

Table 1 – Rel untreated ce	ative D_{37} values for β -g	al activity of U	J-irradiated AdCA17lac	Z in pre-UV-tre	ated (12]/m ²) compared	to
Cell strain	Relative D ₃₇ , 12 h	P value	Relative D ₃₂ , 24 h	P value	Relative D37, 40 h	P value
Nermal	1.59±0.15 (12)	5.79 x 10-4	1.05±0.14 (12)	0.694	0.82±0.13 (12)	0.182
CS-B	0.78±0.08* (5)	0.931	1.38 ± 0.16 (6)	0.042	1.44±0.23 (6)	0.085
XP-C	1.85±0.16 (4)	0.002	1.75±0.19 (3)	1.64×10^{-4}	1.53±0.11 (4)	0.002
ХР-А	1.12±0.10(5)	0.236	1.03 ± 0.13 (3)	0,815	1.03±0.06 (3)	0,587

Pooled results are shown for expression of β -gal activity at 12, 24 or 40h post-infection and are represented as mean relative $D_{37} \pm S.E.$ UVenhanced HCR (relative D_{37}) of the UV-damaged reporter gene activity is observed early in normal and TCR-proficient fibroblasts XP-C, is delayed in TCR-deficient CS-B fibroblasts and absent in XP-A fibroblasts. # is the number of independent determinants, each performed with three replicates.

* Significantly >1 by an independent t-test (P value <0.05).

C Treatment NIV o53 p53 Normal actin p53 CSB actin p53 XPC actin **p5**3 XPA actin

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

left panels). In addition there was an enhancement in HGR of the UV-damaged β -gal in AdSp53wt-pre-infected CS-B deficient fibroblasts at 24 and 40 h after virus infection, but not in normal, XP-C, or XP-A deficient fibroblasts (Figs. 5 and 6, middle and right panels). The D₃₇ values for survival of β gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene were combined from multiple experiments and the average D₃₇ values in AdSp53wt-pre-infected compared to AdCA18luc-pre-infected cells are shown as a function of time between virus infection and β -gal scoring in Fig. 7. In addition, the relative D₃₇ value in AdSp53wt-pre-infected compared to AdCA18luc-pre-infected cells was obtained for individual experiments and the average relative D₃₇ values are shown in Table 2. These results indicate that increased expression of p53 results in up-regulation of both TCR and GGR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene.

3.3. Pre-infection of cells with AdSp53wt results in enhanced expression of the β -gal reporter gene for undamaged AdCA17lacZ in normal, CS-B, XP-C and XP-A fibroblasts

We have reported previously that pretreatment of human fibroblasts with UV results in an increased expression of the recombinant adenovirus encoded reporter gene. Up regulation in expression of the undamaged reporter gene due to pre-UV-treatment of cells occurs at lower UV fluences and to higher levels in TCR deficient compared to normal and GGR-deficient human fibroblasts [49,50]. Since a stalled transcription complex due to transcription blocking UV-induced photolesions is thought to be a signal for the recruitment of the DNA incision complex and subsequent removal and repair of the lesion [51], increased transcription might be expected to lead to an enhanced rate of repair of photolesions by TCR. It was therefore considered of interest to examine expression of the undamaged AdCA17iacZ reporter gene in cells that had been pre-infected with Ad5p53wt compared to cells preinfected with the control virus AdCA18. The result shown in Table 3 indicate that increased expression of p53, due to preinfection of cells with Ad5p53wt, results in an upregulation in expression of the undamaged reporter gene by about 2-fold in both NER-deficient and NER proficient human fibroblasts.

3.4. Enhanced HCR of β -gal expression for UVC-irradiated AdCA 17lacZ due to pre-UVC-treatment of cells is greater in cells pre-infected with AdSp53wt in normal, CS-B and XP-C but not XP-A fibroblasts

UV treatment of normal human cells results in increased p53 expression (reviewed in Ref. [52]) as well as several post-translational modifications, including phosphorylation, which can activate p53 function [53,54]. Since we have shown that increased expression of p53 alone or pre-UV-irradiation of cells resulted in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene, we also examined the combined effects of both increased p53 expression and pre-UV-treatment of cells on HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene. Cells were pre-infected with either Ad5p53wt or AdCA18luc virus and pre-treated with low UVC-fluence prior to infection with UVCtreated AdCA17lacZ. Representative results for β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene in UV-irradiated cells that

Fig. 4 – Increased p53 expression upon Ad5p53wt virus infection in human fibroblasts. Confluent normal, CS-B, XP-C and XP-A were either mock-infected (NIV-no virus infection), infected with a control virus (AdCA18luc) or infected with the Ad5p53wt virus. Equal amounts of complete cell lysates were run on 10% SDS-PAGE gel, blotted on a nitrocellulose filter and examined for the expression levels of p53 using anti-p53 antibody. The amount of actin was determined by using anti-actin antibody to obtain the sample loading control.

p53 in enhanced HCR, we examined HCR of UV-irradiated AdCA17iacZ in human normal, CS and XP fibroblasts, which were pre-infected with either AdSp53wt or a control virus, AdCA18iw. The p53 expression levels were determined in the NER-proficient and deficient fibroblasts and are shown in Fig. 4. It can be seen that the p53 expression levels were increased in all cell lines when cells were pre-infected with Ad5p53wt compared to AdCA18iwc-pre-infected cells and scored at 40h after infection. Similar results were obtained when infected cells were scored at 24h after infection (data not shown), such that increased p53 levels were present in all the different fibroblast strains at the time of infection with AdCA17lacZ used in the HCR experiments.

Cells were infected with AdSp53wt or AdCA18luc. Twentyfour hours later cells were infected with untreated or UV-treated AdCA17lacZ and subsequently scored for β -gal activity at 12, 24 and 40h after infection. Typical survival curves for β -gal activity in AdSp53wt-pre-infected normal, CS-B, XP-C and XP-A deficient fibroblasts compared to AdCA18luc-pre-infected (control virus) fibroblasts are shown in Figs. 5 and 6. It can be seen that there is an increase in HCR of UV-damaged β -gal reporter gene in AdSp53wt-preinfected normal, CS-B and XP-C deficient fibroblasts, but not in XP-A deficient fibroblasts when compared to AdCA18luc-preinfected fibroblasts at 12 h after virus infection (Figs. 5 and 6,



Fig. 5 – Pre-infection with Ad5p53wt virus results in enhanced HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in normal and XP-C primary human fibroblasts. Results of typical experiments are shown for normal (Φ , O) and XP-C (\blacksquare , \Box) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent pre-Ad5p53wt-infected cells, open symbols represent pre-AdCA18luc-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is given in the figure. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Fig. 6 – Pre-infection with Ad5p53wt virus results in enhanced HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in CS-B, but not XP-A primary human fibroblasts. Results are shown for CS-B (\blacktriangle , \triangle) and XP-A (\blacklozenge , \Diamond). Closed symbols represent pre-Ad5p53wt-infected cells; open symbols represent pre-AdCA18luc-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is given in the figure. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

Table 2 - Rela AdCA18-pre-	ative D ₃₇ values for β-ga infected cells	l activity of U	V-Irradiated AdCA17idc	2 in Ad5p53w	t-pre-intected compared	i to that in
Cell strain	Relative HCR, 12h	P value	Relative HCR, 24h	P value	Relative HCR, 40 h	P value
Normal	1.58±0.17 (6)	0.007	1.18±0.14 (14)	0.205	1.11±0.25 (5)	0.658
CS-B	1.94±0.35 (7)	0.022	1.70±0.19 [*] (13)	0.001	3.40±1.21(7)	0.070
XP-C	2.04±0.48 (8)	0.049	1.07±0.13 (12)	0.571	0.97 ± 0.11 (4)	0.839
XP-A	1.11±0.21 (7)	0.607	1.00 ± 0.12 (10)	0.987	1.13±0.16 (6)	0.419

Pooled results are given for expression of β-gal activity at 12, 24 and 40 h post-infection and are represented as mean relative D₃₂ ± S.E. # is the number of independent determinants each performed with three replicates.

Significantly >1 by an independent t-test (P value <0.05).



Fig. 7 - Pre-Infection with Ad5p53wt virus results in enhanced HCR of β-gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A cells. Results show the mean $D_{37} \pm S.E.$ value for β -gal expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected compared to that in pre-AdCA18luc-infected cells for normal (●, (), XP-C (■, □), CS-B (▲, △) and XP-A (♦, ◊) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent pre-UV-treated cells; open symbols represent non-treated cells. Each data point is the average ± S.E. of several independent experiments.

had been pre-infected with either Ad5p53wt or AdCA18hc virus are shown in Figs. 8 and 9. The D₃₇ values for survival of β-gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene were combined from multiple experiments and the average D₃₇ values in Ad5p53wt-infected compared to AdCA18luc-infected UVirradiated cells are shown as a function of time between virus infection and β-gal scoring in Fig. 10. In addition, the relative Dyr value in Ad5p53wt-infected and pre-UVC-treated compared to AdCA18luc-infected and pre-UVC-treated cells was obtained for individual experiments and the average rel-

ative D_{37} values are shown in Table 4. It can be seen that prior UVC-irradiation (12J/m²) of cells resulted in a significant enhancement in HCR of the UV-irradiated reporter gene in Ad5p53wt-pre-infected when compared to AdCA18luc-preinfected normal fibroblasts when scored for β-gal activity at 12 and 40h post-infection (Fig. 8, top left panel; Fig. 10, left panel; Table 4). In addition, prior UVC-irradiation of XP-C cells resulted in a significant enhancement in HCR of the UV-irradiated reporter gene in Ad5p53wt-pre-infected when compared to AdCA18luc-pre-infected normal fibroblasts when scored for B-gal activity at 24 and 40h post-infection (Fig. 8, bottom middle and right panels; Fig. 10, left panel; Table 4). Prior UVC-irradiation of CS-B cells resulted in an enhancement in HCR of the UV-irradiated reporter gene in Ad5p53wtpre-infected when compared to AdCA18luc-pre-infected cells when scored for β -gal activity at 12 and 24h post-infection (Fig. 9, top left panel; Fig. 10, right panel). Although the enhancement in CS-B cells was not significant when considering the 12 and 24h after infection data separately, it was close to significance for the 24 h time (F=0.05) and pooling data for the 12 and 24 h time points resulted in a significant enhancement in HCR (P=0.023) (Table 4). In contrast, no enhancement in HCR was detected in XP-A fibroblasts. This indicates that increased expression of p53 results in up-regulation of both TCR and GGR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene following treatment of human cells with low UV fluence.

4. Discussion

Pre-UVC-treatment of cells results in enhanced 4.1. TCR and GGR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene

We have reported previously that pre-UV-treatment of normal, XP-C and CS-B cells resulted in enhanced HCR for

Cell strain	Relative expression, 12 h	P value	Relative expression, 24h	P value	Relative expression, 40 h	P value
Normal	2.00±0.28°(6)	0.005	1.57±0.20 (15)	0.007	2,48±0.43 (6)	0.006
CS-B	1.44 ± 0.38 (6)	0.274	1.77 ± 0.29 (12)	0.014	2.63±0.38 (7)	0.001
XP-C	1.61±0.42(7)	0.169	1.91 ± 0.27 (12)	0.002	2.10±0.29 (4)	0.009
XP-A	1.35±0.44 (6)	0.446	2.02±0.24 (10)	5.16 × 10 ⁻⁴	2.04±0.33 (6)	0.010

* Significantly >1 by an independent t-test (P value <0.05).

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

Cell strain	Relative HCR, 12 h	P value	Relative HCR, 24 h	F value	Relative HCR, 40 h	P value
Normal	1.90 ±0.34 (4)	0.040	1.03±0.03 (7)	0.262	1.58±0.18 (3)	0.019
CS-B	1.67±0.50 (4)	0.23	1.50±0.23 (6)	0.058	1.08 ± 0.15 (5)	0.575
XP-C	0.97 ± 0.16 (5)	0.885	1.86 ± 0.29 (8)	0.009	1.83±0.31 (4)	0.036
хр-а	0.85±0.19 (4)	0.519	1.10 ± 0.13 (7)	0.463	1.32 ± 0.15 (4)	0,135

* Significantly >1 by an independent t-test (P value <0.05).

 β -gal expression of a UV-damaged reporter gene encoded in Ad5HCMVsp1iacZ, although the enhanced HCR was delayed in CS-B cells [35]. The orientation of the lacZ reporter gene in AdHCMVsp1lacZ is right-to-left, whereas the orientation in AdCA17lacZ is left-to-right. In addition it has been reported that adenovirus encoded reporter gene cassettes in the leftto-right orientation express higher levels of the reporter gene than those with inserts in the right-to-left orientation [39]. We therefore first examined whether the different orientation of the lacZ gene and increased β -gal expression in AdCA17lacZ compared to AdHCMVsp1lacZ influenced our ability to detect HCR and UV-enhanced HCR of the adenovirus encoded β gal reporter gene in human fibroblasts. In the present work, we report that HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in AdCA17lacZ is reduced in XP-C, CS-B and XP-A cells compared to that in normal human fibroblasts, consistent with our previous reports using AdHCMVsp1lacZ. indicating that both TCR and GGR are involved in repair of UVC-induced lesions in the transcribed strand of the reporter gene [34,36]. In addition, we show here that pre-UV-treatment of normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A cells resulted in enhanced HCR for β-gal expression of the UV-damaged reporter gene encoded in AdCA17iacZ and the enhanced HCR in CS-B cells was also delayed compared to that detected in normal and XP-C cells. These results indicate that the gene orientation within the deleted E1 region of the recombinant adenovirus does not affect our ability to detect HCR and UV-enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in human fibroblasts. The increased HCR detected in normal, GGR-deficient XP-C and TCR-deficient CS-B, but not TCR- and GGR-deficient XP-A cells reported here indicates that



Fig. 8 – Pre-UV-irradiation of cells results in enhanced HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-AdSp53wt-infected normal and XP-C fibroblasts. Results of typical experiments are shown for normal (Φ , O) and XP-C (\blacksquare , \Box) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent pre-AdSp53wt-infected cells; open symbols represent pre-AdCA18luc-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is given in the figure. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

Fig. 9 – Pre-UV-irradiation of cells results in enhanced HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected CS-B but not XP-A fibroblasts. Results are shown for CS-B (ϕ , ϕ) and XP-A (ϕ , ϕ). Closed symbols represent pre-AdSp53wt-infected cells; open symbols represent pre-AdCA18luc-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is given in the figure. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

pre-UVC-treatment of cells with low UVC fluence resulted in an up-regulation of both TCR and GGR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells. UV-induced TCR [55] and GGR [2] have also been reported for mammalian cell DNA.



Fig. 10 – Pre-UV-irradiation of cells results in enhanced HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected normal, XP-C and CS-B but not XP-A fibroblasts. Results show the mean D₃₇±S.E. value for β -gal expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ in pre-Ad5p53wt-infected and pre-UV-treated compared to that in pre-AdCA18luc-infected and pre-UV-treated cells for normal (Φ , \bigcirc), XP-C (\blacksquare , \square , CS-B (\triangle , \triangle) and XP-A (ϕ , \bigcirc) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent pre-UV-treated cells; open symbols represent non-treated cells. Each data point is the average \pm S.E. of several independent experiments.

P53 has been shown to regulate expression of genes that are involved in the GGR pathway such as DDB2, the gene coding for the p48 protein product [16], and XPC [21]. In response to UV-induced DNA damage specifically, it is known that XP-C is recruited to the DNA damage site [48] and that p48 binds to pyrimidine dimers formed in the DNA [57,58]. Both genes are regulated in a p53-dependent manner and p53 expression determines the recruitment of these genes at the damage site [16,56]. However, activation of these genes by p53 accumulation does not contribute to accumulation of XPC and p48 products unless the genes are lesion-free [23]. Therefore, GGR-proficient CS-B cells do not accumulate p53-dependent protein products as efficiently as TCR-proficient cells [23]. Consequently, it was not surprising to observe that TCR-deficient UV-irradiated CS-B fibroblasts showed a delay in enhanced HCR of the UV-treated reporter gene [35]. The delayed UV-enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in TCR-deficient CS-B cells is consistent with a p53- and TCR-dependent upregulation of GGR in human cells.

4.2. Increased expression of p53 results in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A fibroblasts

Pre-infection of normal, CS-B and XP-C but not XP-A fibroblasts with Ad5p53wt resulted in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene compared to cells infected with

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

the control AdCA18hc virus (Figs. 5 and 6). These results indicate that increased expression of p53 up-regulates both GGR and TCR in the UV-damaged reporter gene. Increased expression of p53 in CS-B fibroblasts resulted in elevated HCR of the reporter gene detected at 12, 24 and 40 h post-infection. The p53-dependent up-regulation of HCR in CS-B cells is consistent with a p53-dependent up-regulation of GGR due to increased expression of the p53-dependent XPE-p48 [16] and XPC proteins [21]. In contrast to the delay in enhanced HCR in pre-UV-treated CS-B compared to pre-UV-treated normal and XP-C cells, increased expression of p53 following infection of cells with AdSpS3wt did not result in a delay in enhanced of HCR in CS-B cells. Since pre-infection of cells with Ad5p53wt resulted in increased expression of p53 but no UV-induced photolesions in the p48 or XPC genes, the lack of delay in enhanced HCR in CS-B cells pre-infected with Ad5p53wt, is consistent with our hypothesis that the delay in HCR observed in UV-irradiated CS-B cells is due to lack of TCR of lesions in the p48 and XP-C genes.

Increased expression of p53 in normal and XP-C fibroblasts resulted in elevated HCR of the reporter gene detected at 12 but not 24 or 40h after infection. This indicated that increased expression of p53 alone resulted in an increased rate of repair of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal and XP-C cells. TCR is the sub-pathway of NER dedicated to the removal of UV-induced DNA damage from the transcribed strand of active genes [59,60]. The increased rate of repair in pre-Ad5p53wt infected XF-C cells is consistent with a p53dependent up-regulation of TCR in the transcribed strand of the UVC-damaged reporter gene. P53-induced enhancement in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene was not observed in XP-A cells at any of the tested time points after infection. Since XP-A fibroblasts are deficient in both GGR and TCR, this result supports our conclusion that the p53-dependent enhancement in HCR observed in XP-C cells is due to a p53-dependent enhancement in TCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene

Previous research reports have suggested a role for p53 in TCR of UV-damaged DNA in human cells [25,26,30,61]. Wang et al. demonstrated that the XP-B and XP-D proteins employed in GGR and TCR interacts with p53 [30]. In addition, Wang et al. demonstrated that p53 binds to CS-B suggesting a role for p53 in the TCR pathway [30]. Direct evidence for a role of p53 in both TCR and GGR came from Therrien et al. who used a sensitive ligation-mediated PCR technique to demonstrate a repair deficiency of UVB-induced CPDs in both non-transcribed and transcribed strands of the p53 and/or c-jun loci in LFS cells (mutant p53) and human fibroblasts expressing the human papilloma virus (HPV) E6 oncoprotein, which abrogates p53 [25]. Furthermore, Mathonnet et al. reported that p53deficient human lymphoblastoid cells displayed decreased repair of UVB-induced CPDs in both the non-transcribed and transcribed strand of c-jun and hprt gene loci when compared to the control wild-type p53-expressing cells, whereas the repair of UVC-induced CPDs was reduced only in the nontranscribed strand of the targeted genes [26]. This finding suggested a role for p53 in the removal of CPDs by TCR that is dependent upon the UV-wavelength incident on the cell. The wavelength dependence may result from the difference in the quantity and spectrum of photolesions induced in cellular

DNA following UVB compared to UVC-irradiation and/or due to differences in the signalling pathways induced by UVB compared to UVC exposure. More recently, Mathonnet et al. have reported that expression of the hepatitis B virus protein (HBx) (which binds and functionally inactivates p53) in human TK6 cells results in reduced removal of CPDs along both the transcribed and non-transcribed strand of the c-jun gene following exposure to either UVB or UVC, giving further evidence of p53-dependent as well as p53-independent TCR in human cells [27].

We report here that increased expression of p53 due to infection with Ad5p53wt results in an up-regulation in expression of the undamaged reporter gene by about 2-fold in both NER-deficient and NER-proficient cells. In contrast we have reported that up-regulation in the expression of the undamaged reporter gene due to pre-UV-treatment of cells occurs at lower UV fluences and to higher levels in TCR-deficient compared to normal and GGR-deficient fibroblasts [49,50]. The latter results suggest that unrepaired UV-induced DNA damage in active genes triggers increased reporter activity from constructs driven by CMV promoters in human fibroblasts as reported previously. This suggests also that the mechanism leading to increased expression of the undamaged reporter due to pre-UV-exposure of cells is different from that due to increased expression of p53 due to pre-infection of cells with Ad5p53wt. The increased expression of the undamaged reporter gene due to pre-infection with Ad5p53wt is surprising since we found no consensus sequences of transcription factor binding sites for p53 in the human cytomegalovirus immediate early promoter controlling the p53 gene in Ad5p53wt [62]. However, the CMV promoter does contain transcription factor binding sites for NF-kB, AP1, CRE/ATF and SP1 [62]. Since p53 can activate NF-«B [63,64] it is possible that the increased expression of the undamaged reporter gene results from p53dependent up-regulation of NF-KB.

Since a stalled transcription complex due transcription blocking UV-induced photolesions is thought to be a signal for the recruitment of DNA incision complex and subsequent removal and repair of the lesion [51], increased transcription might be expected to lead to an enhanced rate of repair of lesions by TCR. It is therefore possible that the enhanced expression of the reporter gene in normal and XP-C cells contributes, in part at least, to an increased rate of repair of lesions in the reporter gene by the TCR pathway. This is consistent with reports of increased repair of UV-induced lesions in the metallothionein gene of Chinese hamster ovary cells that has been induced to transcribe compared to the same gene in the uninduced state [65]. In addition, Huang et al. show that wild-type p53 mediated enhancement in the transcription of a plasmid encoded reporter gene directs a resistance of the transcribed DNA to UV inactivation and reactivates the reporter gene fincreases HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene) in rodent cells [66]. Furthermore some single point substitution mutants of p53 that maintain near normal ability to activate transcription did not display increased HCR of the UVdamaged reporter gene, whereas other mutants with reduced transcriptional activity retained an increased HCR of the UVdamaged reporter gene. This suggested that although HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene is transcriptionally dependent. these two activities are genetically distinct.

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

599

4.3. Increased expression of p53 together with prior-UV-treatment of cells results in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A fibroblasts

The p53 protein exists at low basal levels in a latent state in normal, unstressed cells. In response to a cellular stress, p53 levels increase in the cell due to its decreased degradation or increased stabilization. Mdm2 (murine double minute 2, also known as Hdm in humans) regulates the level of p53 protein available after a cellular stress (as reviewed in Ref. [52]). Briefly, Mdm2 protein controls p53 levels by binding directly to p53 and inhibiting its gene expression activities [67], or by adding ubiquitin to promote p53 degradation [68]. The stabilization of p53 is achieved by inhibiting Mdm2 binding to p53, which is controlled through p53 phosphorylation. There are several post-translational modifications that can activate p53, including phosphorylation (reviewed in Ref. [54]). There is evidence that p53 phosphorylation occurs on serine residues 15, 20, 33, 37 and Thr18, which inhibits Mdm2 binding to p53 [69-71] and can be achieved by UV-irradiation [53]. In addition, it has been shown that at low UV fluence only Ser33 and Ser37 were maximally phosphorylated, while Ser15 was phosphorylated when higher fluences were used [53]. This indicates that the p53 changes undergone at low UV fluences are only a subset of the modifications possible.

UV damage causes both rapid and delayed expression of genes. For example p53 phosphorylation occurs within 10-30 min of UV exposure at different sites [72,73]. In addition to rapid activation of transcription factors by UV, p53 is also activated by persistent DNA damage in active genes. This process is believed to activate delayed responsive genes [74]. Therefore, it appears that the p53-phosphorylated sites in response to persistent DNA damage are different when compared to those sites phosphorylated by the immediate response. This difference in the p53-phosphorylation pattern likely plays a role in how and through which NER subpathway(s) p53 responds to DNA damage in non-irradiated compared to UV-irradiated cells and in TCR-deficient compared to TCR-proficient cells.

The p53 protein can exert both protective and apoptosisenhancing functions after exposure to DNA-damaging agents. In addition to its role as an activator and repressor of transcription, p53 may also be able to participate directly in NER and other cellular pathways independent of its ability to act as a transcription factor [30,61,75,76]. P53 can regulate the level of p53 responsive genes in unstressed cells [16,77] suggesting that p53 may regulate cellular processes without being activated by DNA damage and therefore also be biologically important for NER and other cellular pathways prior to UV exposure. Using a stable human cell line expressing a temperature sensitive p53, McKay et al. reported that functional p53 expression for 12 or more hours before UV-irradiation protected cells from apoptosis and enhanced the recovery of RNA synthesis even when functional p53 expression was maintained after irradiation [78]. It has been reported that the recovery of mRNA synthesis after the induction of RNA polymerase II-blocking lesions by UV light is greatly affected by the TCR capacity of cells [61,79,80]. The enhanced recovery of RNA synthesis in cells expressing functional p53 before UV irradiation is consistent with the repair of UV-induced cellular DNA lesions by TCR that is dependent on the level of p53 prior to UV exposure.

In the present work, we show that pre-Ad5p53wtinfection together with UVC-irradiation of normal, XP-C and CS-B, but not XP-A fibroblasts results in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene when compared to pre-AdCA18luc-infection together with UVC-irradiation of cells. The difference in the time course of the enhanced HCR in the XP-C and CS-B may reflect a difference in the contribution of transcription-dependent as opposed to transcription-independent functions of p53 to TCR and GGR. Notwithstanding the differences in the time course of the enhanced HCR among the normal, XP-C and CS-B cells, these results indicate the presence of UN-inducible TCR and GGR in the UV-damaged reporter gene that are dependent, in part at least, on the level of p53 prior to UV exposure. These results show that several aspects of the NER pathway acting on human cellular DNA are reflected in the host-mediated repair of a recombinant adenovirus-encoded and exogenously introduced reporter gene.

Conflict of interest

None.

Acknowledgement

This work was supported by the National Cancer Institute of Canada with funds from the Canadian Cancer Society.

REFERENCES

- C.E. Friedberg, C.W. Graham, W. Siede, DNA Repair and Mutagenesis, ASM Press, Washington, DC, 1995.
- [2] P.C. Hanawalt, Subpathways of nucleotide excision repair and their regulation, Oncogene 21 (2002) 8949-8956.
- [3] J. Venema, A. van Hoffen, A.T. Natarajan, A.A. van Zeeland, L.H. Mullenders, The residual repair capacity of xeroderma pigmentosum complementation group C fibroblasts is highly specific for transcriptionally active DNA, Nucleic Acids Res. 18 (1990) 443–448.
- [4] J. Venema, A. van Hoffen, V. Karcagi, A.T. Natarajan, A.A. van Zeeland, L.H. Mullenders, Xeroderma pigmentosum complementation group C cells remove pyrimidine dimers selectively from the transcribed strand of active genes, Mol. Cell. Biol. 11 (1991) 4128–4134.
- [5] J. Venema, L.H. Mullenders, A.T. Natarajan, A.A. van Zeeland, L.V. Mayne, The genetic defect in Cockayne syndrome is associated with a defect in repair of UV-induced DNA damage in transcriptionally active DNA, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 87 (1990) 4707–4711.
- [6] A.J. Levine, p53, the cellular gatekeeper for growth and division, Cell 88 (1997) 323–331.
- [7] K.H. Vousden, X. Lu, Live or let die: the cell's response to p53, Nat. Rev. Cancer 2 (2002) 594–604.
- [8] G.M. Wahl, A.M. Carr, The evolution of diverse biological responses to DNA damage: insights from yeast and p53, Nat. Cell. Biol. 3 (2001) E277–E286.
- [9] D. Malkin, F.P. Li, L.C. Strong, J.F. Fraumeni Jr., C.E. Nelson, D.H. Kim, J. Kassel, M.A. Gryka, F.Z. Bischoff, M.A. Tainsky, S.H. Friend, Germ line p53 mutations in a familial syndrome

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

of breast cancer, sarcomas, and other neoplasms, Science 250 (1990) 1233-1238.

- [10] S. Srivastava, Z.Q. Zou, K. Pirollo, W. Blattner, E.H. Chang, Germ-line transmission of a mutated p53 gene in a cancer-prone family with Li -Fraumeni syndrome. Nature 348 (1990) 747–749.
- [11] M.B. Kastan, O. Onyekwere, D. Sidransky, B. Vogelstein, R.W. Craig, Participation of p53 protein in the cellular response to DNA damage, Cancer Res. 51 (1991) 6304–6311.
- [12] J.M. Ford, P.C. Hanawalt, Expression of wild-type p53 is required for efficient global genomic nucleotide excision repair in UV-irradiated human fibroblasts, J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1997) 28073–28080.
- [13] B.C. McKay, M. Ljungman, A.J. Rainbow, Potential roles for p53 in nucleotide excision repair, Carcinogenesis 20 (1999) 1389–1396.
- [14] M.L. Smith, I.T. Chen, Q. Zhan, P.M. O'Connor, A.J. Fornace Jr., Involvement of the p53 tumor suppressor in repair of u.v.-type DNA damage, Oncogene 10 (1995) 1053–1059.
- [15] M.L. Smith, H.U. Kontny, Q. Zhan, A. Sreenath, P.M. O'Connor, AJ. Fornace Ir., Antisense GADD45 expression results in decreased DNA repair and sensitizes cells to u.v.-irradiation or cisplatin, Oncogene 13 (1996) 2255-2263.
- [16] B.J. Hwang, J.M. Ford, P.C. Hanawalt, G. Chu, Expression of the p48 zeroderma pigmentosum gene is p53-dependent and is involved in global genomic repair, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 96 (1999) 424–428.
- [17] T. Tan, G. Chu, p53 Binds and activates the xeroderma pigmentosum DDB2 gene in humans but not mice, Mol. Cell Biol. 22 (2002) 3247–3254.
- [18] M.E. Fitch, I.V. Cross, S.J. Turner, S. Adimoolam, C.X. Lin, K.G. Williams, J.M. Ford, The DDB2 nucleotide excision repair gene product p48 enhances global genomic repair in p53 deficient human fibroblasts, DNA Rep. (Amst.) 2 (2003) 819–826.
- [19] M.E. Fitch, I.V. Cross, J.M. Ford, p53 responsive nucleotide excision repair gene products p48 and XPC, but not p53, localize to sites of UV-irradiation-induced DNA damage, in vivo, Carcinogenesis 24 (2003) 843–850.
- [20] S.A. Amundson, K.T. Do, S. Shahab, M. Bituner, P. Meltzer, J. Trent, A.J. Fornace Jr., Identification of potential mRNA biomarkers in peripheral blood lymphocytes for human exposure to ionizing radiation, Radiat. Res. 154 (2000) 342–346.
- [21] S. Adimoolam, J.M. Ford, p53 and DNA damage-inducible expression of the xeroderma pigmentosum group C gene, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 99 (2002) 12985–12990.
- [22] S.A. Amundson, A. Patterson, K.T. Do, A.J. Fornace Jr., A nucleotide excision repair master-switch: p53 regulated coordinate induction of global genomic repair genes, Cancer Biol. Ther. 1 (2002) 145–149.
- [23] B.C. McKay, M. Ljungman, A.J. Rainbow, Persistent DNA damage induced by ultraviolet light inhibits p21waf1 and bax expression: implications for DNA repair, UV sensitivity and the induction of apoptosis, Oncogene 17 (1998) 545–555.
- [24] Q. Zhu, M.A. Wani, M. El-Mahdy, A A. Wani, Decreased DNA repair efficiency by loss or disruption of p53 function preferentially affects removal of cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers from non-transcribed strand and slow repair sites in transcribed strand, J. Biol. Chem. 275 (2000) 11492–11497.
- [25] J.P. Therrien, R. Drouin, C. Baril, E.A. Drobetsky, Human cells compromised for p53 function exhibit defective global and transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair, whereas cells compromised for pRb function are defective only in global repair, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 96 (1999) 15038-15043.
- [26] G. Mathonnet, C. Leger, J. Desnoyers, R. Drouin, J.P. Therrien, E.A. Drobetsky, UV wavelength-dependent regulation of transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair in

p53-deficient human cells, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 100 (2003) 7219-7224.

- [27] G. Mathonnet, S. Lachance, M. Alaoui-Jamali, E.A. Drobetsky, Expression of hepatitis B virus X oncoprotein inhibits transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair in human cells, Mutat. Res. 554 (2004) 305–318.
- [28] J.M. Ford, E.L. Baron, P.C. Hanawalt, Human fibroblasts expressing the human papillomavirus E6 gene are deficient in global genomic nucleotide excision repair and sensitive to ultraviolet irradiation, Cancer Res. 58 (1998) 599–603.
- [29] J.M. Ford, P.C. Hanawalt, Li-Fraumeni syndrome fibroblasts homozygous for p53 mutations are deficient in global DNA repair but exhibit normal transcription-coupled repair and enhanced UV resistance, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 92 (1995) 8876–8880.
- [30] X.W. Wang, H. Yeh, L. Schaeffer, R. Roy, V. Moncollin, J.M. Egly, Z. Wang, E.C. Freidberg, M.K. Evans, B.G. Taffe, V.A. Bohr, G. Weeda, J.H.J. Hoeijmakers, K. Forrester, C.C. Harris, p53 modulation of TFIIH-associated nucleotide excision repair activity, Nat. Genet. 10 (1995) 188–195.
- [31] K.K. Bowman, D.M. Sicard, J.M. Ford, P.C. Hanawalt, Reduced global genomic repair of ultraviolet light-induced cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers in simian virus
- 40-transformed human cells, Mol. Carcinog. 29 (2000) 17-24.
 [32] A.J. Rainbow, B.C. McKay, M.A. Francis, Recombinant adenoviruses as expression vectors and as probes for DNA proving human cells. Generative Acad. Biol. Control 101, 101
- repair in human cells, Gene Ther. Mol. Biol. 5 (2000) 87-101.
 [33] A.J. Rainbow, P. Pitsikas, C. Caney, I. Boszko, B.C. McKay, M.A. Francis, Reactivation of UV-damaged viruses and reporter genes in mammalian cells, in: D.-P. Hader, G. Jori (Eds.), From DNA Lesions to Mutations, Skin Cancer and Cell Death, Comprehensive Series in Photosciences, Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, 2005, pp. 181-204.
- [34] M.A. Francis, A.J. Rainbow, UV-enhanced reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene suggests transcription-coupled repair is UV-inducible in human cells, Carcinogenesis 20 (1999) 19–26.
- [35] P. Pitsikas, M.A. Francis, A.J. Rainbow, Enhanced host cell reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene in pre-UV-treated cells is delayed in Cockayne syndrome cells, J. Photochem. Photobiol. B 81 (2005) 89–97.
- [36] I.P. Boszko, A.J. Rainbow, Removal of UV photoproducts from an adenovirus-encoded reporter gene following infection of unirradiated and UV-irradiated human fibroblasts, Somat. Cell. Mol. Genet. 25 (1999) 301–315.
- [37] B.C. McKay, M.A. Francis, A.J. Rainbow, Wildtype p53 is required for heat shock and ultraviolet light enhanced repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene, Carcinogenesis 18 (1997) 245-249.
- [38] M.M. Hitt, C.L. Addison, F.L. Graham, Human adenovirus vectors for gene transfer into mammalian cells, Adv. Pharmacol. 40 (1997) 137–206.
- [39] C.L. Addison, M. Hitt, D. Kunsken, F.L. Graham, Comparison of the human versus murine cytomegalovirus immediate early gene promoters for transgene expression by adenoviral vectors, J. Gen. Virol. 78 (Pt 7) (1997) 1653–1661.
- [40] S. Bacchetti, F.L. Graham, Inhibition of cell proliferation by an adenovirus vector expressing the human wild type p53 protein, Intl. J. Oncol. 3 (1993) 781–788.
- [41] F.L. Graham, L. Prevec, Manipulation of adenovirus vectors, in: E.J. Murray (Ed.), Methods in Molecular Biology. Gene Transfer and Expression Protocols, The Human Press, Clifton, 1991, pp. 109–128.
- [42] M. Reiser, I. Neuman, W. Schmiegel, P.-C. Wu, J.Y.N. Lau, Induction of cell proliferation arrest and apoptosis in hematoma cells through adenoviral-mediated transfer of p53 gene, J. Hepatol. 32 (2000) 771–782.
- [43] S. Ohtani, S. Kagawa, Y. Tango, T. Umeoka, N. Tokunaga, Y. Tsunemitsu, J.A. Roth, Y. Taya, N. Tanaka, T. Fujiwara,

DNA REPAIR 6 (2007) 588-601

601

Quantitiative analysis of p53-targeted gene expression and visualization of p53 transcriptional activity followng intratumoral administration of adenoviral p53 in vivo, Mol. Cancer Ther. 3 (2004) 93–100.

- [44] C.B. Bennett, A.J. Rainbow, Enhanced reactivation and mutagenesis of UV-irradiated adenovirus in normal human fibroblasts, Mutagenesis 3 (1988) 157–164.
- [45] B.C. McKay, C. Winrow, A.J. Rainbow, Capacity of UV-imadiated human fibroblasts to support adenovirus DNA synthesis correlates with transcription-coupled repair and is reduced in SV40-transformed cells and cells expressing mutant p53, Photochem. Photobiol. 66 (1997) 659–664.
- [46] M. Yamaizumi, T. Sugano, UV-induced nuclear accumulation of p53 is evoked through DNA damage of actively transcribed genes independent of the cell cycle, Oncogene 9 (1994) 2775–2784.
- [47] Q. Zhu, M.A. Wani, M. El-Mahdy, G. Wani, A.A. Wani, Modulation of transcriptional activity of p53 by ultraviolet radiation: linkage between p53 pathway and DNA repair through damage recognition, Mol. Carcinogenesis 28 (2000) 215–224.
- [48] K. Bender, M. Gottlicher, S. Whiteside, H.J. Ramsdorf, P. Herrlich, Sequential DNA damage-independent activation of NF-kB by UV, EMBO J. 17 (1998) 5170–5181.
- [49] M.A. Francis, A.J. Rainbow, UV-enhanced expression of a reporter gene is induced at lower fluences in transcription-coupled repair deficient compared to notmal human fibroblasts, and is absent in SV40-transformed counterparts, Photochem. Photobiol. 72 (2000) 554–561.
- [50] N.J. Zacal, M.A. Francis, A.J. Rainbow, Enhanced expression from the human cytomegalovirus immediate-early promoter in a non-replicating adenovirus encoded reporter gene following cellular exposure to chemical DNA damaging agents, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 332 (2005) 441–449.
- [51] E.C. Friedberg, How nucleotide excision repair protects against cancer, Nat. Rev. Cancer 1 (2001) 22–33.
- [52] M.E. Perry, Mdm2 in the response to radiation, Mol. Cancer Res. 2 (2004) 9–19.
- [53] L. Latonen, Y. Taya, M. Laiho, UV-radiation induces dose-dependent regulation of p53 response and modulates p53-HDM2 interaction in human fibroblasts, Oncogene 20 (2001) 6784–6793.
- [54] A.M. Bode, Z. Dong, Post-translational modification of p53 in tumorigenesis, Nat. Rev. Cancer 4 (2004) 793–805.
- [55] M. Germanier, M. Defais, V.A. Bohr, F. Larminat, Transcription-coupled repair is inducible in hamster cells, Nucleic Acids Res. 28 (2000) 4674–4678.
- [56] Q.E. Wang, Q. Zhu, G. Wani, J. Chen, A.A. Wani, UV radiation-induced XPC translocation within chromatin is mediated by damaged-DNA binding protein, DDB2, Carcinogenesis 25 (2004) 1033–1043.
- [57] M.L. Smith, Y.R. Seo, p53 regulation of DNA excision repair pathways, Mutagenesis 17 (2002) 149–156.
- [58] K. Sugasawa, J.M. Ng, C. Masutani, S. Iwai, P.J. van der Spek, A.P. Eker, F. Hanaoka, D. Bootsma, J.H. Hoeijmakers, Xeroderma pigrnentosum group C protein complex is the initiator of global genome nucleotide excision repair, Mol. Cell. 2 (1998) 223-232.
- [59] I. Mellon, V.A. Bohr, C.A. Smith, P.C. Hanawalt, Preferential DNA repair of an active gene in human cells, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 83 (1986) 8878–8882.
- [60] I. Mellon, G. Spivak, P.C. Hanawalt, Selective removal of transcription-blocking DNA damage from the transcribed strand of the manimalian DHFR gene, Cell 51 (1987) 241–249.
- [61] B.C. McKay, M. Ljungman, Role for p53 in the recovery of transcription and protection against apoptosis induced by ultraviolet light, Neoplasia 1 (1999) 276–284.
- [62] M.A. Francis, A.J. Rainbow, Role of retinoblastoma protein family members in UV-enhanced expression from human

cytomegalovirus immediate early promoter, Photochem Photobiol. 77 (2003) 621–627.

- [63] K.M. Ryan, M.K. Ernst, N.R. Rice, K.H. Vousden, Role of NF-kB in p53-mediated programmed cell death, Nature 404 (2000) 892-897.
- [64] J. Bohuslav, L.-F. Chen, H. Kwon, Y. Mu, W.C. Greene, p53 induces NF-κB activation by an lkB kinase-independent mechanism involving phosphorylation of p65 by ribosomal S6 kinase 1, J. Bíol. Chem. 279 (2004) 26115–26125.
- [65] D.S. Okurnoto, V.A. Bohr, DNA repair in the metallothionein gene increases with transcriptional activation, Nucleic Acids Res. 15 (1987) 10021–10029.
- [66] J. Huang, N. Logsdon, F.I. Schmieg, D.T. Simmons, p53-mediated transcription induced resistance of DNA to UV inactivation, Oncogene 17 (1998) 401–411.
- [67] J. Momand, G.P. Zambetti, D.C. Olson, D. George, A.J. Levine, The mdm-2 oncogene product forms a complex with the p53 protein and inhibits p53-mediated transactivation, Cell 69 (1992) 1237–1245.
- [68] C.G. Maki, J.M. Huibregtse, P.M. Howley, In vivo ubiquitination and proteasome-mediated degradation of p53(1), Cancer Res. 56 (1996) 2649-2654.
- [69] S.Y. Shieh, M. Ikeda, Y. Taya, C. Prives, DNA damage-induced phosphorylation of p53 alleviates inhibition by MDM2, Cell 91 (1997) 325–334.
- [70] A.L. Craig, J.P. Blaydes, L.R. Burch, A.M. Thompson, T.R. Hupp, Dephosphorylation of p53 at Ser20 after cellular exposure to low levels of non-ionizing radiation, Oncogene 18 (1999) 6305-6312.
- [71] T. Unger, T. Juven-Gershon, E. Moallem, M. Berger, R. Vogt Sionov, G. Lozano, M. Oren, Y. Haupt, Critical role for Ser20 of human p53 in the negative regulation of p53 by Mdm2, EMBO J. 18 (1999) 1805–1814.
- [72] D.M. Milne, D.G. Campbell, F.B. Caudwell, D.W. Meek, Phosphorylation of the tumor suppressor protein p53 by mitogen-activated protein kinases, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 9253–9260.
- [73] D.M. Milne, L.E. Campbell, D.G. Campbell, D.W. Meek, p53 is phosphorylated in vitro and in vivo by an ultraviolet radiation-induced protein kinase characteristic of the c-Jun kinase, JNK1, J. Biol. Chem. 270 (1995) 5511–5518.
- [74] M. Yamaizumi, T. Sugano. U.v.-induced nuclear accumulation of p53 is evoked through DNA damage of actively transcribed genes independent of the cell cycle, Oncogene 9 (1994) 2775–2784.
- [75] X.W. Wang, W. Vermeulen, J.D. Coursen, M. Gibson, S.E. Lupold, K. Forrester, G. Xu, L. Elmore, H. Yeh, J.H. Hoeijmakers, C.C. Harris, The XPB and XPD DNA helicases are components of the p53-mediated apoptosis pathway, Genes Dev. 10 (1996) 1219–1232.
- [76] C. Caelles, A. Helmberg, M. Karin, p53-dependent apoptosis in the absence of transcriptional activation of p53-target genes, Nature 370 (1994) 220–223.
- [77] H.Y. Tang, K. Zhao, J.F. Pizzolato, M. Fonarev, J.C. Langer, JJ. Manfredi, Constitutive expression of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor p21 is transcription ally regulated by the tumor suppressor protein p53, J. Biol. Chem. 273 (1998) 29156–29163.
- [78] B.C. McKay, F. Chen, C.R. Perumalswami, F. Zhang, M. Ljungman, The tumor suppressor p53 can both stimulate and inhibit ultraviolet light-induced apoptosis, Mol. Biol. Cell. 11 (2000) 2543–2551.
- [79] M. Ljungman, F. Zhang, Blockage of RNA polymerase as a possible trigger for u.v. light-induced apoptosis, Oncogene 13 (1996) 823–831.
- [80] B.C. McKay, C. Becerril, M. Ljungman, P53 plays a protective role against UV- and cisplatin-induced apoptosis in transcription-coupled repair proficient fibroblasts, Oncogene 20 (2001) 6805–6808.

Ph.D. Thesis – Diana Dregoesc

CHAPTER 4

Differential effects of hypoxia and acidosis on p53 expression, repair of UVCdamaged DNA and viability after UVC in normal and tumor-derived human cells

> Diana Dregoesc and Andrew J. Rainbow DNA Repair 8(3): 370-382

Preface

In Chapter 3, a role for the p53 tumour suppressor protein in TCR and GGR of UVC-damaged reporter gene was suggested (285). Previous reports have shown that p53 can be up-regulated by the microenvironment of the tumour such as with conditions of hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by acidosis (166-170), and that hypoxia, as well as hypoxia coupled to low pH, diminishes NER of a UV-damaged plasmid (211). Therefore, it was of interest to assess the role of p53 and hypoxia in the repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene and consequently the effect on NER.

This chapter consists of the following article reprinted in its published format: Diana Dregoesc and Andrew J. Rainbow. **Differential effects of hypoxia and acidosis on p53 expression, repair of UVC-damaged DNA and viability after UVC in normal and tumor-derived human cells.** (2009). *DNA Repair* 8(3):370-382. This article is reprinted with permission from Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, The Netherlands. I performed all of the experiments, assembled the results, generated the figures, wrote the first draft of the manuscript. Dr. Andrew J. Rainbow made revisions to the manuscript and provided significant intellectual direction and assistance. Contents lists available at ScienceDirect
DNA Repair
DNA Repair
LISEVIER journel homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/dnarepair

Differential effects of hypoxia and acidosis on p53 expression, repair of UVC-damaged DNA and viability after UVC in normal and tumor-derived human cells

Diana Dregoesc, Andrew J. Rainbow*

Department of Biology, McMaster University, 1280 Main Screet West, Hamilton, Ora, Canada 185 4Ki

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 21 August 2008 Received in revised form 21 November 2008 Accepted 24 November 2008 Available online 12 January 2009

Keywords: Hypoxia Acidosis Nucleotide excision repair Host cell reactivation Recombinant adenovirus UVC p53 Cell viability

ABSTRACT

Hypoxia and low pH are commonly associated with the tumor microenvironment. We have examined the effects of hypoxia alone (HA) and hypoxia coupled to low pH (HApH) on p53 expression, nucleotide excision repair (NER) and cellular sensitivity to UVC in normal human fibroblasts and human tumor cells. p53 expression was measured using Western blotting, NER using host cell reactivation (HCR) of a UV-damaged reporter gene and cell sensitivity using the MTT assay, HApH resulted in a transient increase in p53 expression in normal fibroblasts at 6 h and in tumor cells at 6-18 h. In normal fibroblasts HApH resulted in a transient increase in P53 expression in normal fibroblasts at 6 h and in tumor cells at 6-18 h. In normal fibroblasts HApH resulted in a transient increase in HCR at early times (12-24h) and a concomitant decrease in UVC sensitivity increased HCR of the UVC-treated reporter gene was delayed (36-40h) and UVC sensitivity increased or remained the same after HApH treatment. These results suggest that early upregulation of p53 and increased repair of UV-damaged DNA after HApH treatment is required for increase (36-40h) in the tumor-derived cells. However, the enhanced p53 expression was less or even absent for treatment with HA alone, and HA had no significant affect on cell viability after UVC for any of the cell lines. These results indicate a different cellular response following HApH compared UVC formaged to the Abpt compared for the Abpt compared for a different cellular response following HApH compared UVC for any of the cell lines. These results indicate a different cellular response following HApH compared for AF and the Abot ending the cell lines.

© 2008 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved,

1. Introduction

Maintenance of cellular aerobic respiration requires a stable supply of oxygen. However, when cells are exposed to an imbalance in oxygen supply and consumption they are forced to adapt to oxygen deprivation [1]. Hypoxia, low pH and nutrient deprivation are common features of the tumor microenvironment [2]. This microenvironment heterogeneity has been shown to cause genetic instability [3,4], and has been linked to tumor progression [5]. More recent research has focused on the effects of hypoxia and acidity on the DNA repair pathways in human cells [6,7].

One of the early consequences of hypoxic stress is a drop in ATP levels in the cell [8], causing the cell to undergo C1 cell cycle arrest [9]. The switch from aerobic to anaerobic metabolism causes a decrease in cellular pH levels as a result of increased glucose consumption and lactic acid production. Cellular, non-physiological pH levels have been shown to affect the structure and function of proteins such as DNA polymerases [10]. Studies suggest that the genetic instability due to low pH and hypoxia is the additive result of increased DNA damage, defective DNA repair and enhanced mutagenesis [3.4.6.7.11]. Hypoxia is known to cause DNA lesions due to increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS). For example, it has been found that 8-Oxoguanine can be formed in the cell under hypoxic stress, which can cause C:G to A:T transversions [12]. In addition, hypoxia has also been associated with increased endonuclease activity, resulting in DNA strand breaks [13]. Therefore, accumulating evidence suggests that DNA repair is affected by hypoxic stress.

Recent studies have reported diminished DNA repair and increased mutagenesis in mammalian cells under hypoxic and low pH(HApH) conditions [3.6,7]. Yuan et al. found a reduction in reactivation of a UV-damaged plasmid in a mouse fibroblast line and a human colorectal carcinoma cell line under conditions of HApH when compared to normoxic cells, suggesting that nucleotide excision repair (NER) was diminished under HApH conditions in these cells [6]. NER repairs UV-induced DNA damage and other bulky DNA adducts, such as cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers (CPDs) and 6-4 photoproducts that are caused by UVC-irradiation [14].

In addition to reports on the effects of hypoxia on DNA repair pathways there are also reports on the effects of hypoxia on gene

Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 905 525 9140x24400; fax: +1 905 522 6066.
 E-mail address: rainbow@mcmastecca (A.j. Rainbow).

^{1568-7864/1 -} see front matter © 2008 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved, doi:10.1016/j.dnarcp.2008.11.016

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382

expression [3,4,15–17]. Growing evidence suggests that the p53 tumor suppressor protein plays a role in the response pathway of cellular stresses including hypoxia [9,17–22]. Hammond et al. showed that in RKO colorectal carcinoma cells p53 is only stabilized in anoxic conditions (0.02%), but not in hypoxic conditions (2%) for several treatment times between 6 and 24 h [23]. However, Chandel et al. showed that 1.5% hypoxia upregulated p53 in IMR90 lung fibroblasts after 8 h [18]. The extent of p53 involvement under such stresses could have significant implications for its involvement in DNA repair under hypoxic, as well as hypoxic coupled to acidosis conditions due to its known role in NER [24–26].

The role of DNA repair has resurfaced as a crucial factor in understanding differential tumor radiosensitivity and chemosensitivity and how it can be used as a tool for novel cancer therapies. It has been reported that DNA repair deficient cells under hypoxic conditions display an increased sensitivity to irradiation when compared to DNA repair proficient cells [27,28]. In contrast, several studies have reported that loss of mismatch repair (MMR) renders cells resistant to platinum-containing drugs [7,29,30]. Hypoxic CHO cells showed a greater survival after X-ray irradiation when compared to aerobic cells [11] and chronic hypoxia can increase tumor cells' sensitivity when compared to cells exposed to acute hypoxia prior to irradiation [31].

In the present work we have examined the effect of hypoxia alone (HA) and HApH on p53 expression. NER and viability following UVC exposure in human primary fibroblasts and some tumor-derived cell lines. We show that HApH resulted in a transient increase in p53 expression in both normal fibroblasts and tumorderived cells. In normal fibroblasts HApH resulted in a transient increase in host cell reactivation (HCR) of a UVC-damaged reporter gene at early times and a concomitant decrease in UVC sensitivity. In contrast, for the tumor-derived cells, including HCT116p53-1-, a tumor-derived cell line having no detectable p53 expression there was a delayed increased HCR of the UVC-treated reporter gene and UVC sensitivity increased or remained the same after HApH treatment. These results suggest that early upregulation of p53 and early increased repair of UV-damaged DNA after HApH treatment is required for increased cell viability after UVC. HA treatment alone also resulted in a transient increase in HCR of the UVCdamaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts and a delayed increase in the tumor-derived cells, including HCT116p53^{-/-} cells. Thus the delayed upregulation of repair in the tumor cells appears to be p53 independent and does not lead to increased cell viability after UVC. The enhanced p53 expression was less or even absent for treatment with HA alone, and HA had no significant affect on cell viability after UVC for any of the cell lines. Our results indicate a different cellular response following HApH compared to HA alone.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Cells and cell culture

Normal primary fibroblasts strains (GM9503, IMR90, GM969) were obtained from NIGMS Human Genetic Cell Repository (Coriell Institute for Medical Research, Camden, NJ), and the colon carcinoma HCT116p53^{+/+} and HCT116p53^{-/-} cells were obtained from Dr. B. Vogelstein, John Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, Maryland. All cell cultures were grown in a humidified incubator kept at 5% CO₂ and 37 °C, and cultured in Eagle's α -MEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and antimy-cotic/antibiotic (100 µg/ml penicillin, 100 µg/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, Gibco BRL), 3340WT is a mouse fibroblast cell line carrying in its genome 15 copies of the λ supFG1 shuttle vector DNA [32] and Reneo is a RKO colorectal carcinoma cell line that is transfected with pCMVneo plasmid [33]. The cell lines were obtained from Dr. P.M. Glazer, Yale University School

of Medicine, New Haven, Connecticut. The cells were grown in DMEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and antimy-cotic/antibiotic (100 μ g/ml penicillin, 100 μ g/ml streptomycin and 250 ng/ml amphotericin B, Cibco BRL).

2.2. Virus

The recombinant non-replicating adenovirus, AdHCMVlacZ (AdCA17lacZ) was obtained from Dr. F.L. Graham, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario. The adenovirus, AdCA17lacZ contains the *lacZ* gene under the control of the HCMV-IE promoter (–299 to +72 relative to transcription start site) inserted into the EI deleted region. The EI region deletion of the genome renders the adenovirus unable to replicate in most mammalian cells. The viral vector was propagated, collected and titred as described previously [34].

2.3. UV irradiation of virus

UV irradiation of virus has been described previously [35]. Virus was suspended in 1.8 ml of cold PBS and was irradiated in 35 mm dishes on ice with continuous stirring using General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) at a wavelength of 254 nm predominantly with an incident fluence rate of $2 J/m^2/s$ (J-255 shortwave UV meter, Ultraviolet Products, San Gabriel, CA). Aliquots of 200 µl were removed for each exposure to the virus and diluted appropriately with unsupplemented media.

2.4. Low pH medium

Regular DMEM or α -MEM was supplemented with 25 mM HEPES and 25 mM 4-morpholinepropanesulfonic acid (Sigma, St. Louis, MO) to acidify the medium. The medium was adjusted to pH 6.5 with 1N HCl. The pH of the acidic media after hypoxic treatment was measured to be between pH 6.5 and 7, the pH of the media after hypoxic treatment was approximately 7.5, and the normoxic media was measured to be between pH 7.5 and 8.

2.5. Hypoxia

Hypoxic culture conditions were established by using an automatic O_2/CO_2 incubator (Thermo Electron Corporation, Marietta, OH) equipped with oxygen and carbon dioxide sensors, and connected to N_2 and O_2 gas cylinders. The O_2 tension was set at 1% and was maintained at this level through the entire length of the experiment. The O_2 (1%) and CO_2 (5%) readings were confirmed by use of a fyrite gas analyzer (Bachrach, Pittsburg, PA).

2.6. Host cell reactivation assay

Host cell reactivation assays were performed as previously described [36]. Confluent cell monolayer was infected with either unirradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17lacZ at various times in a 40 µl volume at an MOI of 80 pfu/cell. Cells were incubated at 37 °C for 90min, after which the media was removed and cells were overlaid with 200 µl of either warm supplemented normal pH or low pH (6.5) DMEM or a-MEM and incubated under standard conditions or in a hypoxic incubator for various time periods to allow for reporter gene expression. For quantitation of β-galactosidase (β-gal) activity, the cells layer was incubated with 60 µl of 1 mM chlorophenol red B-D-galactopyranoside (CPRG; Boehringer-Mannheim, Indianapolis, IN) per well in 0.01% Triton X-100, 1 mM MgCl2, and 100 mM phosphate buffer at pH 8.3. Absorbance at 570 nm light (A570) was determined several times following the addition of the β-gal substrate using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader).

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382

2.7. Western blotting

372

Western blots were performed as described previously [36]. The primary antibodies used were: anti-p53 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc., Santa Cruz, CA), anti-XPC (C-terminal; Sigma-Aldrich Inc., Saint Louis, MO), anti-Hir-1 alpha (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA) and anti-beta-actin (Sigma-Aldrich Inc., Saint Louis, MO). Cell hysates were prepared as described previously [36]. Specific antibody was detected using enhanced chemoluminence (ECL) detection according to manufacturer's instructions (Western Lighting, Perkin-Elmer Life Sciences). The data were analysed using a Kodak Digital Science Image Station 440 CF and protein levels were determined relative to actin levels. The band intensities corresponding to p53 both treated and non-treated samples were digitized by using a densitometry program and then were further normalized to the intensity of the B-actin bands.

2.8. MTI reduction assay for cell viability

Cells seeded 6-12 h prior were treated using A General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) at a wavelength of predominantly 254 pm with an incident fluence rate of 11/m²/s (1-255 shortwave UV meter, Ultraviolet Products, San Gabriel, CA) in PBS. After UVC treatment, cells were overlayed with warm α -MEM supplemented media or with low pH 6.5 warm α -MEM supplemented media and incubated in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator for 24, 30 or 40 h. After the times indicated, the low pH media was removed and fresh media was added and the plates from the hypoxic incubator were incubated in a normoxic incubator. Cell viability was quantified after 4-6 days of UVC treatment using the MTT (3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide; Sigma catalog no. M2128) assay as previously described [37]. The absorbance of each well was measured at 570 nm light using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader) and the percentage viability was calculated.

2.9. Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis of the relative D_{37} values was performed using a one sample two-tailed t-test. Statistical analysis of the relative Western blot band intensities obtained using a densitometry program was performed using a one sample one-tailed t-test. Statistical analysis of the relative D_{30} values was also performed using a one sample two-tailed t-test for all cell lines except for HCT116p53⁻¹⁻ at the HApH treatment, for which a one sample onetailed t-test was used. For the human primary fibroblasts, GM9503, under HApH treatment after 30 and 40h, greater than D_{50} values were obtained and the statistical analysis was performed on the greater than relative D_{50} values using a one sample two-tailed t-test.

3. Results

3.1. Hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by acidosis resulted in early enhanced host cell reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene in primary human fibroblasts

Previously, we have reported that overexpression of p53 in primary human fibroblasts resulted in an enhanced HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene [36]. Since it has been reported that treatment of cells with hypoxia can alter the expression of p53 [16,18,22], it was considered of interest to examine how HA and HApH affect HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal human primary fibroblasts and tumor cells. Hypoxic response was confirmed by detection of Hif-1 alpha in primary human fibroblasts (GM9503 and IMR90) at 2 and 3 h after hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by low pH treatment but not after normoxic conditions(data not shown). Representative graphs for the relative B-gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normoxic, HA and HApH treated cells for 24 and 30 h are shown in Fig. 1A for GM9503. The UVC fluence required to reduce β -gal activity to 37% of that for nonirradiated virus (D_{77}) was utilized as a measure of HCR. The D_{77} values for survival of β-gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene were calculated and used to measure the relative D_{32} value in HA compared to normoxic and HApH compared to normoxic cells for early and late time points as shown in Table 1A. A transient enhancement in HCR was observed in normal skin fibroblasts exposed to HA and HApH at the early time points tested between 12 and 24 h. In contrast, when β -gal activity was measured in these cells at later times between 30 and 40h of HA and HApH, it was found that HCR was decreased in these cells and this decrease was significant in HApH treated cells.

Similarly, IMR90 fibroblasts exhibited an early, but transient enhancement in HCR when incubated in HA and HApH conditions for 12 h. Representative graphs for relative β -gal activity of the UVtreated reporter gene for IMR90 cells incubated in normoxic, HA and HApH conditions for 12 and 24h are given in Fig. 1B and the D_{37} values are shown in Table 1A. HCR was enhanced when β -gal was scored at 12 h after HA and HApH treatment, but showed a significant decrease when scored at later time points (18–30 h). In summary, HA and HApH treatment of both primary fibroblasts resulted in an early and transient enhancement of HCR.

3.2. Hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by acidosis induced a delayed enhancement in host cell reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene in tumor-derived cells

Representative graphs for the relative β -gal activity of the UVdamaged reporter gene in Rcneo. HCT116p53⁴⁺ and HCT116p53^{-/-} cells scored at 24 or 30 and 40h after treatment with normoxia, HA and HApH are shown in Fig. 2A–C. Pooled results of the relative D₃₇ values in HA and HApH compared to normoxic conditions for a number of individual experiments are given in Table 1B. In agreement with published data [6], we observed a significantly reduced HCR in Rcneo (Fig. 2A, left panel) and 3340WT (data not shown) cells for 24h treatment under HApH. Pooled results for Rcneo cells showed a reduced HCR when cells were incubated between 24 and 30h in HA and HApH (Table 1B). In contrast, when the tumorderived cells were incubated under HA and HApH for 36 and 40h, an enhanced HCR was observed that was delayed compared to that observed in normal human fibroblasts

In order to determine whether p53 status influences the hypoxia enhanced HCR, we also examined the effects of HA and HApH in HCT116p53^{+/+} and HCT116p53^{-/-} cells. Results are summarized in Fig. 2B and C and Table 1B. Similar to the Rcneo cell's response, HCR was significantly reduced in both HCT116p53^{+/+} and HCT116p53^{-/-} cells at the early time points between 24 and 30h and 24h of HA and HApH treatment, respectively. However, when HA and HApH continued for 36–40h in HCT116p53^{+/+}, and for 30–40h in HCT116p53^{-/-} cells, an enhanced HCR was detected in both cell lines irrespective of p53 status. This suggests that both HA and HApH result in a delayed enhancement of NER in HCT116 cells at 36–40h after treatment through a p53 independent mechanism.

3.3. Accumulation of p53 under hypoxic and hypoxic/acidic stress is time dependent in normal primary human fibroblasts and several tumor-derived cells

Previously published data have shown that early hypoxic stress can upregulate p53 accumulation [16,18,22], therefore we sought to assess the levels of p53 protein in primary human fibroblasts

Table 1	
F	ι.

Effects of hypoxia or hypoxia and low pH on HCR of the UVC-damag	red reporter gene and cell survival after UVC.
------------------------------------------------------------------	------------------------------------------------

Cell line	Time (h)	Nypoxia		Hypoxia and pHGS		Time	Hypoxia		Hypoxia and pH6.5	
		Rel Dy carly (n)	P	Rel D37 early (n)	р		Rel Dy late (n)	p .	Rel Dy Late (n)	р
(A) GM9503 M R90	12-24 12	2.05 ± 0.38(22) 175 ± 0.69(7)	0.011° 0.320	2,15 ± 0,54(20) 1,66 ± 0,74(7)	0.047 0,409	30- 40 18- 30	0.9G ± 0,10 (%) 0.8 ± 0.06 (14)	0,259 0,0361	0,58 ± 0,12(4) 0,82 ± 0,16(15)	0.040 0.163
8) Acneo HCT116p53** HCT116p53-^-	24-30 24-30 24	0.79 ± 0.14 (8) 0.78 ± 0.06(8) 0.76 ± 0.05(5)	0.189 0.018 0.0169	0,67 ± 0.12 (8) 0,52 ± 0.05 (8) 0,49 ± 0.07 (5)	0.035 [§] 1.66 × 10 ^{-4§} 0.001 [§]	36-40 36-40 30-40	1.61 ± 0.24 (7) 1.61 ± 0.17 (8) 1.72 ± 0.22 (11)	0.044 0.008 0.008	1,24 ± 0,21 (6) 1,92 ± 0,61 (8) 1,77 ± 0,30(11)	0.301 0.174 0.031
Cell line Time (h)		1997 - 1997 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 - 1997 -	Нурохіа		Нуро		oxia and pHG.5			
				del Dsa(n)		P	Rel E	50 (tt)		р
C) 3M9503		24 30 40		$\begin{array}{l} 1.03 \pm 0.10(3) \\ 1.12 \pm 0.11(9) \\ 1.08 \pm 0.05(3) \end{array}$		0,751 0,068 0,315	1.6 <1.5 <1.7	8 ± 0,04 (3) 4 ± 0,05 (9) 7 ± 0,07 (3)		0.004 <0.001 <0.009
Reneo		24 30 40		1.98 ± 0.21 (5) 0.83 \pm 0.21 (5) 1.21 \pm 0.21 (5)		0,723 0,497 0,376	1,1 1,2 1,1	5±0.26(5) 2±0.32(5) 5±0.23(5)		0,576 0,534 0,514
1CT116p53*/*		24 30 40		1,05 ± 0,06 (5) 1,10 ± 0,16 (5) 1,09 ± 0,16 (5)		0,496 0,572 0,621	0,8 0,8 0,8	\$ ± 0,11 (4) 8 ± 0,04 (5) 8 ± 0,13 (4)		0,319 0.025* 0,463
ICT118pS3=I-		24 30 40		$\begin{array}{c} 1.08 \pm 0.12 (5) \\ 1.02 \pm 0.07 (4) \\ 0.92 \pm 0.18 (5) \end{array}$		0.552 0.786 0.698	0,8 0,8 0,8	5 ± 0,10(5) 2 ± 0,07(5) 7 ± 0,05(4)		0,283 0,033* 0,72

Relative D₂: ratios ± standard error of HCR in hypoxia with acidesis (pH 6.5) compared to aerobic treated (A) human primary skin (GM9503), lung (IMR00) fibrobiast cells, (B) colorectal carcinoma Roneo cells, color carcinoma HCT116 p53⁺⁺ and HCT116p53⁺⁺ cells of B-galactosidase expression of U-V-inad lated AdCA*Diad*. Cells were hept in aerobic, hypoxia or hypoxia with acidesis (pH 6.5) after AdCA*Diad*. Cells were hept in aerobic, hypoxia or hypoxia reator the acidesis (pH 6.5) after AdCA*Diad*. Cells were hept in aerobic, hypoxia or hypoxia in cellos (pH 6.5) after AdCA*Diad*. Cells were hept in aerobic, hypoxia or hypoxia in cellos (pH 6.5) after AdCA*Diad*. Cells were hept in aerobic (DM9503), colorectal carcinoma (Roneo) cells, cello arcinoma (Roneo) cells, cello arcinoma (CM09503), colorectal carcinoma (Roneo) cells, cello arcinoma (CM09503), colorectal carcinoma (Roneo) cells, cello arcinoma (CM09503), colorectal carcinoma (Roneo) cells, cello arcinoma (Roneo) cello



Fig. 1. Results of typical experiments representing (A) normal human primary skin (GM9503) and (B) lung fibroblasts (IMR90) under standard normoxic culture conditions (\square) HA (Ψ) or HApH6.5 (\blacktriangle) conditions. Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA174s2, followed by incubation under either normoxic, HA or HApH conditions for 12, 24 and/or 30 h, after which scotting for B-galactosidase was performed. Each point is the average of three replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

and tumor-derived cells at different time points up to 24h of treatment. Results of representative Western blots are shown in Figs. 3A, B and 4A–C and the ratio of p53 expression in cells incubated under HA and HApH compared to normoxia are shown in Figs. 3C and 4D. Results indicate that in the GM9503 skin fibroblasts, p53 expression increased by 3 h of HA treatment, peaked at 12 h and subsequently decreased significantly by 24h. HApH conditions caused an increase in p53 levels as early as 3 h, significantly peaking by 6h in GM9503 primary human fibroblasts, and with further exposure to HApH causing a reduction in p53 protein levels at 18h.

Similarly, significant p53 accumulation was detected in HApH treated IMR90 lung cells after 6 h of treatment. However, the level of enhancement in p53 expression in IMR90 cells due to HApH was lower than the enhancement detected in GM9503 fibroblasts. In addition, when IMR90 cells were incubated in HA alone, p53 was downregulated by 12 h. Since the XPC gene, which is involved in the global genomic repair (GGR) pathway of NER, has been reported to be upregulated in a p53-dependent manner [38], we sought also to determine the expression levels of the XPC protein under HA and HAPH conditions in GM9503 fibroblasts. Using Western blotting, we found that compared to cells treated under normoxia, there was no significant increase in XPC expression following up to 40 h of HA or HAPH treatment (data not shown). In contrast, and as previously described [38], UV irradiation (15]/m²) resulted in increased expression of XPC in GM9503 cells at 40 h post irradiation (data not shown).

Treatment with HA alone resulted in a downregulation of p53 in HCT116p53^{+/+} and Rcneo cells by 3 and 12 h, respectively. As expected, there was no p53 expression detected in the p53 deficient cell line, HCT116p53^{-/-}, at any time points tested. In contrast, HApH induced p53 accumulation in HCT116p53^{+/+} cells at 12, 18 and 24 h of treatment. Pooling results for 12, 18 and 24 h indicated a significant increase in p53 expression following HApH treatment in D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow/ DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382



Fig. 2. Results of typical experiments representing (A) colorectal carcinoma cell line (Reneo). (B) colon carcinoma cells HCT1 16 p53⁺⁺ and (C) HCT116p53⁺⁺ cells under standard normoxic culture conditions (\Box). HA (Φ) or HApH65 (Δ) conditions, Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17 Δ 2, followed by incubation under either normoxic; HA or HApH conditions for 24, 30 and 40 h, after which scoring for β-galactosidase was performed. Each point is the average of three replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



D. Dregoesc A.J. Rainbow/ BNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382

Fig. 3. Expression of the p53 tumor suppressor protein ander hypoxic and hypoxic/acidic stress. Western blot analysis of p53 protein levels in (A) GM9503 and (B) IMR90 cells harvested at the indicated time after treatment of hypoxia and hypoxia coupled to pH6.5.(c) Quantitation of p53 expression in HA(@) and HApH6.5.(a) treated GM9503 and iMR90 primary human fibroblasts at 3, 6, 12, 18 and 24h compared to normexic cells. Band intensities were approximated using standard densitometry. The protein estimation was normalized to actin levels and is based on three to five experiments.

HCT116p53^{+/+} cells (mean increase = 1.47 ± 0.21 ; P = 0.027 as determined by a one-tailed *t*-test). HApH also induced p53 accumulation in Roneo cells at 6, 12 and 18 h of treatment. However, this increase was not significant when data for 6, 12 and 18 h were pooled (mean increase = 1.93 ± 0.57 ; P = 0.07 as determined by a one-tailed *t*-test).

3.4. Differential cell growth and viability of primary cells and tumor cells after UVC treatment and under hypoxia and low pH conditions

Although we found that DNA repair can be increased due to HA and HApH in both primary and tumor-derived cells, we thought it beneficial to investigate whether this finding reflects cell growth and viability of cells after UV exposure. Representative graphs for the effects of HA and HApH on cell growth following exposure to UVC using the MTT assay are shown in Fig. 5. The UVC fluence required to reduce cell growth to 50% of that for non-treated cells (D_{50}) was utilized as a measure of cell growth and viability. The D_{50} values were calculated and used to measure the relative D_{50} value in HA compared to normoxic cells and HApH compared to normoxic cells for treatment times of 24, 30 and 40 h (Table 1C).

The relative D_{50} values in human primary fibroblasts indicated no significant effect was induced in HA treated cells when compared to normoxic cells for any of the treatment times tested (Fig. 5A). However, the relative D_{50} values were significantly higher (P < 0.05) in HApH treated fibroblasts compared to normoxic fibroblasts for all the treatment times tested. Similarly, as shown in Fig. 5A (Panel 3), a significant increase in cell growth and viability after UV exposure was also found in fibroblasts exposed to low pH levels without HA. The average relative D_{50} value for 30h treatment with low pH alone compared to treatment under aerobic conditions for six independent experiments was 1.43 ± 0.15 (P = 0.034), similar to the relative D_{50} value for 30h treatment with HApH compared to treatment under aerobic conditions (1.54 ± 0.05) as shown in Table IC.

In contrast, HApH reduced cell viability after UV exposure in both HCT116p53^{-/-} cells indicating a reduction in cell growth after UV irrespective of p53 status (Fig. 5C and D). Although there was a significant decrease in cell growth following UV exposure in both of these cell lines after 30 h of HApH treatment (Table 1C), cell growth under HA alone was indistinguishable from normoxic conditions in both cell lines. Furthermore, there was no significant difference in cell growth after UV exposure in RCneo cells after HA or HApH for any of the treatment times tested (Fig. 5B).

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382 (A) Roneo 6 hr 24 hr 3 hНурехія pH 6.5 653 actio (B) HCT116p53*** 24 hr 6 h 18 hr Hypoxia pH 6.5 p53 actin (C) HCT116p53+ 6 hr 12 fa 24 hz Hypôxia pH 6.5 . **p**53 acin (D) Roneo HCT116p53 (Нурохіа вла Нурохів & рН6.SvNormoxia) 3 Relative p53 expression to actin 2 - Hypoxia Hypoxia HypoxiapH6 HypoxiapH6 ð ø 5 10 15 20 25 ġ, 5 ю 15 20 25 Time (hours)



4. Discussion

4.1. Hypoxia and low pH stress induces a transient increase in p53 and NER in primary human cells

The main focus of this study was to investigate the effects of HA and HApH on NER of UV-induced DNA damage and UV sensitivity in human cells. When GM9503 primary human fibroblasts were treated with HA and HApH, a significant enhancement of HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene was detected at 12–24h of treatment, which was absent at later time points of 30–40h. Previously we have shown that pretreatment of NER-proficient GM9503 normal human fibroblasts with UV results in a transient p53-dependent increase in HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene as early as 12h after infection that is absent in cells scored 40h after infection [36,39–41]. The current data indicates that HA and HApH can also induce a transient upregulation of HCR in normal human fibroblasts.



Fig. 5. Differential susceptibility of (A; Panels 1 and 2) human primary skin (GM9503), (B) colorectal carcinoma cell line (Reneo), (C) colon carcinoma HCT116 p53⁺⁺ and (D) HCT116p53⁺⁺ cells, to treatment of hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by low pH following UVC treatment, The cells were treated with the indicated fluence of UVC and then either incubated in normoxic (D), hypoxic or hypoxic vith acidesis conditions for 24 h (Φ), 30 h (μ) or 40 h (Ψ), (A; Panel 3) GM869 normal human primary fibroblasts were treated with either normoxia (D), HA(Φ), HA(Φ), HA(Φ), HA(Φ), GA(μ) or pH6.5 (μ) or pH6.5 alone (Ψ) for 30 h following UVC treatment, Each point is the average of three replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / LNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382







We have reported also that increased expression of p53 alone can upregulate HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal human fibroblasts through an enhancement of both the transcription-coupled repair (TCR) and the global genomic repair pathway of NER [36]. There is evidence that stabilization of p53 triggers increased NER through both transcription dependent [42,43] and transcription-independent mechanisms [44]. The current results are therefore consistent with a transient upregulation of NER due to HA and HApH detected at 12-24h (Table 1) resulting from a prior early and transient upregulation of p53 in GM9503 fibroblasts (Fig. 3C), p53-dependent upregulation of the GGR XPC protein has been reported following UVC exposure of normal human fibroblasts [38]. In contrast, we were unable to detect an increase in the XPC protein following treatment of cells with HA or HApH (data not shown). We have reported previously that increased p53 expression alone upregulates HCR of the UVCdamaged reporter gene in XPC fibroblasts that are deficient in the CGR but proficient in the TCR pathway of NER [36]. It therefore appears likely that the upregulation in HCR in GM9503 cells following HA and HApH treatment results from a p53-dependent, but transcription-independent mechanism that enhances the TCR pathway of NER.

Although the enhanced HCR of β-gal activity was significant only in GM9503 fibroblasts for both HA and HApH, HCR in IMR90 cells followed a similar trend with a moderate enhancement in HCR following HA and HApH. This may be a consequence of the transient increase but lower p53 expression levels induced by HApH in IMR90 cells when compared to GM9503 fibroblasts. However, as seen in Fig. 3B and C, HA treatment of IMR90 cells resulted in a significant downregulation of p53 by 12 h, suggesting that the transient early enhancement in HCR might be owing to additional factors, such as existence of p53-independent hypoxia induced repair pathways. As reported by others, p53+++ E1a/Rad-transformed MEF mouse embryo cells showed a moderate increase in p53 expression after hypoxia and acidosis treatment for 1 and 2 h, but a downregulation of the tumor suppressor protein after hypoxia alone treatment [45]. Our results also suggest the presence of a differential DNA repair response of HA compared to HApH in IMR90 cells. It appears likely that different cell types behave differently to hypoxic stress. Since IMR90 cells are lung fibroblasts, they may be able to withstand much lower hypoxic levels, and p53-dependent DNA repair pathways may be activated only at anoxic levels or in conjunction with low pH in these cells. Zhang et al. reported that two tumor cell lines showed reduced p53 expression after hypoxia treatment, while p53 expression was induced in HT1080 human fibrosarcoma cells [46]. In contrast to the results reported here, Chandel et al. detected p53 accumulation in response to hypoxic stress (1.5% oxygen) for 8 h in normal lung fibroblasts, IMR90 [18]. However, it is not clear whether the IMR90 cells used in the Chandel et al. studies were a primary cell strain or an immortalized cell line [18].

4.2. Hypoxia induced a delayed, but not absent enhancement in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in both p53 proficient and p53 deficient tumor-derived cells

The HCR of a UV-damaged plasmid encoded reporter gene was decreased in the 3340WT mouse fibroblast cell line and in the Reneo human colon carcinoma cell line, when treated with HApH for 24 h [6]. In the present study we found also that Reneo and HCT116p53#* (Fig. 2A and B) and 3340WT cells (data not shown) showed a moderate decrease in HCR of a UV-damaged adenovirus encoded reporter gene when incubated under HA and a significant decrease under HApH for 24-30 h when compared to normoxic cells. However, our results indicate that at 36-40 h after HA and HApH treatment, DNA repair was enhanced in Reneo and HCT116p53*** cells suggesting that NER upregulation was delayed compared to that in primary human fibroblasts, but not absent in these cells. Since HA induced a decrease in p53 expression as early as 3 h in HCT116p53*/+ and at 12 h in Reneo cells, this suggests the presence of a p53-independent upregulation in the NER pathway in these tumor cells in response to hypoxia. In addition, our data showed no detectable p53 in the p53 deficient HCT116p53-1- cells even though HA induced a significant decrease in HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene at 24 h followed by a significant enhanced HCR of β -gal expression at 30–40 h when compared to normoxic cells, similar to HCT116p53#+cells. This further supports the hypothesis that hypoxia results in an increased NFR response that is delayed in the tumor-derived cells and occurs irrespective of p53 status.

A decrease in p53 expression has also been reported in human HepG2 hepatoma and HeLa cells following treatment with $1\% O_2$ for 5 h [47]. In contrast, hypoxia of 0.3% for 8–16 h induced p53 expression in HCT116p53⁺⁺ cells when compared to normoxic cells

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382

[22] and Hammond et al. reported increased p53 accumulation in response to 0.02% oxygen, but not to 2% oxygen, suggesting the cellular response of p53 expression to hypoxia may depend on the level of oxygen concentration [23]. Furthermore, chronic exposure to hypoxia might have a different effect on p53 expression and NER compared to acute hypoxic stress and these effects may be p53-independent. It has been reported that the homologous recombination mediator, Rad51, was significantly reduced by chronic hypoxia (by 48 h) in several cancer cells, whereas acute hypoxia (0.5% for 24 h) only slightly downregulated expression of this gene [48]. The variability in p53 accumulation due to hypoxia may in part be attributed to the physiology of the cell as it has been reported that 8 h of hypoxic treatment induced significantly greater p53 accumulation in S-phase populations than in G1-phase cells [23].

4.3. Hypoxie and low pH treatment of tumor-derived cells resulted in an increased p53 expression

In contrast to the results for treatment of the tumor-derived Reneo and HCT116p53^{+/+} cells with HA, treatment with HApH induced an increase in p53 expression levels at 6-12h when compared to normoxic conditions. Other reports show a similar differential effect of HA compared to HApH on p53 expression levels in tumor cells. Over a range of oxygen levels, from 1.5% to less than 0.02%, Pan et al. were unable to observe p53 accumulation in several tumor-derived cell lines [49]. Only after treatment with a combination of HA and acidosis/nutrient deprivation did some cells exhibit p53 induction [49]. Schmaltz et al. reported that hypoxia accompanied by low pH for 2h caused upregulation of p53 expression in tumor-derived cells, but hypoxia alone decreased the levels of p53 when compared to control conditions [45]. The differential p53 response due to HA compared to HApH strengthens the hypothesis that hypoxic stress alone may affect NER pathways through a different mechanism than when coupled to low pH [6,45,50,51].

4.4. Enhanced cell viability following UV exposure under hypoxia and low pH conditions is dependent on early enhanced repair of UV-induced DNA damage, which is absent in tumor-derived cells

Hypoxic tumors are often found to be resistant to radiation and some anticancer drugs [52], while cells under hypoxia which were exposed to reoxygenation proved to be more sensitive to killing by radiation [31]. Since the results of the present study showed both primary and tumor-derived cells displayed increased repair of the UV-damaged reporter gene in HA and HApH conditions, it was important to determine whether the increased repair was reflected in improved cell growth after UV.

The microenvironment of a tumor cell is not solely characterized by hypoxia alone, but also by acidosis and nutrient deprivation due to the switch from aerobic respiration to anaerobic fermentation, resulting in an increased production in factic acid [53]. The results of the MTT assay in primary and tumor-derived cells suggest several effects of the microenvironment on the viability of cells following UV exposure. HA treatment for any of the tested time points after UV irradiation did not significantly affect cell growth and viability for primary or tumor-derived cells. In contrast, HApH treatment after irradiation significantly affected cell growth in both human primary and tumor-derived cells. This is consistent with studies that reported low pH conditions or the synergistic effect of hypoxia and low pH influence cellular metabolism and cell survival, but not hypoxia alone [6,50,51].

We report here that HApH after UV irradiation of cells induced a different effect on cell viability in human primary fibroblasts compared to tumor-derived cells. The HApH induced early enhancement in HCR of β-gal activity in human primary fibroblasts correlates with an increase in cell viability of primary cells exposed to HApH after UV irradiation. Therefore, it is likely that early upregulation of NER by HApH in human normal primary fibroblasts is a requirement for increased cell viability and growth. This is in contrast to the observed delayed increase in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in the tumor-derived cells following HA and HApH, which did not correlate with an increase in cell viability after UV irradiation. On the contrary, HApH for 30h after UV irradiation resulted in a significant fall in cell viability, irrespective of p53 status. This result suggests that HCT116p53+1+ and HCT116p53-4 cells possess defective DNA repair pathways or may experience downregulation of stress response genes, which may disrupt NER function and thus hinder these cells' ability to respond to DNA damage efficiently under HApH stress as early as primary cells. In accordance with other studies [31], this repair deficiency may be the determining factor whether cells will be able to survive and grow under HApH conditions, which on a clinical level may prove to be advantageous for radiotherapy and chemotherapy. Interestingly, Reneo cells displayed no significant effect on cell viability under any of the conditions tested, indicating that tumor cells derived from different tissues may display different cell growth pattern in response to HA and HApH conditions.

The present data suggests that HApH but not HA induces an early and transient p53-dependent increase in NER in normal primary fibroblasts that leads to an increased viability of cells following UV exposure. We show also that treatment of normal human fibroblasts with low pH alone also leads to an increased viability of cells following UV exposure. Ohtsubo et al. have reported that low pH conditions alone result in increased p53 expression in wildtype p53 expressing human glioblastoma cells [54]. Taken together, these results suggest that it is an early and transient p53-dependent increase in NER due to the low pH conditions, rather than due to hypoxia, that leads to increased viability of primary human fibroblasts after exposure to UV following HApH treatment.

HApH treatment of the tumor-derived cells also resulted in an upregulation of p53 and enhanced DNA repair. However, the enhancement in DNA repair was delayed in the tumor cells compared to that in normal primary cells, was present irrespective of p53 status, and did not lead to an increased viability of cells after UV. Therefore, it appears likely that the increased NER response under HA and HApH in human primary cells is mechanistically different from that of tumor-derived cells. Schmaltz et al. demonstrated that oncogene-transformed mouse cells respond differently to hypoxia when compared to non-transformed cells, in that transformed cells exhibited apoptosis under hypoxia, while primary fibroblasts showed G_0/G_1 arrest, similarly to ionizing radiation [45]. Previous reports have shown that tumor cells treated with deferexamine mesylate (DFX), which mimics hypexia, lost transcription activity of stabilized p53 corresponding to cytoplasm p53 accumulation, while normal cells displayed partial activation [55]. This is further evidence that tumor cells may have other defects under hypoxic and hypoxic accompanied by acidosis stress including the inability to localize p53 to the nucleus.

The NER pathway plays a role in the survival of cells following treatment with several chemotherapeutic agents for cancer treatment including cisplatin. It appears likely that the acute lowering of the pH used in the present work is different from a chronic lowering of pH that would be expected to arise in a tumor and as such may limit our experimental approach. Notwithstanding, the difference in cell viability response between primary and tumor-derived cells following UVC exposure and conditions of hypoxia and fow pH, further underlines the potential role that DNA repair plays in the response of tumors to radiation and chemotherapy. This is an indication of a potential therapeutic advantage which could be further tailored according to the DNA repair pathway efficiencies of the cell type and timing of hypoxic conditions (acute versus chronic)

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382

as recent results suggest that chronic hypoxia may render a tumor more radiosensitive [31].

Conflict of interest statement

None declared.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the National Cancer of Canada with funds from the Canadian Cancer Society. We thank Natalie Zacal. Department of Biology, McMaster University for her excellent technical assistance with some of the experiments. We thank also Dr. Colin Nurse, Department of Biology, McMaster University, for helpful discussion on the work and help with the description of hypoxia in the Materials and methods section.

References

- P. Vaupel, A. Mayer, Hypoxia and anemia: effects on tumor biology and treat-ment resistance, Transfus, Clin, Biol. 12 (2005) 5–10.
- J.E. Moudler, S. Rockwell, Tumo hypoxia; its impact on cancer therapy, Cancer Metastasis Rev. 5 (1947) 313-341.
 Y.T. Mihaylova, R.S. Bindra, J. Yuan, D. Campisi, L. Narayanan, R. Jensen, F. Gior-dano, R.S. Johnson, S. Rockwell, PM. Glazer, Decreased expression of the DNA mismatch repair gene Miht under hypoxic stress in mammalian cells, Mol. Cell, Biol. 23 (2003) 3265-3279.
- Boot 25 (2003) 3265-3273,
 R.S. Bindra, P.J. Schaffer, A. Meng, J. Woo, K. Maseide, M.E. Roth, P. Lizardi, D.W. Hedley, R.G. Bristow, P.M. Glazer, Alterations in DNA repair gene expression under hypoxia; elucidating the mechanisms of hypoxia-induced genetic instability. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 0599 (2005) 184-195.
 P.C. Nowell, The clonal evolution of tumor cell populations, Science 194 (1976) 20-27.
- 23-28
- [2] J. Yuan, L. Narayanan, S. Rockwell, P.M. Glaz er, Diminished DNA repair and elevated mutagenesis in mammalian cells exposed to hypoxia and low pH, Cancer Res. 60 (2000), 4372–4376.
 [7] A. Kondo, R. Safaei, M. Mishima, H. Niedner, X. Lin, S.B. Howell, Hypoxia-induced and the second secon
- enrichment and mutagenesis of cells that have lost DNA mismatch repair. Cancer Res. 61 (2001) 7603-7607. [8] C.S. Heacock, R.M. Sutherland, Enhanced synthesis of stress proteins caused by
- hypoxia and relation to altered cell growth and metabolism, Br. J. Cancer 62 990) 217-229
- [9] T.G. Graeber, J.F. Peterson, M. Tsai, K. Monica, A.J. Fornace Jr., A.J. Giaccia, Hypoxia induces accumulation of p53 protein, but activation of a G1-phase checkpoint by low-oxygen conditions is independent of p53 starus, Mol. Cell. Biol. 14 (1994) 6264-6277,
- [10] K.A. Eckert, T.A. Kunkel, Effect of reaction pH on the fidelity and processiv-ity of exenuclease-deficient Klenow polymerase, J. Biol. Chem. 268 (1993) 13462-13471,
- [11] R. Hirayama, Y. Furusawa, T. Fukawa, K. Ando, Repair kinetics of DNA-DSB induced by X-rays or carbon ions under oxic and hypoxic conditions, J. Radiat, Res. (Tokyo) 46 (2005) 325–332.
- Res. (Tokyo) 46 (2005) 325–332.
 [12] K.C. Cheng, D.S. Cahill, H. Kasai, S. Nishimura, L.A. Loeb, 8-Hydroxyguanine, an abundant form of oxidative DNA d amage, causes G-T and A-C substitutions, J. Biol. Chem. 267 (1992) 165–172.
 [13] D.L. Stoler, G.R. Anderson, C.A. Russo, A.M. Spina, T.A. Beerman, Anoxia-inductible endonuclease activity as a potential basis of the genomic instability of cancer cells, Cancer Res. 52 (1992) 4372–4378.
 [14] C.E. Friedberg, C.W. Graham, W. Siede, DNA Repair and Mutagenesis, ASM Press, Wachington DC 1905.
- Washington, DC, 1995.
- [15] A.X. Meng, F. Jalali, A. Cuddiny, N. Chan, R.S. Bindra, P.M. Glazer, R.G. Bristow, Hypoxia down-regulates DNA double strand break repair gene expression in prostate cancer cells, Radiother, Oncol, 76 (2005) 168-
- [16] R. Alarcon, C. Koumenis, R.K. Geyer, C.G. Maki, A.J. Giaccia, Hypoxia induces p53
- [16] R. Alarcon, C. Rotiments, K.A. Geyer, C.G. Maki, A.J. Giaccia, hypoxia induces p53 accumulation through MDM2 down-regulation and inhibition of E6-mediated degradation, Cancer Res, 59 (1999) 6046–6051.
 [17] A. Ronton, S. Lianos, X. Lu, Hypoxia induces p53 through a pathway distinct from most DNA-damaging and stress-inducing agents, Carcinogenesis 24 (2003) 1077–1182.
- N.S. Chandel, M.G. Vander Heiden, C.B. Thompson, P.T. Schumacker, Redex regulation of p53 during hypoxia, Oncogene 19 (2000) 3840–3848,
 E.M. Hammond, D.J. Mandell, A. Sairn, A.J. Krieg, T.M. Johason, H.A. Shirazi, L.D. Attardi, A.J. Giaccia, Genome-welke analysis of p53 under hypoxic conditions, Mol. Cell, Biol. 26 (2006) 3492–3504,
- [20] C. Koumenis, R. Alarcon, E. Hammond, P. Sutphin, W. Hoffman, M. Murphy, J. Derr, Y. Taya, S.W. Lowe, M. Kastan, A. Giaccia. Regulation of p53 by hypoxia: dissociation of transcriptional repression and apoptosis from p53-dependent transactivation, Mol, Cell, Biol. 21 (2001) 1297-1310.

- [21] A.J. Krieg, E.M. Hammond, A.J. Giaccia, Functional analysis of p53 binding under differential stresses. Mol. Cell, Biol. 25 (2006) 7030–7045.
 [22] T. Liu, C. Laurett, G. Selivanova, J. Lundeberg, P. Nilsson, K.G. Wirnan, Hypoxia induces p53-dependent transactivation and Fas/CD5-dependent apoptosis,
- Cell Deach Differ, 14 (2007) 411-421, [23] E.M. Hammond, N.C. Denko, M.J. Dorie, R.T. Abraham, A.J. Giaccia, Hypoxia links ATR and p53 through replication arrest, Mol. Cell, Biol. 22 (2002) 1834-1843
- [24] J.M. Ford, P.C. Hanawalt, Expression of wild-type p53 is required for efficient global genomic nucleotide excision repair in UV-irradiated human fibroblasts, J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1997) 28073–28080.
- J. Bots Chem. 272 (1997) 2007 220000 K. Sugasawa, J.M. Ng. C. Mastani, S. Iwai, PJ. van der Spek, A.P. Eker, F. Hanaoka, D. Bootsma, J.H. Hoeijmakers, Xeroderma pigmentesum group C protein com-plex is the initiator of global genome nucleotide excision repair, Mol. Cell 2 [25]
- prex is the initiator of global genome nucleotide excision repair, Mol. Cell 2 (1996)223-232.
 [26] X.W. Wang, H. Yeh, L. Schaeffer, R. Roy, V. Moncellin, J.M. Egly, Z. Wang, E.C. Freidberg, M.K. Evans, B.G. Taffe, et al., p53 modulation of TEIH-associated nucleotide excision repair activity. Nat. Genet. 10 (1995) 188-195.
- [27] D. Murray, A. Macana, J. Hanson, E. Rosenberg, ERCC1/ERCC4 5'-endonuclease activity as a determinant of hypoxic cell radiosensitivity, Int. J. Radiat, Biol, 69 (1996) 319--327.
- [28] D. Sprong, H.L. Janssen, C. Vens, A.C. Begg, Resistance of hypoxic cells to ionizing radiation is influenced by homologous recombination status, Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys. 64 (2006) 562-572.
- [29] J.T. Drummond, A. Anthoney, R. Brown, P. Modrich, Cisplatin and adriamycin
- [30] D. Fink, S. Nebel, S. Aobi, H. Zheng, F. Jondinki, C. David, S. David, and advantagem resistance are associated with MutLalpha and mismatch repair deficiency in an ovarian tumor cell line. J. Biol, Chem. 271 (1996) 19645–19648.
 [30] D. Fink, S. Nebel, S. Aobi, H. Zheng, B. Cenni, A. Nehme, R.D. Christen, S.B. Howell, The role of DNA mismatch repair in platinum drug resistance, Cancer Res. 56
- (1996) 4881–4866
 [31] R.G.Bristow, R.P. Hill, Hypoxia and metabolism. Hypoxia, DNA repair and genetic instability, Nat, Rev. Cancer 8 (2008) 180–192.
- [32] L. Narayanan, J.A. Fritzell, S.M. Baker, R.M. Liskay, P.M. Glazer, Elevated levels of mutation in multiple tissues of mice deficient in the DNA mis-match repair gene Pms2, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 34 (1997) 3122-
- [33] T.D. Kessis, R.J. Slebos, W.G. Nelson, M.B. Kastan, B.S. Plunkett, S.M. Han, A.T. Lorincz, L. Hedrick, K.R. Cho, Human papillomavirus 16 E6 expression disrupts the p53-mediated cellular response to DNA damage, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 90 (1993) 3988-3992.
- 1341 FL. Graham, L. Prevec, Methods in Molecular Biology: Gene Transfer and Expression Protocols, Clifton, 1991 [35] C.B. Bennett, A.J. Rainbow, Enhanced reactivation and mutagenesis of UV-
- irradiated adenovirus in normal human fibroblasts, Mutagenesis 3 (1988) 157-164
- [36] D. Dregoese, A.P. Rybak, A.J. Rainbow, Increased expression of p53 enhances transcription-coupled repair and global genomic repair of a UVC reporter gene in human cells, DNA Repair (Amst) 6 (2007) 588-601, /C-damaged
- [37] T. Mosmann, Rapid colorimetric assay for cellular growth and survival; appli-cation to proliferation and cytoroxicity assays. J. Immunol, Methods 65 (1983) 55-63.
- [38] S. Adimoolam, J.M. Ford, p53 and DNA damage-inducible expression of the xeroderma pigmentosum graup C gene, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. US,A, 99 (2002) 12985-12990
- B.C. McKay, M.A. Francis, AJ, Rainbow, Wildtype p53 is required for heat shock and ultraviolet light enhanced repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene. Carcino-genesis 18 (1997) 245-249.
- 2. Pitsikas, M.A., Francis, A.J., Rainbow, Enhanced host cell reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene in pre-UV-treated cells is delayed in Cockayne syn-
- drome cells. J. Photochem, Photobiol. 8 81 (2005) 88-97.
 [41] A.J. Rainbow, P. Pitsikas, C. Caney, I. Boszko, B.C. McKay, M.A. Francis, Reac-tivation of UV-damaged viruses and reporter genes in mammalian cells, in: R. Drouin, E. Sage, M. Routhia (Eds.), From DNA Photolesions to Muta-tions, Skin Cancer and Cell Death, Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, 2005, pp. 181 (2005). 181-204
- 181-204,
 [42] B.J. Hwang, J.M. Ford, P.C. Hanawalt, G. Chu, Expression of the p48 xeroderma pigmentosum gene is p53-dependent and is involved in global genomic repair, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 96 (1999) 424-428.
 [43] M.E. Fitch, I.V. Cross, J.M. Ford, p53 responsive nucleotide excision repair gene products p48 and XRC. but not p53, localize to sites of UV-irradiation-induced DNA damage, in vivo, Carcinogenesis 24 (2003) 843-850,
 [44] B.C. McKay, M. Ljungman, A.J. Rainbow, Potential redes for p53 in nucleotide excision repair, Cartinogenesis 20 (1999) 1399-1396.
 [45] C. Schmaltz, P.H. Hardenbergh, A. Wells, D.E. Fisher, Regulation of proliferation-survival decisions during tumor cell hypoxia, Mol. Cell, Biol. 18 (1998) 2845-2854.

- 2845-7854
- 2645-2854.
 [46] L.Zhang, P.Subarsky, R.P.Hitl, Hypoxia-regulated p53 and its effect on radiosensitivity in cancer cells, Int. J. Radiat, Biol. 83 (2007) 443-456.
 [47] A. Hubert, S. Paris, J.P. Piret, N. Ninane, M. Raes, C. Michiels, Casein kinase 2 inhibitond cereases hypoxia-inducible factor-1 activity under hypoxia through elevated p53 protein level, J. Cell. Sci., 119 (2006) 3351-3362.
- [48] R.S. Bindra, P.J. Schaffer, A. Meng, J. Woo, K. Maseide, M.E. Roth, P. Lizardi, D.W. Hedley, R.G. Bristow, P.M. Glazer, Down-regulation of Rad51 and decreased homo gous recombination in hypoxic cancer cells, Mol. Cell, Biol, 24 (2004) 8504-8518

D. Dregoesc, A.J. Rainbow / DNA Repair 8 (2009) 370-382

- [49] Y. Pan, P.R. Oprysko, A.M. Asham, C.J. Koch, M.C. Simon, p53 cannot be induced by hypoxia alone but responds to the hypoxic microenvironment, Oncogene 23 (2004) 4975–4983.
 [50] M.J. Boyer, I.E. Tannock, Regulation of intracellular pH in tumor cell lines: influ-ence of microenvironmental conditions, Cancer Res, 52 (1992) 4441–4447.
 [51] D. Rotin, B. Robinson, J.F. Tannock, Influence of hypoxia and an acidic environ-ment on the metabolism and viability of cultured cells; potential implications for cell death in tumors, Cancer Res. 46 (1986) 321–3266.
 [52] J.M. Brown, A.J. Giaccia. The unique physiology of solid tumors; opportunities (and problems) for cancer therapy, Cancer Res. 58 (1998) 1408–1416.

- [53] T.N. Seagroves, H.E. Ryan, H. Lu, B.G. Wouters, M. Knapp, P. Thibault, K. Ladoroute, R.S. Johnson, Transcription factor HIF-1 is a necessary mediator of the pasteur effect in mammalian cells, Mol. Cell. Biol. 21 (2001) 3436-3444.
- 3444,
 [54] T. Ohtsubo, X. Wang, A. Takahashi, K. Ohnishi, H. Saito, C.W. Song, T. Ohnishi, p53-dependent induction of WAF1 by a low-pH culture condition in human glioblastoma cells, Cancer Res, 57 (1997) 3910-3913.
 [55] M. Ashcroft, Y. Taya, K.H. Vousden, Stress signals utilize multiple pathways to stabilize p53, Mol, Cell, Biol, 20 (2000) 3224-3233.
Ph.D. Thesis – Diana Dregoesc

CHAPTER 5

The effect of HIF-1 α on repair of UVC-induced DNA damage

1.0 Abstract

Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha (HIF-1 α) acts as a transcription factor that transactivates many genes involved in adaptation to hypoxic stress. HIF-1 α accumulates in response to hypoxia, which has been suggested to induce DNA damage. Previously, it was shown that mouse embryonic fibroblasts deficient for HIF-1 α showed an increase in sensitivity to chemotherapeutic agents and ionizing radiation, as well as a decrease in repair of a fragmented reporter gene when compared to HIF-1 α wild-type cells. It has been suggest that the NER protein, CSB, accumulates under hypoxic conditions and is a target of HIF-1a. Therefore, it was of interest to investigate the role of HIF-1a in nucleotide excision repair (NER) of a UVC-damaged reporter gene. We employed a nonreplicating recombinant human adenovirus, AdCA17lacZ, that can efficiently infect murine and human cells and expresses the β -galactosidase (β -gal) reporter gene in murine tumour cells exposed to normoxic, hypoxic, hypoxic coupled to low pH or low pH only conditions. We also examined cell sensitivity using the MTT and colony survival assays in murine tumour cells exposed to the same conditions. We determined that dominantnegative HIF-1a (MDN2) rat tumour cells showed a decrease in HCR of UVC-damaged reporter gene when compared to HIF-1a wild-type cells (MATLyLu) exposed to normoxic conditions for 12 hours, but not at 24 or 40 hours. Hypoxia resulted in reduced repair of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in MDN2 cells compared to MATLyLu at 12 hours for UVC fluences of 150 and 200 J/m², but not at later time points tested. Hypoxia coupled to low pH and low pH alone did not result in a significant difference in HCR of β -gal expression between the two cell lines. In addition, differential repair between the

two murine tumour cell lines detected at 12 hours after normoxic and hypoxic treatment did not result in a significant difference in cell growth or cell survival after UVC exposure. The effect of hypoxia on NER was also examined in primary human normal and CSB fibroblasts. Hypoxia after infection induced an enhancement in HCR of the UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts and this enhancement was delayed, but not absent in CSB fibroblasts. These results suggest that hypoxia up-regulates NER. In addition, by infecting cells with Ad*HIF-1a*, an adenovirus expressing wild-type HIF-1 α , we examined the effect of overexpression of HIF-1 α on HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal and CSB-deficient primary fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions. HIF-1 α overexpression resulted in a decrease in HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia at early time points (*i.e.* at 12 hours), and it was delayed but not absent in CSB fibroblasts. The data indicate that HIF-1 α -dependent responses under hypoxic conditions may in part depend on CSB expression.

2.0 Introduction

The tumour microenvironment is characterized by hypoxia, acidosis and nutrient deprivation. Hypoxia induces responses in gene expression that result in physiological changes such as angiogenesis, erythropoiesis and enhanced glycolysis (reviewed in (216)). The principal protein in regulating cellular processes in response to low oxygen conditions is the hypoxia inducible factor 1 alpha (HIF-1 α) (reviewed in (247)). HIF-1 α is a protein that is degraded under normoxic conditions, but is stabilized by low oxygen conditions and transactivates over 200 genes (reviewed in (286)). Under normoxic conditions, HIF-1 α is targeted for degradation through the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) E3 ligase complex, whereas when oxygen levels decrease, HIF-1 α binds to HIF-1 β , forming a heterodimer that in turn binds to the hypoxia-response element (HRE) on target genes (reviewed in (193)).

One of the most prominent HIF-1 α target genes is the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (reviewed in (247)), which is activated in many tumours and promotes angiogenesis (reviewed in (287)). HIF-1 α stabilization was detected in many different cancers (248) and correlated with poor patient prognosis (288,289). Therefore, hypoxia is responsible for producing cellular changes such as increased glycolysis and angiogenesis due to HIF-1 α up-regulation that in turn creates an optimal environment for tumour growth.

In addition to HIF-1 α accumulation by hypoxic stress, p53 stabilization under low oxygen conditions was also been suggested by several studies (166-170), although there is conflicting evidence pertaining to the oxygen levels that can up-regulate p53 and

whether it is transcriptionally active (170) (reviewed in (290)). We have previously shown that hypoxia induces p53 accumulation in human primary cells, but not in human tumour cells unless accompanied by acidosis (291). These findings were consistent with other studies that showed p53 stabilization was not observed in tumour cells unless it was coupled with acidity and nutrient deprivation (235). Furthermore, it has been proposed that p53 accumulation is HIF-1 α -dependent and that HIF-1 α can co-immunoprecipitate with p53: an interaction that stabilizes p53 (255). The discovery of two HIF-1 α sequence motifs that bind to the p53 DNA-binding site supports a direct interaction between HIF- 1α and p53 (257). It has also been reported that in vivo MDM2 can augment an interaction between p53 and HIF-1a, suggesting an indirect interaction between these two transcription factors through MDM2 association (256). The study by Chen et al. (2003) hypothesized that p53 and HIF-1 α interaction can result in HIF-1 α degradation and this was supported by a study demonstrating that high p53 expression down-regulated HIF-1 α accumulation (260). In addition, Schmid et al. (2004) showed that low p53 expression suppressed HIF-1a transactivation without affecting the protein levels by competing for binding to the transcriptional co-activator, p300 (260).

Recent evidence has also implicated the transcription coupled repair (TCR) protein, CSB, in the hypoxic response by suggesting that HIF-1 α controls its expression (254). Filippi and colleagues (2008) reported that hypoxic stress (1% oxygen) results in increased CSB mRNA and protein expression in NER-proficient human primary cells as well as enhanced HIF-1 α occupancy of the CSB promoter (254). In addition, hypoxic stress induced a decrease in VEGF mRNA expression in human primary CSB-deficient

fibroblasts compared to wild-type cells, suggesting a role for CSB in the HIF-1 α pathway. It was also suggested that the p53 and HIF-1 α shared transcriptional activator, p300, plays a major role in CSB-deficient cells as p300 overexpression was found to release the inhibition of HIF-1 α activities on its target genes (254). It was proposed that the high p53 expression levels observed in CSB mutant fibroblasts following hypoxic treatment inhibit HIF-1 α responses due to p53 competition for binding to p300 and, furthermore, that CSB and p300 compete for p53 binding, with CSB having a greater affinity (reviewed in (265)). As a consequence, less p53 is available to activate p53-dependent apoptotic pathways and therefore CSB plays a significant role in hypoxic conditions by committing a cell toward cell survival instead of programmed cell death.

We have previously demonstrated that p53 overexpression alone in human normal and CSB-deficient primary fibroblasts resulted in enhanced HCR-of a UV-damaged reporter gene at 12 hours after infection (285). In addition, we have demonstrated that hypoxia, as well as hypoxia accompanied by low pH, resulted in a p53-dependent enhanced HCR of β -gal activity in normal fibroblasts between 12 and 24 hours after treatment.

Furthermore, Unruh *et al.* (2003) showed that mouse embryonic fibroblasts deficient for HIF-1 α showed a decrease in repair of double-strand breaks in a reporter gene when compared to HIF-1 α wild-type cells (292). HIF-1 α mutant cells were also more susceptible to chemotherapeutic treatment and ionizing radiation when compared to wild-type HIF-1 α cells (292). The roles of p53 and CSB in NER and their interaction is well known (172), and taken together with recent reports suggesting a role for HIF-1 α in

DNA repair, and a connection between p53, HIF-1 α and CSB, it was of interest to determine whether a link between HIF-1 α , CSB and p53 exists in the DNA repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene under hypoxic conditions.

Here we have examined the role of HIF-1 α , CSB and hypoxia on NER in human fibroblasts and two murine tumour cell lines. We have shown that rat tumour cells deficient in HIF-1 α showed a decrease in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene under normoxic conditions at 12 hours after infection when compared to wild-type HIF-1 α tumour cells. This differential repair between the wild-type rat prostate tumour cell line, MATLyLu, and the dominant-negative MDN2 tumour cell line did not correlate with cell survival following UVC treatment. These results suggest that HIF-1 α may play a role in NER of a UVC-damaged reporter gene, but does not translate into a difference in UVC sensitivity or cell survival. In addition, we have determined that hypoxia induces an early and transient increase in HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human primary normal fibroblasts that is delayed, but not absent in CSB-deficient fibroblasts. Furthermore, HIF-1 α overexpression under hypoxic conditions resulted in a reduction in HCR of β -gal expression in normal fibroblasts, which was delayed but not absent in CSB fibroblasts. These data further support a role for HIF-1 α in NER and suggests that there is a link between HIF-1 α and CSB that may affect NER response.

3.0 Materials and methods

3.1 Cells and cell culture

MATLyLu and MDN2 cells were obtained from Dr. Gurmit Singh, Juravinski Cancer Centre, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario. All cell cultures were grown in a humidified incubator maintained at 5% CO₂ and 37 °C, and cultured in RPMI 1640 media (Lonza) supplemented with 10 % fetal bovine serum, 0.2 mg/ml hygromycin (Roche) and 10 mM HEPES (Gibco). MATLyLu is a rat prostate cancer cell line that is wild-type for HIF-1 α and is derived from Dunning R3327 rat prostatic tumour sublines (280). MDN2 is a stable clone obtained by transfection of MATLyLu cells with the pCEP4/dominant-negative HIF-1 α (DNHIF-1 α) plasmid, as described previously (192).

3.2 Recombinant adenovirus constructs

The AdCA17*lacZ* recombinant adenovirus (272) contains the *lacZ* gene under the control of the human cytomegalovirus immediate early (HCMV-IE) promoter (-299 to +72 relative to the transcription start site) inserted into the deleted E1 region of the adenovirus genome in the left-to-right orientation. Deletion of the E1 region of the genome renders the adenovirus unable to replicate in most mammalian cells. The recombinant adenovirus AdCA18*luc* (276) expresses the luciferase reporter gene under the control of the HCMV-IE promoter inserted into the E1 deleted region in the left-to-right orientation of the E1 deleted region in the left-to-right orientation of the E1 deleted region in the left-to-right orientation of the adenovirus genome. The recombinant adenoviruses were obtained from Dr. F.L. Graham, McMaster University, Hamilton, Ontario. The viruses were

propagated, collected and titred as described previously (282). The recombinant adenovirus Ad*HIF-1* α contains the wild-type *HIF-1* α gene under the control of the HCMV-IE promoter into the E1 deleted region in the right-to-left orientation and was obtained from Applied Biological Materials Inc. (Richmond, BC, Canada; catalogue #: 000019A). The virus was propagated, collected and titred by Dr. F.L. Graham's laboratory, as previously described (282) and the stock virus preps contained 2.18 x 10¹¹ plaque-forming units (pfu)/ml.

3.3 UV-irradiation of virus

The virus was suspended in 1.8 ml of cold PBS and was irradiated in 35 mm dishes (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3001) on ice with continuous stirring using General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) emitting predominantly at a wavelength of 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 2 J/m²/s as determined using a J-255 shortwave UV meter (Ultraviolet Products, San Gabriel, CA). Aliquots of 200 μ l were removed following each exposure to the virus and diluted appropriately with unsupplemented media. In the case of simultaneous infection of AdCA17*lacZ* with either AdCA18*luc* or Ad*HIF-1a*, 100 μ l aliquots of AdCA17*lacZ* were removed following each multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 40-80 pfu/cell, which also contained the appropriate MOI of either AdCA18*luc* or Ad*HIF-1a*.

3.4 Hypoxia

Hypoxic culture conditions were established by using an automatic O_2/CO_2 incubator (Thermo Electron Corporation, Marietta, Ohio) equipped with oxygen and carbon dioxide sensors, and connected to N₂ and CO₂ gas cylinders. The O₂ tension was set at 1 % and was maintained at this level throughout the entire length of the experiment. The O₂ (1%) and CO₂ (5%) readings were confirmed by use of a fyrite gas analyzer (Bachrach, Pittsburg, PA).

3.5 Low pH

Regular RPMI 1640 or α -MEM was supplemented with 25 mM HEPES and 25 mM 4-morpholinepropanesulfonic acid (Sigma, ST. Louis, MO) to acidify the medium. The medium was adjusted to pH 6.5 with 1 N HCl.

3.6 Host cell reactivation assay

Fibroblasts and murine prostate tumour cells were seeded in 96-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3072) at a density of $1.5 - 2.0 \times 10^4$ and 3.5×10^4 cells per well, respectively, in supplemented α -MEM or RPMI 1640 media and incubated in a 5% CO₂ humidified incubator at 37 °C for 12-24 hours to allow for cells to adhere to the wells prior to infection. Subsequently, the media was then aspirated from the wells and cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* in a 40 μ l volume at an MOI of 80 pfu/cell of the. For experiments with the human fibroblasts, after the media was aspirated, cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-

irradated AdCA17*lacZ* at an MOI of 40 pfu/cell and either AdCA18*luc* or Ad*HIF-1* α in a 40 µl volume at an MOI of 200 pfu/cell. Cells were incubated at 37 °C for 90 minutes, after which time virus was aspirated and cells were overlaid with 160 µl of warm supplemented RPMI 1640 with 10 mM HEPES (Gibco) and no antibiotics for the murine tumour cells lines or with supplemented α -MEM for the human fibroblasts. Cells were then incubated at 37 °C in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator for 12, 24 or 40 hours.

3.7 Quantitation of β -gal activity

Fibroblasts and murine tumour cells were harvested at various time points following infection with AdCA17*lacZ*. The infected cell monolayer was incubated with 60 µl per well of 1mM chlorophenol⁻red β -D-galactopyranoside (CPRG; Boehringer–Mannheim, Indianapolis, IN) in 0.01% Triton X-100, 1 mM MgCl₂, and 100 mM phosphate buffer at pH 8.3. Light absorbance at 570 nm (A_{570}) was determined several times following the addition of the β -gal substrate using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader).

3.8 MTT reduction assay for cell viability following UV exposure

Cells were seeded in 96-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3072) at a density of $2.0 - 2.5 \ge 10^3$ cells/well for primary cells and $1.25 \ge 10^3$ cells/well for murine tumour cells. Cells were seeded 6-12 hours prior to being treated using a General Electric germicidal lamp (model G8T5) at a wavelength of predominantly 254 nm with an incident fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s (J-255 shortwave UV meter, Ultraviolet Products, San

Gabriel, CA) in PBS. After UVC treatment, cells were overlayed with either warm α -MEM or RPMI 1640 supplemented media without antibiotics as described in 3.6 and incubated in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator for 12 hour. After the allotted time interval, the media was removed from each well and replaced with fresh media. All plates were subsequently incubated in a normoxic incubator. Cell viability was quantified 4-6 days after UVC treatment using the MTT (3-(4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide; Sigma catalog no. M2128) assay as previously described (283). The absorbance of each well was measured at 570 nm light using a 96-well plate reader (Labsystems Multiscan MCC/340 and/or Bio-Tek Instruments EL340 Bio Kinetics Reader) and the percentage viability was calculated.

3.9 Western blotting

For experiments testing whether $AdHIF-1\alpha$ infection induces HIF-1 α overexpression and establishing the appropriate MOI for use in subsequent experiments, confluent monolayers of cells in 6-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3046) were infected with either $AdHIF-1\alpha$ at an MOI of 50, 100 and 200 pfu/cell, AdCA18*luc* at an MOI of 200 pfu/cell or mock-infected and exposed to either normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 6 hours. Cells were then collected using a cell scraper and suspended in lysis buffer [50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1% NP40, 10% protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany), pH 8.0] and kept on ice for 60 minutes. The lysates were cleared by centrifugation at 13,000 g for 1 minute and the protein concentration was determined by the Bradford microassay procedure. Samples

were resolved over a 10% sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) for 1.5 hour at 100 V (8% SDS-PAGE when probing for CSB) and transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech). Blots were blocked with 20 % skim milk in 1X TBST (Tris-buffered saline with Tween 20) for a minimum of 1 hour. The primary antibodies used were: anti-HIF-1 α (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA), anti-HIF-1 α NB100-479SS (Novus Biologicals, Littleton, CO), anti-CSB A301-345A (Bethyl Laboratories, Montgomery, TX) and anti-beta-actin (Sigma–Aldrich Inc., Saint Louis, MO). Membranes were probed with the primary antibody for 1 hour at room temperature or overnight at 4 °C. The blots were stripped using a specific buffer (100 mM 2-mercaptoethanol, 62.5 mM Tris-HCl, 2% SDS, Ph 6.7) for 30 minutes at 65°C and re-probed with monoclonal anti- β -actin (Sigma-Aldrich Inc.). Specific antibody-labeled proteins were detected using enhanced chemiluminescence detection according to the manufacturer's instructions (Western Lighting, Perkin–Elmer Life Sciences).

3.10 Total RNA isolation and RT-PCR

Confluent monolayers of MATLyLu and MDN2 rat prostate tumour cells in 60 x 15 mm Petri dishes were treated with either normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 5 hours. RNA was isolated using the RNeasy Plus mini kit (QIAGEN, Valencia CA) following the manual's protocol and then RNA was quantified in an Eppendorf Biophotometer. 1 µg of RNA was treated with DNase I (Invitrogen) to remove genomic DNA contamination. cDNA synthesis was performed using random primers (100 ng) and the Superscript II First-Strand Synthesis (Invitrogen) using 1 μ g of total DNase-treated RNA. A control that was not reverse transcribed was used to confirm a lack of DNA contamination.

PCR was performed using a Stratagene MX3000P machine (La Jolla, CA) and using the following VEGF and lamin primers: VEGF 5'-ACC AGC GCA GCT ATT GCC GT-3' (forward) and 5'-CAC CGC CTT GGC TTG TCA CA-3' (reverse); lamin 5'-GCA TGT ACA TAG AAG GAG CTA-3' (forward) and 5'-CAT GCA TAT TCC TGG TAC TCA T-3'(reverse). Primers were designed using GeneFisher and were synthesized by MOBIX (McMaster University, ON). A typical 50 ul reaction in a 0.2 ml thin-walled PCR tube contained 2 μ l of DNA and 48 μ l of PCR master mix (5 μ l 10 x PCR buffer (Invitrogen), 1 µl of each of the appropriately diluted primer volume, 10 mM dNTP mix (Invitrogen), 50 mM MgCl₂, 0.4 µl Taq DNA polymerase (Invitrogen) and water (to a volume of 50 µl per reaction including cDNA template). The thermal cycler program used for VEGF consisted of a 2 minute initial polymerase activation and denaturation step at 94°C, 30 seconds at 94°C, 45 seconds annealing step at 55°C, 45 seconds at 72°C, and then 35 reaction cycles of 30 seconds at 94°C, followed by a 10 minute elongation step at 72°C. RT-PCR products were separated on by electropgoresis on a 2% agarose gel and the ethidium bromide-stained DNA bands were visualized using an ultraviolet lightbox (Alpha Innotech Corporation, San Leandro CA).

3.11 Clonogenic survival assay

Cells were seeded in 6-well plates (Falcon, Lincoln Park, NJ, catalogue #3046) at a density of 400 cells/well in 1 ml of supplemented RPMI 1640 media. Following a 6-12 hour incubation period at 37 °C in a 5% CO₂ incubator, the media was aspirated from the wells and 1 ml of warm PBS was added to the cells prior to UVC irradiation. Cells were either irradiated or mock irradiated with UVC of increasing fluences at a fluence rate of 1 J/m²/s. Following UVC-irradiation, the PBS was aspirated and 1 ml of RPMI 1640 media, which was supplemented with 10 % fetal bovine serum and 10 mM HEPES (Gibco), but lacked antibiotics, was added to each well and the cells were incubated for 12 hours in either a normoxic or hypoxic incubator. After the specified treatment, media was aspirated and the cells were overlayed with 1 ml fresh media that did not contain antibiotics. The plates were further incubated for 4 to 5 days from the time the cells were UVC-irradiated in a humidified 37 °C and 5% CO₂ incubator in order to provide sufficient time for surviving cells to form colonies.

At the end of the incubation period, media was aspirated from each well and the cells were overlayed with approximately 1 ml of crystal violet solution (63% absolute ethanol, 27% H₂O, 10% methanol, 5g/l crystal violet) to stain the colonies for a period of 30 minutes. Cells were de-stained by submerging the plates in water to remove the crystal violet solution and let to dry. Colonies that contained more than 32 cells were counted using a VWR hand tally counter and a clonogenic survival curve was plotted by expressing clonogenic survival as a ratio of the number of colonies in the treated cells compared to the control-treated cells.

4.0 Results

4.1 Rat tumour cells expressing a dominant-negative HIF-1 α show reduced repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene compared to rat tumour cells expressing only wild-type HIF-1 α

Although the role of p53 in DNA repair and its involvement during hypoxic stress is well established, the link between p53 and HIF-1 α in DNA repair is relatively unexplored (166,168,169). Several studies have suggested the possibility of cross-talk between HIF-1 α and p53 (255-258) and there are conditions when p53 and HIF-1 α behave in a competitive manner (260). Moreover, a possible link between HIF-1 α and CSB in relation to DNA repair was recently suggested (254). It was therefore of interest to investigate the role of HIF-1 α in DNA repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene under normoxia, hypoxia, low pH and a combination of hypoxia and low pH.

In order to determine the status of HIF-1 α in the two rat prostate tumour cell lines, HIF-1 α expression was confirmed in MATLyLu and MDN2 cells as shown in Figure 5.1, and the mRNA levels of VEGF were determined through RT-PCR in both cell lines as shown in Figure 5.2. It can be seen that hypoxia induces HIF-1 α expression in both MATLyLu and MDN2 cells, but the mRNA levels of VEGF were only increased under hypoxic conditions in MATLyLu cells when compared to normoxic conditions, and not in MDN2 cells. These results are consistent with the data published by Alqawi and colleagues (2007) and indicate that the HIF-1-dependent up-regulation of VEGF is deficient in MDN2 cells (192).

Rat prostate cancer cells expressing wild-type HIF-1a (MATLyLu) and rat prostate cancer cells expressing a dominant negative HIF-1a (MDN2) were exposed to

conditions of normoxia, hypoxia, hypoxia accompanied by acidosis or acidosis alone after infection with UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* for 12, 24 and 40 hours. Representative graphs for the relative β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene in MATLyLu and MDN2 cells after 12, 24 and 40 hours are shown in Figures 5.3, 5.4 and 5.5, respectively. The UVC fluence required to reduce β -gal activity to 37% of that for non-irradiated virus (D₃₇) was utilized as a measure of HCR and the relative D₃₇ values are reported in Table 5.1. The absolute D₃₇ values for survival of β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene were combined from multiple experiments and the average D₃₇ values in MATLyLu compared to MDN2 cells are shown as a function of time between virus infection and β gal scoring under normoxic and hypoxic conditions in Figure 5.6. The D₃₇ values for survival of β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene were calculated and used to measure the relative D₃₇ value in hypoxic, hypoxic accompanied by low pH and low pH conditions compared to normoxic treatment as shown in Tables 5.1-5.3.

It can be seen that the MDN2 cells expressing a dominant-negative *HIF-1a* gene show a significantly reduced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene compared to MATLyLu cells, which express the wild-type HIF-1a, when scored for β -gal expression 12 hours post-infection under normoxic conditions (Fig.5.3, top left panel; Fig. 5.6). Hypoxia and hypoxia accompanied by acidosis for 12 hours resulted in decreased HCR of β -gal activity in HIF-1a wild-type cells, but not in dominant-negative HIF-1a murine tumour cells. Despite the decrease in HCR of the β -gal expression under hypoxic conditions for 12 hours in the wild-type HIF-1a cells, when compared to the dominantnegative HIF-1a cells, pooled results for each UVC fluence point show a decrease in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in MDN2 cells compared to MATLyLu cells under conditions of hypoxia at the higher UV fluences of 150 ($p = 2.8 \times 10^{-5}$) and 200 J/m2 (p= 0.0047). In contrast, hypoxia accompanied by acidosis or acidosis only did not result in a significant difference in repair of the damaged reporter gene between the two cell lines at 12 hours as shown in Figure 5.3 (bottom left & right panel). Furthermore, there were no significant differences in repair of the damaged reporter gene between the two cell lines at 24 or 40 hours in any of the conditions tested as shown by the representative graphs in Figure 5.4 and 5.5 and the relative D₃₇ values in Table 5.1. These results indicate that HIF-1 α plays a role in NER of a UVC-damaged reporter gene.

It was of interest to determine whether the differential repair between the two HIF-1 α wild-type and dominant-negative cell lines under normoxic conditions can be correlated with increased cell viability and cell survival after UV exposure in these aforementioned cell lines. Representative graphs of the effects of normoxia and hypoxia on cell growth and survival following exposure to UVC using the MTT and colony survival assay are shown in Figure 5.7 and 5.8, respectively. The UVC fluence required to reduce cell growth to 50% of that for non-treated cells (D₅₀) was utilized as a measure of cell survival. The absolute D₅₀ values were calculated and used to measure the relative D₅₀ value in hypoxia compared to normoxia following a treatment length of 12 hours (Tables 5.2 and 5.3). The absolute D₅₀ values of the two cell lines after UVC exposure indicated no significant difference in survival under conditions of normoxia or hypoxia. In addition, the relative D₅₀ values in the wild-type and dominant-negative murine prostate tumour cells indicated no significant effect was induced by 12 hours of hypoxia

treatment (Tables 5.2 and 5.3). However, hypoxia for 12 hours resulted in a small, but not significant increase in cell survival after UVC treatment in wild-type HIF-1 α cells, but not in the dominant-negative HIF-1 α cells. The present results indicate that the significant difference in DNA repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene between the two tumour cell lines detected at 12 hours under normoxic conditions does not translate into a difference in cell survival for MDN2 compared to MATLyLu cells following exposure to UVC.

4.2 Hypoxia results in enhanced HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in primary human normal fibroblasts and is delayed, but not absent in CSB-deficient fibroblasts

In Chapter 4 we showed that hypoxic treatment for 12 or 24 hours results in an enhanced HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in primary normal fibroblasts (291). Recently published data showed that primary human CSB-deficient fibroblasts were unable to respond efficiently to hypoxic stress when compared to normal fibroblasts, implicating CSB in a HIF-1 α -dependent response to hypoxia (254). In order to determine the role of the CSB protein in the enhancement of NER by hypoxic treatment, we have examined the effects of hypoxia on HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in primary normal and CSB-deficient human fibroblasts.

Preliminary experiments were conducted to determine the optimal conditions to detect the effect of hypoxia on HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene can be detected. Representative graphs of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene under the different conditions of hypoxia for primary fibroblasts are shown in Appendix A, Figure A.1. The most significant effect of hypoxic treatment was observed when cells were exposed to hypoxia after infection only, rather than prior to infection, or both before and after infection, and this type of treatment was used for subsequent experiments.

Representative graphs for the relative β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene in hypoxic treated cells for 24 and 40 hours are shown in Figure 5.9 for GM9503 and GM739CSB cells. The absolute D₃₇ values for survival of β -gal activity of the UVdamaged reporter gene were combined from multiple experiments and the average D₃₇ values in normal fibroblasts (GM9503) compared to CSB-deficient (GM739) cells are shown as a function of time between virus infection and β -gal activity of the UVdamaged reporter gene were calculated and used for survival of β -gal activity of the UVdamaged reporter gene were calculated and used to measure the relative D₃₇ value in hypoxic compared to normoxic cells for 12, 24 and 40 hours as shown in Table 5.4. It can be seen that hypoxia induces an enhancement in HCR of the UVdamaged reporter gene in primary normal fibroblasts as early as 12-24 hours and this enhancement reduces by 40 hours. In contrast, in CSB-deficient fibroblasts, significant enhancement in HCR of β -gal activity due to hypoxia was delayed and only detected at 40 hours after infection. These data indicated that hypoxia results in an early enhancement in HCR of β -gal expression in normal primary fibroblasts and is delayed, but not absent in CSB cells.

4.3 Overexpression of HIF-1a by infection with AdHIF-1a reduces HCR of a UVCtreated reporter gene in normal human fibroblasts and this reduction is delayed in CSB fibroblasts

Recent published data has reported that VEGF mRNA levels were lower in CSBdeficient human primary fibroblasts compared to normal fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions, suggesting a link between HIF-1 α and the CSB protein (254). To further examine the role of HIF-1 α and its relationship to CSB in the repair of UV-induced DNA damage, we examined HCR of UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* in human normal and CSB human primary fibroblasts, which were infected with either Ad*HIF-1\alpha* or a control virus, AdCA18*luc*, and then exposed to either normoxic or hypoxic conditions.

The HIF-1 α expression levels were determined for MOI values of 50, 100 and 200 pfu/cell in normal primary fibroblasts 12 hours after Ad*HIF-1\alpha* infection under hypoxic conditions as shown in Appendix B, Figure B.1. Increased HIF-1 α expression was readily detectable at a MOI of 200 pfu/cell and this MOI was used for subsequent experiments. HIF-1 α expression under hypoxic conditions for 6 hours was also determined for infection with both the control virus and Ad*HIF-1\alpha* at an MOI of 200 pfu/cell in normal and CSB-deficient primary human fibroblasts, as shown in Figure 5.11. It can be observed that Ad*HIF-1\alpha* infection results in a significantly greater upregulation of HIF-1 α expression when compared to AdCA18*luc* infection in both cell lines.

Representative survival curves for β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene in Ad*HIF-1a*-infected normal and CSB-deficient fibroblasts compared to AdCA18*luc*infected (control virus) fibroblasts after 12, 24 or 40 hours of hypoxic treatment are shown in Figures 5.12, 5.13 and 5.14, respectively. The D₃₇ values for survival of β -gal activity of the UV-damaged reporter gene were combined from multiple experiments and the average D₃₇ values in Ad*HIF-1a*-infected compared to AdCA18*luc*-infected cells are shown as a function of time between virus infection and β -gal scoring under hypoxic conditions in Figure 5.15. The D₃₇ values for survival of β -gal activity of the UVdamaged reporter gene were pooled from multiple experiments and the average relative D₃₇ values in Ad*HIF-1a*-infected compared to AdCA18*luc*-infected cells after hypoxic treatment for the 12, 24 and 40 hours are shown in Table 5.5. It can be seen that Ad*HIF-1a*-infection resulted in a significant decrease in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions for 12 hours, but this reduction was not observed in CSB-deficient fibroblasts until 40 hours post-infection. This indicated a delayed effect of HIF-1a overexpression on repair of the UVC-damaged reporter gene on CSB-deficient fibroblasts. In addition, there was no significant difference in HCR of β gal activity in normal or CSB-deficient cells due to Ad*HIF-1a*-infection at 24 hours after hypoxic conditions.

The CSB expression levels were also examined to determine if the reduction in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene observed in normal fibroblasts after Ad*HIF-1a* infection exposed to hypoxic conditions for 6 hours could be correlated with CSB expression levels. As seen in Figure 5.11, the CSB expression levels in the GM9503 normal fibroblasts did not significantly change due to Ad*HIF-1a*-infection in cells that were exposed to hypoxic conditions for 6 hours. CSB expression was also determined after hypoxic exposure for 12 hours as shown in Appendix B, Figure B.2 (panel A). As expected, CSB protein in CSB-deficient human fibroblasts was not detected at any of the conditions tested. It has been reported recently that normal primary human fibroblasts show an up-regulation of the CSB protein following hypoxia treatment at 24 hours (254). In contrast, in the present work, although we show that hypoxia treatment of normal

human fibroblasts for 24 hours resulted in up-regulation of HIF-1 α , we show no upregulation of the CSB protein following hypoxia (Figure 5.11). We were also unable to detect up-regulation of CSB protein following 2, 4 (data not shown, private communications from Derrik Leach) and 12 hours of hypoxia treatment.



Figure 5.1. Expression of HIF-1 α under normoxic (Norm) and hypoxic stress (HA). Western blot analysis of HIF-1 α protein levels in rat prostate wild type HIF-1 α (MATLyLu) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2) tumour cells harvested at 5 hours after treatment. Equal amounts of complete cell lysates were separated by 10% SDS-PAGE, blotted on a nitrocellulose membrane and examined for the expression levels of HIF-1 α using anti-HIF α antibody. Actin serves as a loading control.



Figure 5.2. Effect of dominant-negative HIF-1 α on VEGF mRNA levels under hypoxic conditions (1% O₂ for 5 hours). mRNA levels of VEGF and lamin by RT-PCR in MATLyLu and dominant-negative HIF-1 α MDN2 rat prostate tumour cells. Equal amounts (1 µg) of mRNA were isolated from MATLyLu and MDN2 cells after 5 hours of exposure to either normoxic (Norm) or hypoxic (HA) conditions. The RT-PCR products were then separated on a 2% agarose gel by electrophoresis and the ethidium bromide-stained DNA bands were visualized using an ultraviolet lightbox. Lamin expression is shown for comparison.



Figure 5.3. Representative results showing host cell reactivation of a UV-irradiated reporter gene in wild-type HIF-1 α (MATLyLu, \blacksquare) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2, \Box) rat prostate tumour cells. Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation in either normoxia, hypoxia (HA), hypoxia with acidosis (HApH) or acidosis (pH6.5) only for 12 hours, after which scoring for β -galactosidase was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Figure 5.4. Representative results showing host cell reactivation of a UV-irradiated reporter gene in wild-type HIF-1 α (MATLyLu, \blacksquare) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2, \Box) rat prostate tumour cells. Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation in either normoxia, hypoxia (HA), hypoxia with acidosis (HApH) or acidosis (pH6.5) only for 24 hours, after which scoring for β -galactosidase was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Figure 5.5. Representative results showing host cell reactivation of a UV-irradiated reporter gene in wild-type HIF-1 α (MATLyLu, \blacksquare) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2, \Box) rat prostate tumour cells. Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation in either normoxia, hypoxia (HA), hypoxia with acidosis (HApH) or acidosis (pH6.5) only for 40 hours, after which scoring for β -galactosidase was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

Table 5.1. Relative D_{37} ratios \pm S.E. of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in hypoxia, hypoxia coupled to acidosis or acidosis alone compared to normoxia-treated rat prostate wild type HIF-1 α tumour cells (MATLyLu) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α cells (MDN2). Cells were maintained in normoxia, hypoxia (HA), hypoxia with low pH (HApH) and low pH (pH6.5) conditions after AdCA17*lacZ* infection for (A) 12 hours, (B) 24 hours and (C) 40 hours. Number in brackets indicates number of experiments performed. *Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05); § Significantly < 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05)

1	۸	
ſ	1	•

Cell Line	Relative D ₃₇ Values		
	HA	НАрН	pH6.5
MATLyLu	0.69 ± 0.07	0.70 ± 0.04	0.74 ± 0.11
	p= 0.020 § (4)	p= 0.006§ (4)	p= 0.113 (4)
	1.12 ± 0.28	1.74 ± 0.48	2.45 ± 0.76
MDN2	p=0.691 (4)	p= 0.218 (4)	p= 0.151 (4)

Β.

Cell Line	Relative D ₃₇ Values		
	HA	НАрН	pH6.5
MATLyLu	1.20 ± 0.25	1.15 ± 0.20	0.95 ± 0.10
	p= 0.439 (8)	p= 0.482 (8)	p= 0.654 (8)
	0.84 ± 0.11	0.96 ± 0.19	0.97 ± 0.14
MDN2	p= 0.236 (8)	p=0.854 (8)	p=0.887 (8)

C.

Cell Line	Relative D ₃₇ Values		
	HA	HApH	pH6.5
MATLyLu	1.01 ± 0.18	0.82 ± 0.21	1.03 ± 0.49
	p= 0.926 (3)	p= 0.502 (3)	p= 0.951 (3)
	1.10 ± 0.50	0.93 ± 0.38	1.21 ± 0.40
MDN2	p= 0.852 (3)	p= 0.873 (3)	p=0.653 (3)



Figure 5.6. Dominant-negative HIF-1 α rat tumour cells showed a reduction in HCR of β -gal activity for UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* when compared to wild-type HIF-1 α tumour cells. Results show the mean $D_{37} \pm$ S.E. value for β -gal expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* in dominant-negative HIF-1 α (\Box) and wild-type HIF-1 α (\blacksquare) rat tumour cells after normoxic or hypoxic conditions. *Significant by a two sample independent t-test (P value < 0.05). Each data point is the average \pm S.E. of several independent experiments.



Figure 5.7. Susceptibility of rat wild-type HIF-1a (MATLyLu, MLL; \blacksquare , \Box) and dominant-negative HIF-1a (MDN2; \bullet , \bigcirc) prostate tumour cell lines to treatment of either normoxic or hypoxic conditions following UVC treatment. The cells were treated with the indicated fluence of UVC and incubated in normoxia (open symbols) or hypoxia (HA; closed symbols) for 12 hours. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

Table 5.2. Absolute and relative D_{50} values \pm S.E. for MTT assays in murine HIF-1 α wild-type (MATLyLu) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2) prostate cancer cells. Relative D_{50} values of hypoxia-treated compared to normoxia-treated cells are shown. Cells were kept in normoxic or hypoxic conditions after UV treatment for 12 hours. Shows pooled results for three experiments. Number in brackets indicates number of experiments performed. *Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05) [§]Significantly < 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05)

Cell Line	Absolute D ₅₀ Values		Relative D ₅₀ Values
	Normoxic	HA	HA
MATLyLu	10.1 ± 1.0	10.8 ± 1.0	1.1 ± 0.03
(MLL)			p= 0.169
	p= 0.948	p= 0.599	_
			1.1 ± 0.15
MDN2	9.9 ± 1.7	10.1 ± 0.6	p= 0.690



Figure 5.8. Clonogenic survival curves of murine wild-type HIF-1 α (MATLyLu, MLL; \blacksquare , \Box) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2; \bullet , \bigcirc) rat prostate tumour cell lines exposed to either normoxic or hypoxic conditions following UVC treatment. The cells were treated with the indicated fluence of UVC and incubated in normoxia (open symbols) or hypoxia (HA; closed symbols) for 12 hours. Each data point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

Table 5.3. Absolute and relative D_{50} values \pm S.E. for colony survival assays in murine HIF-1 α wild-type (MATLyLu) and dominant-negative HIF-1 α (MDN2) prostate cancer cells. Relative D_{50} values of hypoxia-treated compared to normoxia-treated cells are shown. Cells were kept in normoxic or hypoxic conditions after UV treatment for 12 hours. Shows pooled results for three experiments. *Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05) [§]Significantly < 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05)

Cell Line	Absolute D ₅₀ Values		Relative D ₅₀ Values
	Normoxic	HA	HA
MATLyLu	6.2 ± 0.2	6.7 ± 0.4	1.1 ± 0.01
(MLL)			p= 0.047*
	p= 0.878	p= 0.084	
	_	-	0.94 ± 0.1
MDN2	6.1 ± 0.3	5.7 ± 0.1	p= 0.540



Figure 5.9. Representative results of experiments showing normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) primary fibroblasts under standard culture conditions (Normoxia, \Box) and hypoxia after infection (HA, \bigstar) conditions. Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation under either normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 40 hours, after which scoring for β -gal was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Figure 5.10. Hypoxic treatment results in enhanced HCR of β -gal expression for UVirradated AdCA17*lacZ* in primary normal human fibroblasts (GM9503) and is delayed in CSB fibroblasts (GM739). Results show mean $D_{37} \pm S.E.$ for β -gal expression of UVirradated AdCA17*lacZ* in hypoxic (\bigcirc , \blacksquare) treated compared to normoxic (\bigcirc , \square) treated cells for normal (circles) and CSB (squares) primary human fibroblasts. Each data point is the average \pm S.E. of several independent experiments. *Significant by a paired two sample t-test for absolute D_{37} values (P value < 0.05); **indicates significant difference for the relative D_{37} values (Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P values < 0.05)) as indicated in Table 5.4.
Table 5.4. Relative D_{37} ratios \pm S.E. of HCR in hypoxia compared to aerobic treated human primary normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) fibroblast cells of β -galactosidase expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*. Cells were kept in aerobic or hypoxia after AdCA17*lacZ* infection for 12, 24 and 40 hours. Number in brackets indicates number of experiments performed. *Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05)

Cell Line	Time (hours)		
	12	24	40
-	1.96 ± 0.7	2.45 ± 0.6	0.8 ± 0.2
GM9503	p= 0.212	p= 0.046 *	p=0.450
	(9)	(9)	(4)
	1.1 ± 0.3	1.37 ± 0.5	1.6 ± 0.2
GM739CSB	p= 0.756	p= 0.496	p= 0.046*
	(4)	(6)	(5)



Figure 5.11. HIF-1 α and CSB expression levels in primary normal and CSB-deficient fibroblasts 6 hours after AdHIF-1 α or AdCA18luc infection. Confluent human primary normal (GM09503) and CSB-deficient (GM739) fibroblasts were either infected with a control virus (AdCA18luc) or AdHIF-1 α at an MOI of 200 pfu/cell and subsequently incubated for 6 hours under hypoxic conditions. GM9503 normal primary fibroblasts were also exposed to either normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 24 hours without virus infection. Equal amounts of complete cell lysates were separated by 10% SDS-PAGE, blotted on a nitrocellulose membrane and examined for the expression levels of HIF-1 α using anti-HIF α antibody and CSB using anti-CSB antibody. The amount of actin was determined by using anti-actin antibody to obtain the sample loading control.



Figure 5.12. Infection with Ad*HIF-1a* virus results in reduced HCR of β -gal activity by UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* in normal (circles), but not CSB primary human fibroblasts(squares) exposed to hypoxic conditions. Results of typical experiments are shown for normal (GM9503) and CSB fibroblasts (GM739). Closed symbols represent Ad*HIF-1a*-infected cells, open symbols represent AdCA18*luc*-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is 12 hours. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Figure 5.13. Infection with $AdHIF-1\alpha$ virus in normal (circles) and CSB (squares) primary human fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions. Results of typical experiments are shown for normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent AdHIF-1 α -infected cells, open symbols represent AdCA18*luc*-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is 24 hours. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Figure 5.14. Infection with Ad*HIF-1* α virus in normal (circles) and CSB (squares) primary human fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions. Results of typical experiments are shown for normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) fibroblasts. Closed symbols represent Ad*HIF-1* α -infected cells, open symbols represent AdCA18*luc*-infected cells. The time between infection and scoring for β -gal activity is 40 hours. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.



Figure 5.15. HIF-1 α overexpression results in reduction of HCR of β -gal expression for UV-irradated AdCA17*lacZ* in human primary normal (GM9503) fibroblasts and is delayed in CSB (GM739) fibroblasts. Results show the mean D₃₇ ± S.E. value for β -gal expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* in Ad*HIF-1\alpha*-infected cells (\bigcirc , \blacksquare) compared to that in AdCA18*luc*-infected cells (\bigcirc , \Box) for normal (circles) and CSB (squares) fibroblasts after hypoxic exposure. Each data point is the average ± S.E. of several independent experiments. *Significant by a paired two sample t-test for absolute D₃₇ values (SignificantLY < 1 by an independent t-test & Wilcoxon Rank Sum Test (P values < 0.05)) as indicated in Table 5.7

-

Table 5.5. Relative D_{37} values for β -gal activity of UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* in Ad*HIF-1a*-infected cells compared to that in AdCA18*luc*-infected cells for normal (GM9503) and CSB (GM739) fibroblasts. Pooled results are given for cells infected at 12, 24 and 40 hours of hypoxic conditions post-infection and are represented as mean relative $D_{37} \pm$ SE. Number in brackets indicates number of experiments performed. §Significantly < 1 by an independent *t*-test (*P* value < 0.05)

	Relative D ₃₇ Values for AdHIF-1a/AdCA18luc			
Group	12 hrs	24 hrs	40 hrs	
Normal GM9503	0.80 ± 0.06 p= 0.017§ (8)	0.87 ± 0.08 p= 0.200 (7)	0.87 ± 0.05 p= 0.110 (4)	
CSB GM739	$ \frac{1.20 \pm 0.11}{p=0.129} $ (9)	0.89 ± 0.05 p= 0.104 (7)	$0.71 \pm 0.09 \\ p = 0.038 \\ (5)$	

5.0 Discussion

5.1 HIF-1 α -dependent repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene

HIF-1 α is a master regulator of adaptive responses to low oxygen levels in mammalian cells and is responsible for regulating many different genes involved in angiogenesis, metastasis, glucose metabolism and numerous other functions (reviewed in (247)). The DNA-dependent protein kinase, which is known to be important for DNA double strand break repair has been suggested to directly associate with HIF-1 α and possibly play a role in its phosphorylation (293). Previously, it was demonstrated that HIF-1 α -deficient transformed mouse embryonic fibroblasts were more sensitive to carboplatin treatment and ionizing radiation when compared to wild-type HIF-1 α cells (292). Unruh *et al.* (2003) found that double-strand breaks in a reporter gene were less efficiently repaired in HIF-1 α -deficient cells compared to wild-type HIF-1 α mouse fibroblasts (292).

Using two rat prostate tumour cell lines expressing either the HIF-1 α wild-type or the dominant-negative *HIF-1\alpha* gene, we demonstrate that HIF-1 α dominant-negative tumour cells repair UV-damage less efficiently when compared to wild-type HIF-1 α cells. HIF-1 α expression was detected in both cell lines as expected since the plasmid containing the dominant-negative HIF-1 α cDNA overexpresses its product, which inhibits wild-type HIF-1 α functionally, but will not prevent its stabilization under hypoxic conditions (Figure 5.1). RT-PCR confirmed equal VEGF mRNA levels in dominant-negative HIF-1 α cells exposed to hypoxic conditions compared to normoxic conditions, while VEGF mRNA levels were increased under hypoxic conditions in wildtype HIF-1 α cells when compared to standard culture conditions as shown in Figure 5.2. The dominant-negative HIF-1 α prevents HIF-1 α -dependent transactivation of its targets genes such as VEGF in the dominant-negative HIF-1 α murine prostate tumour cells, but does not in the wild-type cells, which is in accordance to data published by Alqawi and colleagues (2007) (192).

This difference in repair of UVC-induced DNA damage in the reporter gene between the two cell lines was detectable and significant under normoxic conditions at 12 hours post-infection, but not at 24 or 40 hours after treatment as shown in Figure 5.3, 5.4 and 5.5. The reduction in repair of UV-induced DNA damage due to HIF-1 α -deficiency is consistent with results obtained by Unruh and colleagues (2003) for ionizing radiation (292). Although HIF-1 α is degraded quickly under normal physiological oxygen levels, the ability of wild-type HIF-1 α tumour cells to repair a UV-damaged reporter gene more efficiently than the dominant-negative HIF-1 α cells by 12 hours under normoxic conditions suggests that HIF-1 α status alone may be significant for a proficient cellular DNA repair system in tumour cells. Taken together, our finding is the first indication that HIF-1 α may include NER proteins as its target.

Hypoxia coupled to acidosis and acidosis alone did not have the same effect on the repair of the damaged reporter gene at any of the times tested in the rat prostate tumour cells, which is in line with previous results where hypoxia induced a different cellular response when compared to hypoxia and low pH conditions in tumour cells (291). Furthermore, hypoxia and hypoxia coupled to acidosis for 12 hours resulted in a decrease in HCR of β -gal activity in the wild-type, but not dominant-negative tumour cells or at any other time points tested. These results are consistent with our previous published work, which showed that hypoxia as well as hypoxia accompanied by acidosis induced a decrease in HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene by 24 hours after treatment in human tumour cells (291). Hypoxia resulted in down-regulation of p53 in tumour cells, while hypoxia and low pH caused an increase in p53 expression and previous research, although strongly debated, indicates that p53 may regulate HIF-1 α accumulation (259,294), and therefore hypoxia or hypoxia coupled to acidosis-induced p53 expression may target HIF-1 α for degradation. Acidosis alone in wild-type HIF-1 α tumour cells caused similar results to hypoxia and low pH conditions, confirming previous results that it is low pH rather than the synergistic effect of hypoxia and low pH affecting repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene (291).

Cell viability and colony survival assays results shown in Figure 5.7 and 5.8 did not reveal a differential effect between the two rat tumour cell lines exposed to hypoxic or normoxic conditions for 12 hours after UVC-irradiation. Abrogated HIF-1 α did not influence cell growth or cell survival after UVC in the rat prostate tumour cells dominantnegative for HIF-1 α . The differential DNA repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene among the two rat tumour cell lines under normoxic conditions did not correlate with diminished cell survival of the dominant-negative HIF-1 α when compared to the wild-type cells. These results are in contrast to previous reports that have detected an increase in sensitivity of HIF-1 α mutant transformed mouse embryonic fibroblasts to several mutagens, including ionizing radiation, when compared to wild-type cells (292). However, ionizing radiation causes types of DNA damage including DNA double strand breaks, which are not repaired by NER and thus may involve response pathways that can affect cell survival differently when compared to UVC-induced DNA damage. We have shown that hypoxia for 12 hours did not render the wild-type or the dominant-negative HIF-1 α rat prostate tumour cell lines more sensitive to UVC-irradiation. The cell growth and survival were comparable between the two cell lines and in line with our human tumour cell lines results, which were not sensitive to UVC-irradiation after exposure to hypoxia (291). We have shown that HIF-1 α status may affect repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene, but that it does not translate into a difference in cell sensitivity to UVCirradiation. HIF-1 α involvement in hypoxic responses is multifaceted and further investigations are crucial in understanding HIF-1 α involvement in DNA repair and those implications for cancer treatment.

5.2 Hypoxia induces early enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal human fibroblast and is delayed in CSB-deficient cells

As shown in Table 5.6 and Figures 5.9 and 5.10, hypoxia after infection induced an enhancement in HCR of β -gal expression that occurs early in human normal primary fibroblasts and is delayed, but not absent in primary CSB-deficient fibroblasts. Since CSB fibroblasts have an impaired TCR and, as a result, are deficient in repairing DNA damage from the transcribed strand of active genes, this data suggests that the TCR subpathway of NER is important for repair of DNA damage in active genes following exposure to hypoxic conditions. This response is similar to a UV-inducible NER response.

UV-induced DNA damage in the transcribed strand of active genes in cells can stall RNAPII and it has been shown that RNA synthesis is blocked by one UV-induced lesion in a reporter gene (295). TCR removes lesions from the transcribed strand of active genes in mammalian cells and thus, TCR-deficient CSB cells cannot recover transcription elongation as efficiently as normal fibroblasts. Previously we have shown that UVirradiation caused a transient increase in HCR in normal fibroblasts and it was delayed, but not absent in CSB fibroblasts (296). Similar results were obtained with Chinese hamster ovary cells (CHO) (297). In addition, UV-induced lesions that block transcription also activate p53 and p53-dependent responses (109,182,298). However, stabilization of protein products from p53-dependent genes is contingent on these genes not containing UV-induced lesions (299). For instance, previously our laboratory has shown that p53-dependent p21 up-regulation in UV-irradiated TCR-deficient cells was delayed (299). Therefore, TCR-deficient cells show a delay in recovery of RNA synthesis after UV exposure (59,109,182) and a delay in accumulation of p53-dependent protein products (299) when compared to TCR-proficient cells. These reports provide evidence for the presence of a TCR- and p53-dependent UV-inducible repair.

Since hypoxia is perceived by the cell as a stress (reviewed in (223)), it is possible that hypoxic treatment may activate stress response pathways inducing an enhancement of DNA repair, similar to how a cell reacts to UV damage. The delayed enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in CSB-deficient primary fibroblasts following hypoxia is consistent with the hypothesis that hypoxia can cause cellular oxidative DNA damage. Reports have suggested that hypoxia may directly or indirectly induce DNA damage, either by producing superoxide radicals through repeated cycles of hypoxiareoxygenation (208) or by generating endonuclease activity, which promotes DNA strand breaks (209,300). Yuan *et al.* (2000) quantified mutation frequency in rat fibroblasts (3340WT) exposed to hypoxic and low pH conditions after UV-irradiation and found that the levels were augmented compared to normoxic conditions (211). Therefore, TCRdeficient CSB fibroblasts not only cannot repair transcription-blocking lesions as efficiently as TCR-proficient cells, but these cells need to first repair the damage from the genes involved in DNA repair.

We have demonstrated that hypoxia resulted in p53 stabilization, reaching a maximum at approximately 12 hours of treatment in normal primary fibroblasts, which correlated with a hypoxia-induced enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal cells. These results are in accordance with numerous reports demonstrating that anaerobic conditions produce p53 stabilization (166,168,170). We have also shown in Figure A.2 that hypoxia for 40 hours after infection resulted in enhanced HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in SV40-transformed CSB cells. Since SV40-transformed fibroblasts have abrogated p53, hypoxia-induced enhancement in HCR of β -gal activity in primary and SV40-transformed CSB fibroblasts at 40 hours of hypoxia suggests a p53-independent NER response to anaerobic stress. However, T antigen expression levels under hypoxic conditions in CSB SV40-transformed fibroblasts were decreased compared to normoxic conditions as shown in Appendix B, Figure B.3. Although p53 expression levels remained relatively unchanged from normoxic compared to hypoxic conditions, attenuated T antigen levels under anaerobic conditions in CSB cells under anaerobic conditions in CSB such anaerobic conditions in CSB cells would

suggest that some p53 may be able to transactivate responsive genes essential for NER. Also, Tzang *et al.* (1999) reported that in CHO-K1 cells, which contain the p53 gene mutated at codon 211, UV-irradiation caused p53 accumulation and resulted in transactivation of p53-responsive genes (301). It was apparent that the missense mutation at codon 211 did not disrupt several functional activities of p53. Renton *et al.* (2003) discovered that caffeine, which is known to inhibit p53 accumulation in response to several different DNA damaging agents including UVC-irradiation in tumour cells (231,302), did not prevent p53 stabilization due to hypoxia. Therefore, it is possible that hypoxic conditions may not impair p53 function in SV40-transformed cells. It is evident that although hypoxia may exert similar DNA repair responses to UV, it may do so through different pathways, but that may still involve p53.

5.3 HIF-1 α overexpression results in a diminished HCR of β -gal activity in human primary normal fibroblasts, but is delayed in CSB-deficient cells under hypoxic conditions

HIF-1 α has been associated with DNA double strand break repair proteins such as DNA-dependent protein kinase (293), but it is only recently that HIF-1 α has been connected to a NER protein, CSB (254). To examine a possible role of HIF-1 α in NER and its connection to CSB, human primary normal and CSB-deficient fibroblasts were infected with either AdCA18*luc* (a control virus) or Ad*HIF-1\alpha*, exposed to hypoxic conditions and assessed for repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene.

Here, we show that HIF-1 α overexpression induces a decrease in HCR of β -gal expression in human NER-proficient fibroblasts, which is delayed but not absent in CSB-

deficient fibroblasts when exposed to hypoxia (Figures 5.9 and 5.10). These results suggest that HIF-1 α indeed may play an important role in repair of UV-induced DNA damage of a reporter gene in human fibroblasts. The delay in CSB-deficient cells is consistent with a delay in up-regulation of HIF-1-dependent VEGF expression. Filippi *et al.* (2008) showed that CSB mutant cells exposed to hypoxia exhibited lower VEGF mRNA expression levels compared to CSB wild type cells at different times of treatment up to 16 hours, but not thereafter (254). It is possible that in CSB cells VEGF mRNA expression levels may reach similar levels to the ones in normal fibroblasts after 16 hours of hypoxic treatment, therefore CSB cells exhibit a delayed, but not absent HIF-1-dependent expression of target genes. Our results are not in contradiction with the conclusion made by Filippi and colleagues (2008) that the CSB protein may be involved in a HIF-1-dependent hypoxia response pathway (254).

In contrast to the study by Filippi *et al.* (2008) (254), we were unable to detect increased CSB expression after 24 hours of hypoxia or after Ad*HIF-1a* infection and different hypoxic treatment times in normal fibroblasts despite observed accumulation of HIF-1a under hypoxic conditions. However, the normal and CSB mutant cell lines used in the aforementioned report are different from the ones used in our study. Nevertheless, in addition to the role of CSB in TCR (133), CSB has been implicated in transcription (111,119), inucleosome remodeling (115) and BER of 8-oxoguanine (145,150-152). Since hypoxic conditions were shown to induce oxidative DNA damage (reviewed in (223)), it is not unlikely that CSB may play a crucial role in DNA repair in mammalian cells exposed to low oxygen conditions. Filippi *et al.* (2008) proposed a model in which CSB and p300 compete for binding to p53, with CSB having a greater affinity to p53 (254). Under hypoxic conditions, HIF-1 expression increases, therefore CSB is up-regulated and binds to p53, which in turn inhibits p53-dependent transactivation activities including the ones that dedicate cells towards apoptosis or DNA repair (reviewed in (265)). In CSB mutant cells, the absence or inactivation of CSB allows p300 to bind to p53 leading to activation of p53-dependent genes and degradation of HIF-1 α .

We have previously demonstrated that p53 overexpression leads to enhanced HCR of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal, CSB and XPC primary human fibroblasts, but not in XPA cells (291). In addition, hypoxia-induced increase in HCR of β -gal expression for a UVC-damaged reporter gene in normal and CSB fibroblasts may depend on the tumour suppressor p53. On the other hand, Ad*HIF-1a* infection diminished HCR of β -gal expression in both normal and CSB primary human fibroblasts after exposure to low oxygen conditions, indicating that HIF-1a overexpression can down-regulate NER (Figures 5.12, 5.14, and 5.15). If HIF-1a and p53 have antagonistic effects, the reduction in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene observed in Ad*HIF-1a*-infected normal and CSB fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia could be the result of inhibition of NER responses due to HIF-1a overexpression. Previously it has been reported that the expression level of a protein vital for DNA double strand break repair, NBS1 (or "nibrin") was attenuated by hypoxia in a HIF-1a-dependent way (303). It is possible that when the balance between p53 and HIF-1a expression levels is disrupted by HIF-1a overexpression, it can down-regulate genes important for NER of a UV-induced lesion.

Our results are consistent with a competition between HIF-1 α and p53 that may play a role in DNA repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene and involve the protein CSB.

It should also be noted that HIF-1 α expression levels in AdCA18*luc*-infected normal and CSB fibroblasts were moderately reduced compared to non-infected cells exposed to hypoxia for 6 hours, suggesting that AdCA18*luc* infection may down-regulate HIF-1 α expression. It is possible that AdCA18*luc*-induced HIF-1 α down-regulation may contribute to a diminished HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal and CSBdeficient fibroblasts due to Ad*HIF-1\alpha* under hypoxic conditions. However, it has been demonstrated that infection with a constructed adenovirus does not generate DNA damage-elicited responses (277). In addition, the relative D₃₇ values of CSB (GM739) compared to normal fibroblasts (GM9503) for cells infected with AdCA18*luc* or Ad*HIF-1\alpha* indicate a significant decrease in HCR of β -gal expression of CSB-deficient cells relative to normal cells, consistent with previous data published by our laboratory (269). Nevertheless, it would be of importance to assess whether the expression level of HIF-1 α in AdCA18*luc*-infected cells is significant enough that it can influence repair of a UVdamaged reporter gene in normal and CSB fibroblasts.

CHAPTER 6

Summary and Discussion

Ph.D. Thesis – Diana Dregoesc

1.0 The role of p53 in TCR and GGR

The DNA repair pathways of normal human cells can be compromised by both endogenous (genetic) and exogenous factors. UV light-induced DNA damage is repaired by NER, which is divided into two sub-pathways: global genome repair (GGR) and transcription-coupled repair (TCR). The p53 tumour suppressor protein has many roles in cellular functions that protect the cell from uncontrolled proliferation, including a role in DNA repair. Previously it was shown that p53 regulates GGR (175,177,239,304,305), but its involvement in TCR has been strongly debated (183,184,188,189). The purpose of this study is to address the disparity in our present understanding of the role of p53 in response to DNA damage in the two sub-pathways of NER. We have employed a non-replicating recombinant adenovirus expressing the β -gal reporter gene under the control of the human cytomegalovirus promoter to examine the role of the p53 tumour suppressor protein in the repair of UV-induced DNA damage.

We show here that pre-infection of normal, CSB and XPC, but not XPA fibroblasts with Ad5p53wt resulted in enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene compared to cells infected with the control AdCA18*luc* virus (285). These results indicate that increased expression of p53 up-regulates both GGR and TCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene. Overexpression of p53 in CSB fibroblasts resulted in an elevated host cell reactivation (HCR) of β -gal expression detected at 12, 24 and 40 hours post-infection. The p53-dependent up-regulation of HCR in CSB cells is consistent with a p53-dependent up-regulation of GGR due to increased expression of the p53-dependent

XPE-p48 (83) and/or XPC proteins (180). Increased expression of p53 following Ad5p53wt infection did not result in a delay in increased HCR of the reporter gene in CSB cells, which is in contrast to the observed delay in enhanced HCR in pre-UV-treated CSB compared to pre-UV-treated normal and XPC cells (285,296). Ad5p53wt-preinfection of cells induced increased expression of p53, but did not result in UV-induced lesions in the *XPC* and *p48* genes and therefore the absence of delay in enhanced HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in Ad5p53wt-pre-infected CSB cells is consistent with our hypothesis that the delay in HCR detected in UV-irradiated CSB cells is due to the lack of TCR of lesions in the *XPC* and *p48* genes.

In addition, increased expression of p53 resulted in an enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal and XPC fibroblasts at 12 hours, but not 24 or 40 hours post-infection. These results suggest that increased expression of p53 alone induced an increase in rate of repair of the UV-damaged reporter gene in normal and XPC fibroblasts. Since TCR is responsible for removal of lesions from the transcribed strand of active genes (61,306), the increased rate of repair in XPC cells pre-infected with Ad5p53wt is consistent with a p53-dependent up-regulation of TCR in the transcribed strand of a UV-damaged reporter gene.

These results demonstrate that increased expression of the p53 tumour suppressor protein enhanced HCR of the UV-damaged β -galactosidase gene in normal, CSB and XPC deficient fibroblasts, but not in XPA fibroblasts. These results strongly suggest that increased p53 expression results in an enhancement of both the TCR and GGR pathways of UV-induced DNA damage in human cells. However, due to the nature of the HCR assay that uses UV-irradiated or non-irradiated virus to infect human cells, it remains unclear whether the repair of the adenovirus-encoded β -gal gene is a true reflection of the cellular DNA repair.

Previously, Boszko and Rainbow (1999) have used the PCR assay to examine HCR of a UV-damaged adenovirus-encoded reporter gene in order to determine whether repair of UV lesions in a reporter gene is reflective of DNA repair in cells (307). It was found that NER-deficient cells (CSB- and XPC-deficient fibroblasts) showed a diminished lesion removal capacity compared to normal cells, indicating that both TCR and GGR are involved in HCR for lesion removal. This suggests that repair of lesions in adenoviral DNA is similar to repair in cellular DNA. However, in those studies the relative contribution of GGR and TCR to removal of UV-induced lesions in the transcribed compared to the non-transcribed strand was not determined.

By conducting a more quantitative molecular method, it could be determined to what extent the repair of UV-induced DNA damage in an adenovirus-encoded reporter gene in human cells reflects repair in human cellular DNA. This assay, as previously described (306), quantifies lesions with the use of specific endonucleases such as T4 endonuclease V, which makes single-strand incisions in the DNA strands at sites of pyrimidine dimers. This technique facilitates an examination of the differences in repair between transcribed and non-transcribed regions of a UV-damaged recombinant adenovirus genome and in the transcribed strand compared to the non-transcribed strand of an actively transcribed adenovirus-encoded reporter gene in human cells. By employing this assay, one could examine removal of UV-induced lesions from the recombinant adenovirus at the DNA level in both untreated and UV-treated cells. The results of such a technique would consolidate to what extent repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene reflects cellular DNA repair. In the event that repair of adenovirus DNA reflects repair of cellular DNA, then it can also be concluded that p53 expression affects both TCR and GGR in human cells.

The tumour suppressor protein p53 and its role in NER play an important part in circumventing mutagenic risks and development of cancer. Mutations in the p53 gene are commonly found in squamous cell carcinomas (13,16), and basal cell carcinomas (14). In addition, cells neighboring basal cell carcinomas have been found to contain mutations in the p53 gene (308) indicating that p53 mutations can contribute to cancer development. Furthermore, development of nonmelanoma skin cancers have been linked to lifetime exposure to UV (309) and NER deficiencies (310,311). Taken together, genetic mutations in the p53 gene and DNA repair deficiencies can greatly contribute to tumour development. Further studies in understanding the role of p53 in the regulation of DNA repair pathways, such as the TCR and GGR subpathways of NER, will prove to be important and relevant to understanding the effects of lifetime UV exposure on tumour development.

2.0 The role of p53 and hypoxia in NER

Previous reports have suggested that the exogenous environment of the cell, such as low oxygen and pH levels, can also influence DNA repair. We report here that hypoxia coupled to low pH conditions in normal fibroblasts results in a transient increase in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene at early time points (12-24 hours) and a concomitant increase in cell viability following UV exposure. In contrast, in tumour-derived cells hypoxia coupled to acidosis results in a delayed (36-40 hours) enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene compared to normal fibroblasts. These results are not in contradiction with data reported by Yuan *et al.* (2000) who reported that hypoxia coupled to low pH results in a reduction in HCR of a UV-damaged plasmid in tumour cells at 24 hours (211), but did not investigate the effect of hypoxia accompanied by low pH at 36-40 hours. In the present work we show that hypoxia coupled to low pH also induced p53 expression at 6 hours in normal fibroblasts and between 6 and 18 hours in tumour-derived cells. In addition, in tumour-derived cells, hypoxia coupled to acidosis for 30 hours after UV-irradiation resulted in a significant reduction in cell viability, irrespective of p53 status.

It is evident that in normal fibroblasts, early up-regulation of NER after hypoxia coupled to low pH treatment is necessary for an enhancement in cell viability and growth. These results suggest that early up-regulation of p53 and increased repair of UV-damaged DNA after hypoxia coupled to acidosis treatment is required for increased cell viability after UVC exposure. However, in tumour-derived cells, although hypoxia coupled to acidosis up-regulated p53 expression and increased DNA repair, this enhancement in repair was delayed when compared to that in normal fibroblasts and did not result in an increase in cell viability after UV exposure. Thus, these results indicate that in normal primary fibroblasts, hypoxia coupled to low pH induces a different NER response than in tumour cells. Schmaltz *et al.* (1998) reported that mouse transformed cells exhibited

apoptosis under hypoxia, while primary fibroblasts showed G_0/G_1 arrest (229), similar to the effects of ionizing radiation and other chemotherapeutic agents (reviewed in (312)), demonstrating that oncogene-transformed cells respond differently to hypoxia when compared to non-transformed cells (reviewed in (229)). It appears likely that tumour cells and other transformed cells possess additional alterations that influence the DNA repair response under hypoxia and acidosis conditions.

Treatment with hypoxia alone also induced an enhancement in HCR of β -gal expression in normal fibroblasts that was delayed in tumour-derived cells. Hypoxia increased the expression of p53 in normal fibroblasts, reaching a peak at 12 hours of treatment. Previously we have reported that UV-irradiation of NER-proficient normal human fibroblasts results in a transient p53-dependent increase in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene as early as 12 hours after infection and is not present at 40 hours post-infection (184,267,285,296). The current data suggests that hypoxia can also induce a transient up-regulation of HCR in normal human fibroblasts. We have demonstrated that in normal human fibroblasts increased p53 expression induced enhancement of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene through up-regulation of both TCR and GGR (285) and here we show that hypoxia resulted in p53 accumulation in normal fibroblasts. Taken together, the hypoxia-induced enhancement in HCR of β -gal expression in normal human fibroblasts is consistent with a p53-dependent up-regulation of NER due to hypoxia.

On the other hand, in tumour-derived cells hypoxia resulted in a decrease of p53, and hypoxia did not affect cell viability after UVC treatment in normal primary fibroblasts or tumour-derived cells. Others also could not detect a hypoxia-induced p53 accumulation in several tumor-derived cell lines, unless hypoxia was coupled to acidosis or nutrient deprivation (229,235). These results suggest that hypoxia alone may affect NER through different mechanisms than when coupled to acidosis.

Although hypoxia-induced p53 expression has been reported by several researchers (166-170), other reports have suggested that hypoxic stress is insufficient for p53 up-regulation unless accompanied by acidosis (229,235,313), or that even if stabilized, p53 lacks transactivation capacities (230,314). Here we demonstrated that in primary human fibroblasts both hypoxia and hypoxia coupled to acidosis induced p53 accumulation, which correlated with enhanced repair, but that in tumour-derived cells, only hypoxia coupled to low pH induced p53 expression. Taken together, our data provide an explanation for the aforementioned disparity in results by demonstrating that the timing of hypoxia-induced p53 expression depends on cell type (primary versus tumour cells) and confirm that hypoxia coupled to low pH, but not hypoxia alone, causes increased p53 expression in primary and tumour cells.

3.0 The role of HIF-1a and hypoxia in NER

3.1 Role of HIF-1a in NER

Here, we present evidence that HIF-1 α may play an important role in NER of a UV-damaged reporter gene. We showed that prostate rat tumour cells expressing dominant-negative HIF-1 α exhibited reduced repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene when compared to that in wild-type HIF-1 α cells. Unruh *et al.* (2003) have reported that HIF-1 α -deficient mouse transformed fibroblasts repaired double-strand DNA breaks less

efficiently compared to wild-type HIF-1 α cells and were more sensitive to treatment with chemotherapeutic agents and ionizing radiation (292). This susceptibility of HIF-1 α deficient cells to toxic agents was observed even under normoxic conditions, in spite of the fact that HIF-1 α is not stable under normoxic conditions in HIF-1 α wild-type mouse cells (292). It was also reported that even under normoxic conditions embryonic stem cells deficient for HIF-1 α show reduced expression of HIF-1 α target genes (315,316). Taken together, these results suggest that basal HIF-1 α expression levels may be enough for activation of target genes, including genes involved in NER. In addition to the microenvironment of the tumour, it is evident that the genetic make-up of tumour cells, such as a HIF-1 α status, may be a key determinant as to how tumour cells respond to chemo- and radiotherapy. If further investigations reveal that HIF-1 has a differential effect on DNA repair, which can translate into differential susceptibility to chemotherapeutics and/or radiotherapy then an anti-HIF-1 treatment method could be adopted.

3.2 Effects of hypoxia on TCR and GGR

We have reported that hypoxia results in up-regulation of NER in normal primary fibroblasts (291), although it was not clear whether this up-regulation in NER results from an up-regulation in TCR, GGR or both. A recent report by Filippi *et al.* (2008) indicates that the TCR protein, CSB, may be a target of HIF-1 α (254), suggesting a role for HIF-1 in the TCR pathway of NER. It was therefore of interest to investigate HCR of

a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal and CSB-deficient fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions.

We have detected a significant hypoxia-induced enhancement in host-mediated repair of the DNA damaged reporter gene in normal and in CSB fibroblasts, but not XPC or XPA cells. In CSB fibroblasts hypoxia induced a delayed, but not absent enhancement in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene when compared to normal fibroblasts. CSB fibroblasts have a deficient TCR and thus cannot repair DNA damage from the transcribed strand of active genes as efficiently as repair-proficient normal fibroblasts indicating that the TCR subpathway of NER is important for repair of DNA damage in active genes following exposure to hypoxic conditions. This is similar to a UV-inducible NER response that is delayed in CSB cells (296,299).

More specifically, in mammalian cells it was shown that UV-induced lesions in the transcribed strand of active genes block RNA synthesis in a reporter gene (295). UVirradiation caused a transient increase in HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal fibroblasts and it was delayed, but not absent in CSB fibroblasts (296). This delay in the enhanced repair in CSB cells is thought to occur because TCR removes lesions from the transcribed strand of active genes, but CSB cells have a deficient TCR and therefore remove UV-induced lesions less efficiently than normal fibroblasts. Furthermore, transcription-blocking lesions also induce p53 stabilization, which induces expression of target genes (109,182,298), but expression of p53-dependent protein products requires the genes to be lesion-free (299). For example, p53-dependent p21 up-regulation was delayed in UV-irradiated TCR-deficient cells (299). Since TCR-deficient CSB cells exhibited a delay in recovery of RNA synthesis (59,109,182) and a delay in the upregulation of p53-dependent target genes (299) following UV exposure compared to TCR-proficient cells, these results indicate the existence of a TCR- and p53-dependent UV-inducible repair. Therefore, if hypoxia causes DNA damage as previously suggested (208,209,300), the delayed enhancement in HCR of β -gal expression in CSB fibroblasts is consistent with the presence of a hypoxia-inducible GGR in primary human fibroblasts that may also be TCR- and p53-dependent.

It was also shown that p53 can up-regulate several GGR genes including *GADD45* (174,317), *DDB2*, which encodes the XPE protein (83,181,284,318), and *XPC* (180,318-320). Therefore, we have investigated the expression levels of XPC under hypoxic and hypoxic coupled to acidosis conditions in normal human fibroblasts treated for as much as 40 hours, but could not detect any difference in expression when compared to normoxic conditions. These results suggest that enhanced HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in normal exposed to hypoxia or hypoxia coupled to low pH is not due to up-regulation of XPC. Although speculative, up-regulation of NER could be due to other genes involved in GGR, such as XPE, and thus further investigations would help elucidate the effect of hypoxia and/or hypoxia coupled to acidosis on NER genes.

3.3 Increased expression of exogenous HIF-1a results in a diminished HCR

In section 3.1 we reported that a compromised HIF-1 pathway in rat cells resulted in a reduced HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene. In contrast, we show also that increasing the expression of exogenous HIF-1a resulted in a diminished HCR of the UV- treated reporter gene in normal fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions and that this reduction in HCR was delayed, but not absent, in CSB-deficient fibroblasts. Taken together, these results indicate that the repair of UVC-induced DNA damage is dependent on HIF-1 α expression levels in mammalian cells. A reduction in the HIF-1 α -dependent pathway increases NER, whereas an increased expression of exogenous HIF-1 α results in reduced NER.

There has been some evidence to support the hypothesis that p53 competes with HIF-1a for binding to the co-activator p300 (260). In addition, it was shown that CSB and p53 can physically interact (172), and that CSB may be a direct target of HIF-la (254). At the same time, Filippi et al. (2008) also found that CSB competes with p300 for binding to p53, with CSB having a greater affinity for p53 compared to p300 (254). Therefore, in normal fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions, HIF-1 α accumulates and increases expression of target genes such as CSB, which binds to p53 and as a result prevents p300 from binding to p53, which in turn inhibits p53-dependent transactivation activities including the ones that dedicate cells towards apoptosis or DNA repair (refer to Figure 6.1) (reviewed in (265)). On the other hand, in CSB mutant cells exposed to hypoxia, p300 binds to p53 due to lack or deficiency of CSB, which results in expression of p53-dependent genes and degradation of HIF-1 (reviewed in (265)). Supporting evidence for this model came from experiments that showed CSB expression was increased in normal fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions, while expression of HIF-1a responsive genes was reduced in CSB mutant human fibroblasts compared to normal fibroblasts and was believed to be due to higher p53 levels in CSB cells compared to

normal cells (254). Filippi *et al.* (2008) also found that p53 depletion by siRNA in CSB mutant cells rescued accumulation of HIF-1 α target genes, and increased p300 expression in CSB mutant cells abated suppression of HIF-1 α -mediated responses (254).

Our current results show that HIF-1 α overexpression under hypoxic conditions resulted in a reduction of NER for a UV-damaged reporter gene in both normal and CSB fibroblasts, whereas hypoxia alone resulted in an enhancement of NER. These results support the model of a competitive relationship between HIF-1 α and p53 for binding to p300 that can also influence the outcome of repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene. It is possible that when HIF-1 α is overexpressed in normal cells exposed to hypoxia, it can down-regulate genes involved in NER or up-regulate genes that inhibit NER, while the normal levels of HIF-1 α induced by hypoxia may not be sufficient to prevent significant binding of p53 to p300, which would result in up-regulation of p53-dependent genes important in NER. Although we were unable to detect increased CSB expression under hypoxic conditions in normal fibroblasts as Filippi *et al.* (2008) have shown (254), the rest of their findings are not inconsistent with our results.

The current results suggest a role for HIF-1 α regulation of NER of a UV-damaged reporter gene. We report here that increased expression of HIF-1 α resulted in a reduction in HCR of β -gal expression in normal fibroblasts and this reduction was delayed, but not absent in CSB fibroblasts. The observed HIF-1 α -dependent down-regulation of HCR in normal and CSB cells following hypoxic treatment are not inconsistent with data published by Filippi *et al.* (2008), who showed that the mRNA expression levels of VEGF were decreased in CSB mutant fibroblasts compared to normal cells following up to 16 hours of hypoxic treatment (254), but later time points were not tested. Thus, the delay in down-regulation of NER in CSB fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions compared to normal fibroblasts could result from a delay in the expression level of one or more HIF-1 α -dependent genes involved in NER. The delayed expression of the HIF-1 α -dependent VEGF gene in CSB cells could result from the TCR deficiency in CSB cells. The hypoxia-induced DNA damage would take longer to be repaired from the VEGF gene in CSB compared to normal cells and CSB cells would therefore display delayed expression of the HIF-1-dependent VEGF gene. Up-regulation of HIF-1-dependent VEGF could also be delayed in CSB cells even under normoxic conditions due to oxidative DNA damage caused by the endogenous reactive oxygen species occurring during normal respiration.

A significant extension to this study would be to determine the mRNA expression levels of several different HIF-1 α targets, such as p300 and VEGF, in normal and CSBdedicient cells infected with Ad*HIF-1\alpha* under hypoxic conditions and to compare the expression levels of these genes in cells infected with a control virus. Examining the p53 mRNA and protein expression levels in AdHIF1- α -infected normal and CSB fibroblasts after hypoxic treatment should reveal whether HIF-1 α overexpression affects p53. This will help further elucidate the role of HIF-1, CSB and p53 in response to hypoxic stimuli.

Understanding the mechanistic interplay between p53, HIF-1 and p300 may prove to be significant for understanding the clinical phenotypes of patients with mutations in the *CSB* gene. CS patients experience photosensitivity, growth retardation, neurological abnormalities and premature aging, but do not exhibit an increased risk of developing -

cancer despite reduced DNA repair capacity. Since DNA damage is not efficiently repaired by CS patients with mutations in the *CSB* gene, it is possible that a lack of functional CSB will target any potential tumour cells for p53-induced programmed cell death (see Figure 6.1). Therefore, p53-dependent apoptosis may prevent development of tumours, but this increase in cell death may contribute to the premature aging observed in CS patients as tissues must cope with an excess of apoptosis.

Ph.D. Thesis – Diana Dregoesc

APPENDIX A

Effects of different hypoxic treatments on NER

Preliminary experiments were conducted to determine the optimal conditions for observing the effect of hypoxia on HCR of a UV-damaged reporter. Normal, CSB, XPC and XPA primary and SV40-transformed fibroblasts were infected with UVC-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ* and exposed to normoxic or hypoxic conditions either for 24 hours before infection only, 24 hours before and 40 hours after infection or just 40 hours after infection. Representative graphs of HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene under the different conditions for both primary and SV40-transformed fibroblasts are shown in Figure A.1 and A.2. A more pronounced and significant enhancement in HCR of a UVC-treated reporter gene expressing β -gal expression was observed in the human primary CSB-deficient and CSB SV40-transformed fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions 40 hours after the infection.

The relative D_{37} values in Table A.I also indicate that a significant increase in HCR was detected in CSB SV40-transformed at 40 hours after infection when cells were kept under hypoxic conditions 24 hours prior to infection. In addition, Table A.2 indicated that a significant enhancement in HCR of β -gal activity is observed when primary CSB fibroblasts were maintained under conditions of hypoxia before and after AdCA17*lacZ* infection, but a significant decrease in HCR of the UV-damaged reporter gene is detected in these cells when only exposed to hypoxia before infection. Furthermore, primary XPC-deficient fibroblasts exhibited a slight reduction in HCR of β -gal activity when only exposed to hypoxia before infection.

reporter gene in both primary and SV40-transformed CSB-deficient fibroblasts and consequently hypoxia after infection only was used for all subsequent experiments.


Figure A.1. Representative results showing HCR of a UV-irradiated reporter gene in GM9503, GM739CSB, GM677XPC and GM5509XPA primary fibroblasts under standard culture conditions (Norm, \Box), hypoxia before infection (HB, \bullet), hypoxia before and after (HBA, \blacktriangle) and hypoxia after infection only (HA, \bigstar). Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation under either normoxic or hypoxic conditions before infection for 24 hours, hypoxic conditions before and after infection (total of 64 hours) and hypoxic conditions after infection only for 40 hours, after which scoring for β -gal was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

Table A.1 Relative D₃₇ values of hypoxia before infection (HB), hypoxia before and after infection (HBA), and hypoxia after infection for 40 hours (HA) treatment in human primary normal (GM9503), CSB (GM739), XPC (GM677) and XPA (GM5509) fibroblasts of β -galactosidase expression of UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*. *Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05), § Significantly < 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05), § Significantly < 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05)

					Relative D ₃₇			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Cell Lines	N	HB/Oxic	P Value	N	HBA/Oxic	P Value	N	HA/Oxic	P Value
GM9503	3	0.9 ± 0.2	0.613	4	1.0 ± 0.1	0.912	4	0.8 ± 0.2	0.45
GM739CSB	5	0.7 ± 0.09	0.022 δ	5	1.3 ± 0.1	0.049*	5	1.6 ± 0.2	0.046*
GM677XPC	3	1.1 ± 0.02	0.004*	3	1.1 ± 0.2	0.597	4	1.2 ± 0.2	0.19
GM5509XPA	4	1.3 ± 0.2	0.260	3	1.2 ± 0.2	0.297	4	1.3 ± 0.2	0.158



Figure A.2. Representative results showing HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in GM637F, CSBSV40, XPCSV40 and GM4429XPA SV40-transformed fibroblasts under standard culture conditions (Norm, \Box), hypoxia before infection (HB, \bullet), hypoxia before and after (HBA, \blacktriangle) and hypoxia after infection only (HA, \bigstar). Cells were infected with either non-irradiated or UV-irradiated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation under either normoxic or hypoxic conditions before infection for 24 hours, hypoxic conditions before and after infection (total of 64 hours) and hypoxic conditions after infection only for 40 hours, after which scoring for β -gal was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

Table A.2. Relative D_{37} values \pm S.E. of HCR of UV-damaged reporter gene in human SV40-transformed normal (GM637F), CSBSV40, XPCSV40, and XPASV40 (GM4429DXPA) fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia before infection, hypoxia before and after infection, and hypoxia after infection for 40 hours. *Significantly > 1 by an independent t-test (P value < 0.05)

Cell Line	N	Relative D ₃₇ Hypoxia before	P Value	N	Relative D ₃₇ Hypoxia before & after	P Value	N	Relative D ₃₇ Hypoxia after	P Value
GM637F	4	0.9 ± 0.08	0.13	4	1.2 ± 0.2	0.27	4	1.1 ± 0.3	0.7
CSBSV40	4	1.2 ± 0.08	0.03*	4	1.1 ± 0.08	0.16	4	1.4 ± 0.1	0.03*
XPCSV40	5	0.9 ± 0.05	0.06	4	1.2 ± 0.1	0.18	5	1.1 ± 0.2	0.507
GM4429DXPA	4	1.1 ± 0.1	0.42	3	1.3 ± 0.2	0.23	4	0.6 ± 0.2	0.096

APPENDIX B

Hypoxia effect on HIF-1a, CSB and T antigen expression



Figure B.1. HIF-1 α expression upon Ad*HIF-1\alpha* virus infection in human fibroblasts. Confluent normal (GM09503) were either infected with Ad*HIF-1\alpha* at different MOI of 50, 100 and 200 pfu/cell or mock infected (NI) and exposed to hypoxic conditions for 6 hours. Equal amounts of complete cell lysates were run on 10% SDS-PAGE gel, blotted on a nitrocellulose filter and examined for the expression levels of HIF-1 α using anti-HIF-1 α antibody. The amount of actin was determined by using anti-actin antibody to obtain the sample loading control.





Figure B.2. CSB expression upon AdHIF-1 α virus infection in human fibroblasts. Confluent normal (GM09503) and CS-B (GM00739) were exposed (A) to either normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 12 hours or either infected with a control virus (AdCA18*luc*) or infected with the AdHIF-1 α virus and subsequently exposed to normoxic or hypoxic conditions for 12 hours. (B) Confluent normal (GM09503) were either infected with a control virus (AdCA18*luc*) or infected with the AdHIF-1 α virus and subsequently incubated for 6 or 24 hours under normoxic conditions. Equal amounts of complete cell lysates were run on 10% SDS-PAGE gel, blotted on a nitrocellulose filter and examined for the expression levels of CSB using anti-CSB antibody. The amount of actin was determined by using anti-actin antibody to obtain the sample loading control.



Figure B.3. Decreased T antigen expression in CSBSV40-transformed fibroblasts. Confluent normal (GM637F) (A) and CSBSV40-transformed fibroblasts (B) were either mock infected (N.I.), infected with undamaged virus (C.I.) or infected with UV-damaged virus (U.I.) and exposed to either hypoxic or normoxic conditions. Equal amounts of complete cell lysates were run on 10% SDS-PAGE gel, blotted on a nitrocellulose filter and examined for the expression levels of T antigen using anti-T antigen antibody and p53 using anti-p53 antibody. The amount of actin was determined by using anti-actin antibody to obtain the sample loading control.

----0

APPENDIX C

Effect of hypoxia on repair of cisplatin-induced DNA damage

Cisplatin is extensively used as an anti-cancer drug and causes inter-strand and intra-strand platinum-DNA crosslinks, which are deleterious to the cell if unrepaired. Two DNA repair pathways are responsible for repairing the lesions caused by cisplatin, NER and homologous recombination (HR) repair. Since the results presented in Chapter 5 implicate NER in response to UV-induced DNA damage of a reporter gene in human fibroblasts under hypoxic conditions, it was of interest to examine how hypoxia may affect repair of cisplatin-induced DNA damage. We examined the effect of hypoxia before and after infection on the HCR of the cisplatin-induced DNA damage in normal, CSB, XPC and XPA SV40-transformed fibroblasts 40 hours after infection. Representative graphs of HCR of the cisplatin-damaged reporter gene for primary human normal, CSB, XPC and XPA SV40-transformed fibroblasts after hypoxia exposure are shown in Figure C.1. Hypoxia treatment before and after infection did not induce a significant difference in any of the cell lines tested (Table C.1). The data suggests that NER of cisplatin-induced DNA damage is not significantly affected by hypoxia. However, hypoxia after infection only had the greatest effect on HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in human primary and SV40-transformed CSB cells and therefore further experiments using cisplatin as a DNA damaging agent on human fibroblasts exposed to hypoxic conditions after infection only may be an important area of future research.



Figure C.1. Representative results showing HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in GM637F, CSBSV40, XPCSV40 and GM04312XPA SV40-transformed fibroblasts under standard culture conditions (Norm, \Box) and hypoxia before and after (HBA, \blacktriangle) infection conditions. Cells were infected with either non-treated or cisplatin-treated AdCA17*lacZ*, followed by incubation under either normoxic or hypoxic conditions before infection for 24 hours and after infection for 40 hours (total of 64 hours), after which scoring for β -gal was performed. Each point is the average of 3 replicates; error bars represent one standard error.

Table C.1. Relative D_{37} values \pm S.E. of HCR of a UV-damaged reporter gene in human SV40-transformed normal (GM637F), CSBSV40, XPCSV40, and XPASV40 (GM04312XPA) fibroblasts exposed to hypoxia before (24 hours) and after infection (40 hours) (HBA) treated human SV40-transformed normal (GM637F), CSBSV40, XPCSV40, and XPASV40 (GM04312XPA).

Cell Lines	N	HBA	P Value	
GM637F	4	0.9 ± 0.1	0.563	
CSBSV40	3	0.9 ± 0.04	0.340	
XPCSV40	2	1.3 ± 0.2		
GM04312XPA	4	1.2 ± 0.2	0.453	

McMaster University - Department of Biology

`

CHAPTER 7

References

References

- 1. Lindahl, T. (1993) Instability and decay of the primary structure of DNA. *Nature*, **362**, 709-715.
- 2. Hussein, M.R. (2005) Ultraviolet radiation and skin cancer: molecular mechanisms. *J Cutan Pathol*, **32**, 191-205.
- 3. Marrot, L. and Meunier, J.R. (2008) Skin DNA photodamage and its biological consequences. *J Am Acad Dermatol*, **58**, S139-148.
- 4. Greinert, R. (2009) Skin cancer: new markers for better prevention. *Pathobiology*, **76**, 64-81.
- 5. Matsumura, Y. and Ananthaswamy, H.N. (2002) Short-term and long-term cellular and molecular events following UV irradiation of skin: implications for molecular medicine. *Expert Rev Mol Med*, **4**, 1-22.
- 6. van der Leun, J.C. (2004) The ozone layer. *Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed*, **20**, 159-162.
- 7. Norval, M. (2006) The mechanisms and consequences of ultraviolet-induced immunosuppression. *Prog Biophys Mol Biol*, **92**, 108-118.
- 8. Kielbassa, C., Roza, L. and Epe, B. (1997) Wavelength dependence of <u>ox</u>idative DNA damage induced by UV and visible light. *Carcinogenesis*, **18**, 811-816.
- 9. Batista, L.F., Kaina, B., Meneghini, R. and Menck, C.F. (2009) How DNA lesions are turned into powerful killing structures: insights from UV-induced apoptosis. *Mutat Res*, **681**, 197-208.
- 10. Cadet, J., Sage, E. and Douki, T. (2005) Ultraviolet radiation-mediated damage to cellular DNA. *Mutat Res*, **571**, 3-17.
- 11. Mouret, S., Baudouin, C., Charveron, M., Favier, A., Cadet, J. and Douki, T. (2006) Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers are predominant DNA lesions in whole human skin exposed to UVA radiation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **103**, 13765-13770.
- 12. Kim, J.K., Patel, D. and Choi, B.S. (1995) Contrasting structural impacts induced by cis-syn cyclobutane dimer and (6-4) adduct in DNA duplex decamers: implication in mutagenesis and repair activity. *Photochem Photobiol*, **62**, 44-50.
- 13. Brash, D.E., Rudolph, J.A., Simon, J.A., Lin, A., McKenna, G.J., Baden, H.P., Halperin, A.J. and Ponten, J. (1991) A role for sunlight in skin cancer: UVinduced p53 mutations in squamous cell carcinoma. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **88**, 10124-10128.
- 14. Rady, P., Scinicariello, F., Wagner, R.F., Jr. and Tyring, S.K. (1992) p53 mutations in basal cell carcinomas. *Cancer research*, **52**, 3804-3806.
- Ziegler, A., Leffell, D.J., Kunala, S., Sharma, H.W., Gailani, M., Simon, J.A., Halperin, A.J., Baden, H.P., Shapiro, P.E., Bale, A.E. *et al.* (1993) Mutation hotspots due to sunlight in the p53 gene of nonmelanoma skin cancers. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 90, 4216-4220.

- Ziegler, A., Jonason, A.S., Leffell, D.J., Simon, J.A., Sharma, H.W., Kimmelman, J., Remington, L., Jacks, T. and Brash, D.E. (1994) Sunburn and p53 in the onset of skin cancer. *Nature*, 372, 773-776.
- 17. Nataraj, A.J., Trent, J.C., 2nd and Ananthaswamy, H.N. (1995) p53 gene mutations and photocarcinogenesis. *Photochem Photobiol*, **62**, 218-230.
- Brash, D.E., Ziegler, A., Jonason, A.S., Simon, J.A., Kunala, S. and Leffell, D.J. (1996) Sunlight and sunburn in human skin cancer: p53, apoptosis, and tumor promotion. *J Investig Dermatol Symp Proc*, 1, 136-142.
- 19. Dumaz, N., Drougard, C., Sarasin, A. and Daya-Grosjean, L. (1993) Specific UVinduced mutation spectrum in the p53 gene of skin tumors from DNA-repairdeficient xeroderma pigmentosum patients. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America, **90**, 10529-10533.
- 20. Sato, M., Nishigori, C., Zghal, M., Yagi, T. and Takebe, H. (1993) Ultravioletspecific mutations in p53 gene in skin tumors in xeroderma pigmentosum patients. *Cancer research*, **53**, 2944-2946.
- 21. de Gruijl, F.R. (2000) Photocarcinogenesis: UVA vs UVB. *Methods Enzymol*, **319**, 359-366.
- 22. Matsumura, Y. and Ananthaswamy, H.N. (2004) Toxic effects of ultraviolet radiation on the skin. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol*, **195**, 298-308.
- 23. Sakai, N., Kjiyama, Y., Iwanuma, Y., Tomita, N., Amano, T., Isayama, F., Ouchi, K. and Tsurumaru, M. (2009) Study of abnormal chromosome regions in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma by comparative genomic hybridization: relationship of lymph node metastasis and distant metastasis to selected abnormal regions. *Dis Esophagus.*
- Smeets, R., Grosjean, M.B., Heiland, M., Riediger, D. and Maciejewski, O. (2008) Distant metastases of a squamous cell carcinoma of the tongue in peripheral skeletal muscles and adjacent soft tissues. *Head & face medicine*, 4, 7.
- 25. Boscoe, F.P. and Schymura, M.J. (2006) Solar ultraviolet-B exposure and cancer incidence and mortality in the United States, 1993-2002. *BMC Cancer*, **6**, 264.
- 26. Zanetti, R., Franceschi, S., Rosso, S., Colonna, S. and Bidoli, E. (1992) Cutaneous melanoma and sunburns in childhood in a southern European population. *Eur J Cancer*, **28A**, 1172-1176.
- 27. Whiteman, D.C., Whiteman, C.A. and Green, A.C. (2001) Childhood sun exposure as a risk factor for melanoma: a systematic review of epidemiologic studies. *Cancer Causes Control*, **12**, 69-82.
- 28. Williams, M. and Ouhtit, A. (2005) Towards a Better Understanding of the Molecular Mechanisms Involved in Sunlight-Induced Melanoma. *J Biomed Biotechnol*, 2005, 57-61.
- 29. Sprong, D., Janssen, H.L., Vens, C. and Begg, A.C. (2006) Resistance of hypoxic cells to ionizing radiation is influenced by homologous recombination status. *International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics*, **64**, 562-572.
- 30. Moeller, B.J., Pasqualini, R. and Arap, W. (2009) Targeting cancer-specific synthetic lethality in double-strand DNA break repair. *Cell Cycle*, **8**, 1872-1876.

- 31. Srivastava, R.C., Farookh, A., Ahmad, N., Misra, M., Hasan, S.K. and Husain, M.M. (1996) Evidence for the involvement of nitric oxide in cisplatin-induced toxicity in rats. *Biometals*, **9**, 139-142.
- 32. Hacker, M., Douple, E. and IH, K. (1984) *Platinum Coordination Complexes in Cancer Chemotherapy*. Martinus-Nijhoff Publishing, Boston.
- 33. Trimmer, E.E. and Essigmann, J.M. (1999) Cisplatin. *Essays Biochem*, 34, 191-211.
- 34. Davies, M.S., Berners-Price, S.J. and Hambley, T.W. (2000) Rates of platination of -AG- and -GA- containing double-stranded oligonucleotides: effect of chloride concentration. *Journal of inorganic biochemistry*, **79**, 167-172.
- 35. Fichtinger-Schepman, A.M., van der Veer, J.L., den Hartog, J.H., Lohman, P.H. and Reedijk, J. (1985) Adducts of the antitumor drug cisdiamminedichloroplatinum(II) with DNA: formation, identification, and quantitation. *Biochemistry*, **24**, 707-713.
- 36. Bosl, G.J. and Motzer, R.J. (1997) Testicular germ-cell cancer. *N Engl J Med*, 337, 242-253.
- Welsh, C., Day, R., McGurk, C., Masters, J.R., Wood, R.D. and Koberle, B. (2004) Reduced levels of XPA, ERCC1 and XPF DNA repair proteins in testis tumor cell lines. *Int J Cancer*, 110, 352-361.
- 38. Kelland, L. (2007) The resurgence of platinum-based cancer chemotherapy. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 7, 573-584.
- 39. Knox, R.J., Friedlos, F., Lydall, D.A. and Roberts, J.J. (1986) Mechanism of cytotoxicity of anticancer platinum drugs: evidence that cisdiamminedichloroplatinum(II) and cis-diammine-(1,1cyclobutanedicarboxylato)platinum(II) differ only in the kinetics of their interaction with DNA. *Cancer research*, 46, 1972-1979.
- Aabo, K., Adams, M., Adnitt, P., Alberts, D.S., Athanazziou, A., Barley, V., Bell, D.R., Bianchi, U., Bolis, G., Brady, M.F. *et al.* (1998) Chemotherapy in advanced ovarian cancer: four systematic meta-analyses of individual patient data from 37 randomized trials. Advanced Ovarian Cancer Trialists' Group. *Br J Cancer*, 78, 1479-1487.
- 41. Johnson, S.W., Swiggard, P.A., Handel, L.M., Brennan, J.M., Godwin, A.K., Ozols, R.F. and Hamilton, T.C. (1994) Relationship between platinum-DNA adduct formation and removal and cisplatin cytotoxicity in cisplatin-sensitive and -resistant human ovarian cancer cells. *Cancer research*, **54**, 5911-5916.
- 42. Ferry, K.V., Hamilton, T.C. and Johnson, S.W. (2000) Increased nucleotide excision repair in cisplatin-resistant ovarian cancer cells: role of ERCC1-XPF. *Biochem Pharmacol*, **60**, 1305-1313.
- Chang, I.Y., Kim, M.H., Kim, H.B., Lee, D.Y., Kim, S.H., Kim, H.Y. and You, H.J. (2005) Small interfering RNA-induced suppression of ERCC1 enhances sensitivity of human cancer cells to cisplatin. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 327, 225-233.

- 44. Fink, D., Nebel, S., Aebi, S., Zheng, H., Cenni, B., Nehme, A., Christen, R.D. and Howell, S.B. (1996) The role of DNA mismatch repair in platinum drug resistance. *Cancer research*, **56**, 4881-4886.
- 45. Friedberg, C.E., Graham, C.W. and Siede, W. (1995) *DNA repair and mutagenesis*. 3 ed. ASM Press, Washington, D.C.
- 46. Kadyk, L.C. and Hartwell, L.H. (1992) Sister chromatids are preferred over homologs as substrates for recombinational repair in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genetics*, **132**, 387-402.
- 47. Johnson, R.D. and Jasin, M. (2000) Sister chromatid gene conversion is a prominent double-strand break repair pathway in mammalian cells. *The EMBO journal*, **19**, 3398-3407.
- 48. Setlow, R.B. and Carrier, W.L. (1964) The Disappearance of Thymine Dimers from DNA: an Error-Correcting Mechanism. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **51**, 226-231.
- 49. Boyce, R.P. and Howard-Flanders, P. (1964) Release of Ultraviolet Light-Induced Thymine Dimers from DNA in E. Coli K-12. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **51**, 293-300.
- 50. Hoeijmakers, J.H. (1993) Nucleotide excision repair I: from E. coli to yeast. *Trends Genet*, 9, 173-177.
- 51. Hoeijmakers, J.H. (1993) Nucleotide excision repair. II: From yeast to mammals. *Trends Genet*, 9, 211-217.
- 52. de Boer, J. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (2000) Nucleotide excision repair and human syndromes. *Carcinogenesis*, **21**, 453-460.
- 53. Cleaver, J.E. (1968) Defective repair replication of DNA in xeroderma pigmentosum. *Nature*, **218**, 652-656.
- 54. Robbins, J.H. (1988) Xeroderma pigmentosum. Defective DNA repair causes skin cancer and neurodegeneration. *Jama*, **260**, 384-388.
- 55. Nance, M.A. and Berry, S.A. (1992) Cockayne syndrome: review of 140 cases. *American journal of medical genetics*, **42**, 68-84.
- 56. Itin, P.H. and Pittelkow, M.R. (1990) Trichothiodystrophy: review of sulfurdeficient brittle hair syndromes and association with the ectodermal dysplasias. J Am Acad Dermatol, 22, 705-717.
- 57. Donahue, B.A., Fuchs, R.P., Reines, D. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1996) Effects of aminofluorene and acetylaminofluorene DNA adducts on transcriptional elongation by RNA polymerase II. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **271**, 10588-10594.
- Araki, M., Masutani, C., Takemura, M., Uchida, A., Sugasawa, K., Kondoh, J., Ohkuma, Y. and Hanaoka, F. (2001) Centrosome protein centrin 2/caltractin 1 is part of the xeroderma pigmentosum group C complex that initiates global genome nucleotide excision repair. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 276, 18665-18672.
- 59. Mayne, L.V. and Lehmann, A.R. (1982) Failure of RNA synthesis to recover after UV irradiation: an early defect in cells from individuals with Cockayne's syndrome and xeroderma pigmentosum. *Cancer research*, **42**, 1473-1478.

- 60. Bohr, V.A., Smith, C.A., Okumoto, D.S. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1985) DNA repair in an active gene: removal of pyrimidine dimers from the DHFR gene of CHO cells is much more efficient than in the genome overall. *Cell*, **40**, 359-369.
- 61. Mellon, I., Spivak, G. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1987) Selective removal of transcription-blocking DNA damage from the transcribed strand of the mammalian DHFR gene. *Cell*, **51**, 241-249.
- Mellon, I. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1989) Induction of the Escherichia coli lactose operon selectively increases repair of its transcribed DNA strand. *Nature*, 342, 95-98.
- 63. Sweder, K.S. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1992) Preferential repair of cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers in the transcribed strand of a gene in yeast chromosomes and plasmids is dependent on transcription. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **89**, 10696-10700.
- 64. Leadon, S.A. and Lawrence, D.A. (1992) Strand-selective repair of DNA damage in the yeast GAL7 gene requires RNA polymerase II. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **267**, 23175-23182.
- 65. Yokoi, M., Masutani, C., Maekawa, T., Sugasawa, K., Ohkuma, Y. and Hanaoka, F. (2000) The xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein complex XPC-HR23B plays an important role in the recruitment of transcription factor IIH to damaged DNA. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **275**, 9870-9875.
- 66. Berdal, K.G., Johansen, R.F. and Seeberg, E. (1998) Release of normal bases from intact DNA by a native DNA repair enzyme. *The EMBO journal*, **17**, 363-367.
- Volker, M., Mone, M.J., Karmakar, P., van Hoffen, A., Schul, W., Vermeulen, W., Hoeijmakers, J.H., van Driel, R., van Zeeland, A.A. and Mullenders, L.H. (2001) Sequential assembly of the nucleotide excision repair factors in vivo. *Molecular cell*, 8, 213-224.
- 68. Sugasawa, K., Ng, J.M., Masutani, C., Iwai, S., van der Spek, P.J., Eker, A.P., Hanaoka, F., Bootsma, D. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (1998) Xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein complex is the initiator of global genome nucleotide excision repair. *Mol Cell*, **2**, 223-232.
- 69. Uchida, A., Sugasawa, K., Masutani, C., Dohmae, N., Araki, M., Yokoi, M., Ohkuma, Y. and Hanaoka, F. (2002) The carboxy-terminal domain of the XPC protein plays a crucial role in nucleotide excision repair through interactions with transcription factor IIH. *DNA Repair (Amst)*, **1**, 449-461.
- 70. Maillard, O., Solyom, S. and Naegeli, H. (2007) An aromatic sensor with aversion to damaged strands confers versatility to DNA repair. *PLoS Biol*, **5**, e79.
- 71. Masutani, C., Sugasawa, K., Yanagisawa, J., Sonoyama, T., Ui, M., Enomoto, T., Takio, K., Tanaka, K., van der Spek, P.J., Bootsma, D. *et al.* (1994) Purification and cloning of a nucleotide excision repair complex involving the xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein and a human homologue of yeast RAD23. *The EMBO journal*, 13, 1831-1843.
- 72. Sugasawa, K., Ng, J.M., Masutani, C., Maekawa, T., Uchida, A., van der Spek, P.J., Eker, A.P., Rademakers, S., Visser, C., Aboussekhra, A. et al. (1997) Two

human homologs of Rad23 are functionally interchangeable in complex formation and stimulation of XPC repair activity. *Molecular and cellular biology*, **17**, 6924-6931.

- 73. Sugasawa, K., Masutani, C., Uchida, A., Maekawa, T., van der Spek, P.J., Bootsma, D., Hoeijmakers, J.H. and Hanaoka, F. (1996) HHR23B, a human Rad23 homolog, stimulates XPC protein in nucleotide excision repair in vitro. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 16, 4852-4861.
- 74. Watkins, J.F., Sung, P., Prakash, L. and Prakash, S. (1993) The Saccharomyces cerevisiae DNA repair gene RAD23 encodes a nuclear protein containing a ubiquitin-like domain required for biological function. *Molecular and cellular biology*, **13**, 7757-7765.
- 75. Ng, J.M., Vermeulen, W., van der Horst, G.T., Bergink, S., Sugasawa, K., Vrieling, H. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (2003) A novel regulation mechanism of DNA repair by damage-induced and RAD23-dependent stabilization of xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein. *Genes Dev*, **17**, 1630-1645.
- 76. Nishi, R., Okuda, Y., Watanabe, E., Mori, T., Iwai, S., Masutani, C., Sugasawa, K. and Hanaoka, F. (2005) Centrin 2 stimulates nucleotide excision repair by interacting with xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein. *Molecular and cellular biology*, **25**, 5664-5674.
- 77. Kusumoto, R., Masutani, C., Sugasawa, K., Iwai, S., Araki, M., Uchida, A., Mizukoshi, T. and Hanaoka, F. (2001) Diversity of the damage recognition step in the global genomic nucleotide excision repair in vitro. *Mutat Res*, **485**, 219-227.
- 78. Hwang, B.J. and Chu, G. (1993) Purification and characterization of a human protein that binds to damaged DNA. *Biochemistry*, **32**, 1657-1666.
- 79. Rapic-Otrin, V., Navazza, V., Nardo, T., Botta, E., McLenigan, M., Bisi, D.C., Levine, A.S. and Stefanini, M. (2003) True XP group E patients have a defective UV-damaged DNA binding protein complex and mutations in DDB2 which reveal the functional domains of its p48 product. *Human molecular genetics*, 12, 1507-1522.
- 80. Kondo, S., Fukuro, S., Mamada, A., Kawada, A., Satoh, Y. and Fujiwara, Y. (1988) Assignment of three patients with xeroderma pigmentosum to complementation group E and their characteristics. *The Journal of investigative dermatology*, **90**, 152-157.
- Aboussekhra, A., Biggerstaff, M., Shivji, M.K., Vilpo, J.A., Moncollin, V., Podust, V.N., Protic, M., Hubscher, U., Egly, J.M. and Wood, R.D. (1995) Mammalian DNA nucleotide excision repair reconstituted with purified protein components. *Cell*, 80, 859-868.
- 82. Tang, J. and Chu, G. (2002) Xeroderma pigmentosum complementation group E and UV-damaged DNA-binding protein. *DNA Repair (Amst)*, **1**, 601-616.
- 83. Hwang, B.J., Ford, J.M., Hanawalt, P.C. and Chu, G. (1999) Expression of the p48 xeroderma pigmentosum gene is p53-dependent and is involved in global genomic repair. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A*, 96, 424-428.
- 84. Giglia-Mari, G., Coin, F., Ranish, J.A., Hoogstraten, D., Theil, A., Wijgers, N., Jaspers, N.G., Raams, A., Argentini, M., van der Spek, P.J. *et al.* (2004) A new,

tenth subunit of TFIIH is responsible for the DNA repair syndrome trichothiodystrophy group A. *Nature genetics*, **36**, 714-719.

- 85. Coin, F., Oksenych, V. and Egly, J.M. (2007) Distinct roles for the XPB/p52 and XPD/p44 subcomplexes of TFIIH in damaged DNA opening during nucleotide excision repair. *Molecular cell*, **26**, 245-256.
- 86. Gervais, V., Lamour, V., Jawhari, A., Frindel, F., Wasielewski, E., Dubaele, S., Egly, J.M., Thierry, J.C., Kieffer, B. and Poterszman, A. (2004) TFIIH contains a PH domain involved in DNA nucleotide excision repair. *Nature structural & molecular biology*, **11**, 616-622.
- Coin, F., Proietti De Santis, L., Nardo, T., Zlobinskaya, O., Stefanini, M. and Egly, J.M. (2006) p8/TTD-A as a repair-specific TFIIH subunit. *Molecular cell*, 21, 215-226.
- 88. Adamczewski, J.P., Rossignol, M., Tassan, J.P., Nigg, E.A., Moncollin, V. and Egly, J.M. (1996) MAT1, cdk7 and cyclin H form a kinase complex which is UV light-sensitive upon association with TFIIH. *The EMBO journal*, **15**, 1877-1884.
- Gerard, M., Fischer, L., Moncollin, V., Chipoulet, J.M., Chambon, P. and Egly, J.M. (1991) Purification and interaction properties of the human RNA polymerase B(II) general transcription factor BTF2. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 266, 20940-20945.
- 90. Feaver, W.J., Svejstrup, J.Q., Bardwell, L., Bardwell, A.J., Buratowski, S., Gulyas, K.D., Donahue, T.F., Friedberg, E.C. and Kornberg, R.D. (1993) Dual roles of a multiprotein complex from S. cerevisiae in transcription and DNA repair. *Cell*, **75**, 1379-1387.
- 91. Feaver, W.J., Svejstrup, J.Q., Henry, N.L. and Kornberg, R.D. (1994) Relationship of CDK-activating kinase and RNA polymerase II CTD kinase TFIIH/TFIIK. *Cell*, **79**, 1103-1109.
- 92. Schaeffer, L., Roy, R., Humbert, S., Moncollin, V., Vermeulen, W., Hoeijmakers, J.H., Chambon, P. and Egly, J.M. (1993) DNA repair helicase: a component of BTF2 (TFIIH) basic transcription factor. *Science (New York, N.Y*, **260**, 58-63.
- Schaeffer, L., Moncollin, V., Roy, R., Staub, A., Mezzina, M., Sarasin, A., Weeda, G., Hoeijmakers, J.H. and Egly, J.M. (1994) The ERCC2/DNA repair protein is associated with the class II BTF2/TFIIH transcription factor. *The EMBO journal*, 13, 2388-2392.
- Roy, R., Schaeffer, L., Humbert, S., Vermeulen, W., Weeda, G. and Egly, J.M. (1994) The DNA-dependent ATPase activity associated with the class II basic transcription factor BTF2/TFIIH. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 269, 9826-9832.
- 95. Hirose, Y. and Ohkuma, Y. (2007) Phosphorylation of the C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II plays central roles in the integrated events of eucaryotic gene expression. *J Biochem*, 141, 601-608.
- 96. Schultz, P., Fribourg, S., Poterszman, A., Mallouh, V., Moras, D. and Egly, J.M. (2000) Molecular structure of human TFIIH. *Cell*, **102**, 599-607.

- 97. Botta, E., Nardo, T., Lehmann, A.R., Egly, J.M., Pedrini, A.M. and Stefanini, M. (2002) Reduced level of the repair/transcription factor TFIIH in trichothiodystrophy. *Human molecular genetics*, **11**, 2919-2928.
- Evans, E., Moggs, J.G., Hwang, J.R., Egly, J.M. and Wood, R.D. (1997) Mechanism of open complex and dual incision formation by human nucleotide excision repair factors. *The EMBO journal*, 16, 6559-6573.
- 99. Nocentini, S., Coin, F., Saijo, M., Tanaka, K. and Egly, J.M. (1997) DNA damage recognition by XPA protein promotes efficient recruitment of transcription factor II H. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 272, 22991-22994.
- 100. Stigger, E., Drissi, R. and Lee, S.H. (1998) Functional analysis of human replication protein A in nucleotide excision repair. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **273**, 9337-9343.
- Jones, C.J. and Wood, R.D. (1993) Preferential binding of the xeroderma pigmentosum group A complementing protein to damaged DNA. *Biochemistry*, 32, 12096-12104.
- 102. Hey, T., Lipps, G., Sugasawa, K., Iwai, S., Hanaoka, F. and Krauss, G. (2002) The XPC-HR23B complex displays high affinity and specificity for damaged DNA in a true-equilibrium fluorescence assay. *Biochemistry*, 41, 6583-6587.
- 103. de Laat, W.L., Appeldoorn, E., Sugasawa, K., Weterings, E., Jaspers, N.G. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (1998) DNA-binding polarity of human replication protein A positions nucleases in nucleotide excision repair. *Genes Dev*, **12**, 2598-2609.
- 104. O'Donovan, A., Davies, A.A., Moggs, J.G., West, S.C. and Wood, R.D. (1994) XPG endonuclease makes the 3' incision in human DNA nucleotide excision repair. *Nature*, 371, 432-435.
- 105. Mu, D., Hsu, D.S. and Sancar, A. (1996) Reaction mechanism of human DNA repair excision nuclease. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **271**, 8285-8294.
- 106. Wakasugi, M., Reardon, J.T. and Sancar, A. (1997) The non-catalytic function of XPG protein during dual incision in human nucleotide excision repair. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **272**, 16030-16034.
- 107. Enzlin, J.H. and Scharer, O.D. (2002) The active site of the DNA repair endonuclease XPF-ERCC1 forms a highly conserved nuclease motif. *The EMBO journal*, 21, 2045-2053.
- 108. Andressoo, J.O. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (2005) Transcription-coupled repair and premature ageing. *Mutat Res*, 577, 179-194.
- 109. Ljungman, M. and Zhang, F. (1996) Blockage of RNA polymerase as a possible trigger for u.v. light-induced apoptosis. *Oncogene*, **13**, 823-831.
- 110. Fousteri, M., Vermeulen, W., van Zeeland, A.A. and Mullenders, L.H. (2006) Cockayne syndrome A and B proteins differentially regulate recruitment of chromatin remodeling and repair factors to stalled RNA polymerase II in vivo. *Molecular cell*, 23, 471-482.
- 111. Proietti-De-Santis, L., Drane, P. and Egly, J.M. (2006) Cockayne syndrome B protein regulates the transcriptional program after UV irradiation. *The EMBO journal*, 25, 1915-1923.

- 112. Kamiuchi, S., Saijo, M., Citterio, E., de Jager, M., Hoeijmakers, J.H. and Tanaka, K. (2002) Translocation of Cockayne syndrome group A protein to the nuclear matrix: possible relevance to transcription-coupled DNA repair. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **99**, 201-206.
- 113. Groisman, R., Polanowska, J., Kuraoka, I., Sawada, J., Saijo, M., Drapkin, R., Kisselev, A.F., Tanaka, K. and Nakatani, Y. (2003) The ubiquitin ligase activity in the DDB2 and CSA complexes is differentially regulated by the COP9 signalosome in response to DNA damage. *Cell*, **113**, 357-367.
- 114. Troelstra, C., van Gool, A., de Wit, J., Vermeulen, W., Bootsma, D. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (1992) ERCC6, a member of a subfamily of putative helicases, is involved in Cockayne's syndrome and preferential repair of active genes. *Cell*, 71, 939-953.
- 115. Citterio, E., Van Den Boom, V., Schnitzler, G., Kanaar, R., Bonte, E., Kingston, R.E., Hoeijmakers, J.H. and Vermeulen, W. (2000) ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling by the Cockayne syndrome B DNA repair-transcription-coupling factor. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 20, 7643-7653.
- 116. Selby, C.P. and Sancar, A. (1997) Human transcription-repair coupling factor CSB/ERCC6 is a DNA-stimulated ATPase but is not a helicase and does not disrupt the ternary transcription complex of stalled RNA polymerase II. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 272, 1885-1890.
- 117. Brosh, R.M., Jr., Balajee, A.S., Selzer, R.R., Sunesen, M., Proietti De Santis, L. and Bohr, V.A. (1999) The ATPase domain but not the acidic region of Cockayne syndrome group B gene product is essential for DNA repair. *Mol Biol Cell*, 10, 3583-3594.
- 118. van den Boom, V., Citterio, E., Hoogstraten, D., Zotter, A., Egly, J.M., van Cappellen, W.A., Hoeijmakers, J.H., Houtsmuller, A.B. and Vermeulen, W. (2004) DNA damage stabilizes interaction of CSB with the transcription elongation machinery. *J Cell Biol*, **166**, 27-36.
- 119. Selby, C.P. and Sancar, A. (1997) Cockayne syndrome group B protein enhances elongation by RNA polymerase II. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **94**, 11205-11209.
- 120. Henning, K.A., Li, L., Iyer, N., McDaniel, L.D., Reagan, M.S., Legerski, R., Schultz, R.A., Stefanini, M., Lehmann, A.R., Mayne, L.V. et al. (1995) The Cockayne syndrome group A gene encodes a WD repeat protein that interacts with CSB protein and a subunit of RNA polymerase II TFIIH. Cell, 82, 555-564.
- 121. Nakatsu, Y., Asahina, H., Citterio, E., Rademakers, S., Vermeulen, W., Kamiuchi, S., Yeo, J.P., Khaw, M.C., Saijo, M., Kodo, N. *et al.* (2000) XAB2, a novel tetratricopeptide repeat protein involved in transcription-coupled DNA repair and transcription. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **275**, 34931-34937.
- 122. Kuraoka, I., Ito, S., Wada, T., Hayashida, M., Lee, L., Saijo, M., Nakatsu, Y., Matsumoto, M., Matsunaga, T., Handa, H. *et al.* (2008) Isolation of XAB2 complex involved in pre-mRNA splicing, transcription, and transcription-coupled repair. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **283**, 940-950.

- 123. Masutani, C., Kusumoto, R., Yamada, A., Dohmae, N., Yokoi, M., Yuasa, M., Araki, M., Iwai, S., Takio, K. and Hanaoka, F. (1999) The XPV (xeroderma pigmentosum variant) gene encodes human DNA polymerase eta. *Nature*, **399**, 700-704.
- Lindenbaum, Y., Dickson, D., Rosenbaum, P., Kraemer, K., Robbins, I. and Rapin, I. (2001) Xeroderma pigmentosum/cockayne syndrome complex: first neuropathological study and review of eight other cases. *Eur J Paediatr Neurol*, 5, 225-242.
- 125. Broughton, B.C., Berneburg, M., Fawcett, H., Taylor, E.M., Arlett, C.F., Nardo, T., Stefanini, M., Menefee, E., Price, V.H., Queille, S. *et al.* (2001) Two individuals with features of both xeroderma pigmentosum and trichothiodystrophy highlight the complexity of the clinical outcomes of mutations in the XPD gene. *Human molecular genetics*, **10**, 2539-2547.
- 126. Niedernhofer, L.J. (2008) Nucleotide excision repair deficient mouse models and neurological disease. DNA Repair (Amst), 7, 1180-1189.
- 127. Kraemer, K.H. (1997) Sunlight and skin cancer: another link revealed.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 94, 11-14.
- 128. Kraemer, K.H., Lee, M.M. and Scotto, J. (1984) DNA repair protects against cutaneous and internal neoplasia: evidence from xeroderma pigmentosum. *Carcinogenesis*, 5, 511-514.
- 129. Nouspikel, T. (2009) DNA repair in mammalian cells : Nucleotide excision repair: variations on versatility. *Cell Mol Life Sci*, **66**, 994-1009.
- Robbins, J.H., Brumback, R.A., Mendiones, M., Barrett, S.F., Carl, J.R., Cho, S., Denckla, M.B., Ganges, M.B., Gerber, L.H., Guthrie, R.A. *et al.* (1991) Neurological disease in xeroderma pigmentosum. Documentation of a late onset type of the juvenile onset form. *Brain*, **114** (Pt 3), 1335-1361.
- 131. Reardon, J.T., Bessho, T., Kung, H.C., Bolton, P.H. and Sancar, A. (1997) In vitro repair of oxidative DNA damage by human nucleotide excision repair system: possible explanation for neurodegeneration in xeroderma pigmentosum patients. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 94, 9463-9468.
- 132. Cockayne, E.A. (1936) The Inheritance of Opaque Nerve Fibres in the Retina (Papilla Leporina). Br J Ophthalmol, 20, 569-575.
- 133. van Gool, A.J., Citterio, E., Rademakers, S., van Os, R., Vermeulen, W., Constantinou, A., Egly, J.M., Bootsma, D. and Hoeijmakers, J.H. (1997) The Cockayne syndrome B protein, involved in transcription-coupled DNA repair, resides in an RNA polymerase II-containing complex. *The EMBO journal*, 16, 5955-5965.
- 134. van der Horst, G.T., van Steeg, H., Berg, R.J., van Gool, A.J., de Wit, J., Weeda, G., Morreau, H., Beems, R.B., van Kreijl, C.F., de Gruijl, F.R. *et al.* (1997)
 Defective transcription-coupled repair in Cockayne syndrome B mice is associated with skin cancer predisposition. *Cell*, 89, 425-435.

- 135. Nakane, H., Takeuchi, S., Yuba, S., Saijo, M., Nakatsu, Y., Murai, H., Nakatsuru, Y., Ishikawa, T., Hirota, S., Kitamura, Y. *et al.* (1995) High incidence of ultraviolet-B-or chemical-carcinogen-induced skin tumours in mice lacking the xeroderma pigmentosum group A gene. *Nature*, 377, 165-168.
- 136. de Vries, A., van Oostrom, C.T., Hofhuis, F.M., Dortant, P.M., Berg, R.J., de Gruijl, F.R., Wester, P.W., van Kreijl, C.F., Capel, P.J., van Steeg, H. *et al.* (1995) Increased susceptibility to ultraviolet-B and carcinogens of mice lacking the DNA excision repair gene XPA. *Nature*, **377**, 169-173.
- Gillespie, J.M. and Marshall, R.C. (1983) A comparison of the proteins of normal and trichothiodystrophic human hair. *The Journal of investigative dermatology*, 80, 195-202.
- 138. Faghri, S., Tamura, D., Kraemer, K.H. and Digiovanna, J.J. (2008) Trichothiodystrophy: a systematic review of 112 published cases characterises a wide spectrum of clinical manifestations. *Journal of medical genetics*, 45, 609-621.
- 139. Weeda, G., Eveno, E., Donker, I., Vermeulen, W., Chevallier-Lagente, O., Taieb, A., Stary, A., Hoeijmakers, J.H., Mezzina, M. and Sarasin, A. (1997) A mutation in the XPB/ERCC3 DNA repair transcription gene, associated with trichothiodystrophy. Am J Hum Genet, 60, 320-329.
- 140. Stefanini, M., Lagomarsini, P., Arlett, C.F., Marinoni, S., Borrone, C., Crovato, F., Trevisan, G., Cordone, G. and Nuzzo, F. (1986) Xeroderma pigmentosum (complementation group D) mutation is present in patients affected by trichothiodystrophy with photosensitivity. *Hum Genet*, 74, 107-112.
- 141. Bienstock, R.J., Skorvaga, M., Mandavilli, B.S. and Van Houten, B. (2003) Structural and functional characterization of the human DNA repair helicase XPD by comparative molecular modeling and site-directed mutagenesis of the bacterial repair protein UvrB. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **278**, 5309-5316.
- 142. Coin, F., Marinoni, J.C., Rodolfo, C., Fribourg, S., Pedrini, A.M. and Egly, J.M. (1998) Mutations in the XPD helicase gene result in XP and TTD phenotypes, preventing interaction between XPD and the p44 subunit of TFIIH. *Nature* genetics, 20, 184-188.
- 143. Dianov, G.L., Jensen, B.R., Kenny, M.K. and Bohr, V.A. (1999) Replication protein A stimulates proliferating cell nuclear antigen-dependent repair of abasic sites in DNA by human cell extracts. *Biochemistry*, **38**, 11021-11025.
- 144. Klungland, A., Hoss, M., Gunz, D., Constantinou, A., Clarkson, S.G., Doetsch, P.W., Bolton, P.H., Wood, R.D. and Lindahl, T. (1999) Base excision repair of oxidative DNA damage activated by XPG protein. *Molecular cell*, 3, 33-42.
- 145. Dianov, G., Bischoff, C., Sunesen, M. and Bohr, V.A. (1999) Repair of 8oxoguanine in DNA is deficient in Cockayne syndrome group B cells. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 27, 1365-1368.
- 146. Nouspikel, T., Lalle, P., Leadon, S.A., Cooper, P.K. and Clarkson, S.G. (1997) A common mutational pattern in Cockayne syndrome patients from xeroderma pigmentosum group G: implications for a second XPG function. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 94, 3116-3121.

- 147. Bessho, T. (1999) Nucleotide excision repair 3' endonuclease XPG stimulates the activity of base excision repairenzyme thymine glycol DNA glycosylase. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 27, 979-983.
- 148. Miao, F., Bouziane, M., Dammann, R., Masutani, C., Hanaoka, F., Pfeifer, G. and O'Connor, T.R. (2000) 3-Methyladenine-DNA glycosylase (MPG protein) interacts with human RAD23 proteins. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 275, 28433-28438.
- 149. Shimizu, Y., Iwai, S., Hanaoka, F. and Sugasawa, K. (2003) Xeroderma pigmentosum group C protein interacts physically and functionally with thymine DNA glycosylase. *The EMBO journal*, **22**, 164-173.
- 150. Tuo, J., Chen, C., Zeng, X., Christiansen, M. and Bohr, V.A. (2002) Functional crosstalk between hOgg1 and the helicase domain of Cockayne syndrome group B protein. *DNA Repair (Amst)*, **1**, 913-927.
- 151. Tuo, J., Jaruga, P., Rodriguez, H., Dizdaroglu, M. and Bohr, V.A. (2002) The cockayne syndrome group B gene product is involved in cellular repair of 8-hydroxyadenine in DNA. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **277**, 30832-30837.
- 152. Tuo, J., Jaruga, P., Rodriguez, H., Bohr, V.A. and Dizdaroglu, M. (2003) Primary fibroblasts of Cockayne syndrome patients are defective in cellular repair of 8hydroxyguanine and 8-hydroxyadenine resulting from oxidative stress. *Faseb J*, 17, 668-674.
- 153. Thorslund, T., von Kobbe, C., Harrigan, J.A., Indig, F.E., Christiansen, M., Stevnsner, T. and Bohr, V.A. (2005) Cooperation of the Cockayne syndrome group B protein and poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 in the response to oxidative stress. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 25, 7625-7636.
- 154. Wong, H.K., Muftuoglu, M., Beck, G., Imam, S.Z., Bohr, V.A. and Wilson, D.M., 3rd. (2007) Cockayne syndrome B protein stimulates apurinic endonuclease 1 activity and protects against agents that introduce base excision repair intermediates. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 35, 4103-4113.
- 155. Hamilton, M.L., Van Remmen, H., Drake, J.A., Yang, H., Guo, Z.M., Kewitt, K., Walter, C.A. and Richardson, A. (2001) Does oxidative damage to DNA increase with age? *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States* of America, **98**, 10469-10474.
- 156. Hayashi, M., Itoh, M., Araki, S., Kumada, S., Shioda, K., Tamagawa, K., Mizutani, T., Morimatsu, Y., Minagawa, M. and Oda, M. (2001) Oxidative stress and disturbed glutamate transport in hereditary nucleotide repair disorders. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol, 60, 350-356.
- 157. Reihsaus, E., Kohler, M., Kraiss, S., Oren, M. and Montenarh, M. (1990) Regulation of the level of the oncoprotein p53 in non-transformed and transformed cells. *Oncogene*, 5, 137-145.
- 158. Iwakuma, T. and Lozano, G. (2003) MDM2, an introduction. *Mol Cancer Res*, 1, 993-1000.
- Siliciano, J.D., Canman, C.E., Taya, Y., Sakaguchi, K., Appella, E. and Kastan, M.B. (1997) DNA damage induces phosphorylation of the amino terminus of p53. *Genes Dev*, 11, 3471-3481.

- 160. Chehab, N.H., Malikzay, A., Stavridi, E.S. and Halazonetis, T.D. (1999) Phosphorylation of Ser-20 mediates stabilization of human p53 in response to DNA damage. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **96**, 13777-13782.
- 161. Kapoor, M. and Lozano, G. (1998) Functional activation of p53 via phosphorylation following DNA damage by UV but not gamma radiation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 95, 2834-2837.
- 162. Kapoor, M., Hamm, R., Yan, W., Taya, Y. and Lozano, G. (2000) Cooperative phosphorylation at multiple sites is required to activate p53 in response to UV radiation. *Oncogene*, **19**, 358-364.
- Maltzman, W. and Czyzyk, L. (1984) UV irradiation stimulates levels of p53 cellular tumor antigen in nontransformed mouse cells. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 4, 1689-1694.
- Kastan, M.B., Onyekwere, O., Sidransky, D., Vogelstein, B. and Craig, R.W. (1991) Participation of p53 protein in the cellular response to DNA damage. *Cancer Res*, 51, 6304-6311.
- 165. Matsumoto, H., Shimura, M., Omatsu, T., Okaichi, K., Majima, H. and Ohnishi, T. (1994) p53 proteins accumulated by heat stress associate with heat shock proteins HSP72/HSC73 in human glioblastoma cell lines. *Cancer Lett*, 87, 39-46.
- 166. Alarcon, R., Koumenis, C., Geyer, R.K., Maki, C.G. and Giaccia, A.J. (1999) Hypoxia induces p53 accumulation through MDM2 down-regulation and inhibition of E6-mediated degradation. *Cancer Res*, 59, 6046-6051.
- 167. Chandel, N.S., Vander Heiden, M.G., Thompson, C.B. and Schumacker, P.T. (2000) Redox regulation of p53 during hypoxia. *Oncogene*, **19**, 3840-3848.
- 168. Graeber, T.G., Peterson, J.F., Tsai, M., Monica, K., Fornace, A.J., Jr. and Giaccia, A.J. (1994) Hypoxia induces accumulation of p53 protein, but activation of a G1phase checkpoint by low-oxygen conditions is independent of p53 status. *Mol Cell Biol*, 14, 6264-6277.
- Hammond, E.M., Denko, N.C., Dorie, M.J., Abraham, R.T. and Giaccia, A.J. (2002) Hypoxia links ATR and p53 through replication arrest. *Mol Cell Biol*, 22, 1834-1843.
- 170. Koumenis, C., Alarcon, R., Hammond, E., Sutphin, P., Hoffman, W., Murphy, M., Derr, J., Taya, Y., Lowe, S.W., Kastan, M. *et al.* (2001) Regulation of p53 by hypoxia: dissociation of transcriptional repression and apoptosis from p53dependent transactivation. *Mol Cell Biol*, 21, 1297-1310.
- 171. Wang, X.W., Forrester, K., Yeh, H., Feitelson, M.A., Gu, J.R. and Harris, C.C. (1994) Hepatitis B virus X protein inhibits p53 sequence-specific DNA binding, transcriptional activity, and association with transcription factor ERCC3. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 91, 2230-2234.
- Wang, X.W., Yeh, H., Schaeffer, L., Roy, R., Moncollin, V., Egly, J.M., Wang, Z., Freidberg, E.C., Evans, M.K., Taffe, B.G. *et al.* (1995) p53 modulation of TFIIH-associated nucleotide excision repair activity. *Nat Genet*, 10, 188-195.

- 173. Xiao, H., Pearson, A., Coulombe, B., Truant, R., Zhang, S., Regier, J.L., Triezenberg, S.J., Reinberg, D., Flores, O., Ingles, C.J. *et al.* (1994) Binding of basal transcription factor TFIIH to the acidic activation domains of VP16 and p53. *Molecular and cellular biology*, 14, 7013-7024.
- 174. Smith, M.L., Chen, I.T., Zhan, Q., O'Connor, P.M. and Fornace, A.J., Jr. (1995) Involvement of the p53 tumor suppressor in repair of u.v.-type DNA damage. *Oncogene*, **10**, 1053-1059.
- 175. Ford, J.M. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1995) Li-Fraumeni syndrome fibroblasts homozygous for p53 mutations are deficient in global DNA repair but exhibit normal transcription-coupled repair and enhanced UV resistance. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, **92**, 8876-8880.
- 176. Mirzayans, R., Enns, L., Dietrich, K., Barley, R.D. and Paterson, M.C. (1996) Faulty DNA polymerase delta/epsilon-mediated excision repair in response to gamma radiation or ultraviolet light in p53-deficient fibroblast strains from affected members of a cancer-prone family with Li-Fraumeni syndrome. *Carcinogenesis*, 17, 691-698.
- 177. Ford, J.M. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1997) Expression of wild-type p53 is required for efficient global genomic nucleotide excision repair in UV-irradiated human fibroblasts. *J Biol Chem*, **272**, 28073-28080.
- 178. Li, G., Mitchell, D.L., Ho, V.C., Reed, J.C. and Tron, V.A. (1996) Decreased DNA repair but normal apoptosis in ultraviolet-irradiated skin of p53-transgenic mice. *Am J Pathol*, 148, 1113-1123.
- Li, G., Ho, V.C., Mitchell, D.L., Trotter, M.J. and Tron, V.A. (1997) Differentiation-dependent p53 regulation of nucleotide excision repair in keratinocytes. *Am J Pathol*, 150, 1457-1464.
- 180. Adimoolam, S. and Ford, J.M. (2002) p53 and DNA damage-inducible expression of the xeroderma pigmentosum group C gene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 99, 12985-12990.
- 181. Tan, T. and Chu, G. (2002) p53 Binds and activates the xeroderma pigmentosum DDB2 gene in humans but not mice. *Mol Cell Biol*, **22**, 3247-3254.
- 182. Yamaizumi, M. and Sugano, T. (1994) U.v.-induced nuclear accumulation of p53 is evoked through DNA damage of actively transcribed genes independent of the cell cycle. *Oncogene*, 9, 2775-2784.
- 183. McKay, B.C., Winrow, C. and Rainbow, A.J. (1997) Capacity of UV-irradiated human fibroblasts to support adenovirus DNA synthesis correlates with transcription-coupled repair and is reduced in SV40-transformed cells and cells expressing mutant p53. *Photochem Photobiol*, **66**, 659-664.
- 184. McKay, B.C., Francis, M.A. and Rainbow, A.J. (1997) Wildtype p53 is required for heat shock and ultraviolet light enhanced repair of a UV-damaged reporter gene. *Carcinogenesis*, **18**, 245-249.
- 185. Francis, M.A. and Rainbow, A.J. (1995) Preferential excision repair in the transcribed strand of active genes is UV-inducible in human cells. In: Sturtz H., Hagen U., Harder D., Jung H., Streffer C. (Eds.). *Tenth International Congress of Radiation Research*. Universitatdruckerei, Wurzburg, Vol. 2, (pp. 427-430).

- 186. McKay, B.C. and Rainbow, A.J. (1996) Heat-shock enhanced reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene in human cells involves the transcription coupled DNA repair pathway. *Mutat Res*, 363, 125-135.
- 187. Li, G. and Ho, V.C. (1998) p53-dependent DNA repair and apoptosis respond differently to high- and low-dose ultraviolet radiation. *Br J Dermatol*, **139**, 3-10.
- 188. Therrien, J.P., Drouin, R., Baril, C. and Drobetsky, E.A. (1999) Human cells compromised for p53 function exhibit defective global and transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair, whereas cells compromised for pRb function are defective only in global repair. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A*, **96**, 15038-15043.
- 189. Mathonnet, G., Leger, C., Desnoyers, J., Drouin, R., Therrien, J.P. and Drobetsky, E.A. (2003) UV wavelength-dependent regulation of transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair in p53-deficient human cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US* A, 100, 7219-7224.
- Hockel, M., Schlenger, K., Aral, B., Mitze, M., Schaffer, U. and Vaupel, P. (1996) Association between tumor hypoxia and malignant progression in advanced cancer of the uterine cervix. *Cancer research*, 56, 4509-4515.
- 191. Lara, P.C., Lloret, M., Clavo, B., Apolinario, R.M., Bordon, E., Rey, A., Falcon, O., Alonso, A.R. and Belka, C. (2008) Hypoxia downregulates Ku70/80 expression in cervical carcinoma tumors. *Radiother Oncol*, **89**, 222-226.
- 192. Alqawi, O., Wang, H.P., Espiritu, M. and Singh, G. (2007) Chronic hypoxia promotes an aggressive phenotype in rat prostate cancer cells. *Free Radic Res*, **41**, 788-797.
- 193. Bertout, J.A., Patel, S.A. and Simon, M.C. (2008) The impact of O2 availability on human cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer*, **8**, 967-975.
- 194. Mueller-Klieser, W., Vaupel, P., Manz, R. and Schmidseder, R. (1981) Intracapillary oxyhemoglobin saturation of malignant tumors in humans. International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics, 7, 1397-1404.
- 195. Hockel, M., Schlenger, K., Knoop, C. and Vaupel, P. (1991) Oxygenation of carcinomas of the uterine cervix: evaluation by computerized O2 tension measurements. *Cancer research*, **51**, 6098-6102.
- 196. Vaupel, P., Schlenger, K., Knoop, C. and Hockel, M. (1991) Oxygenation of human tumors: evaluation of tissue oxygen distribution in breast cancers by computerized O2 tension measurements. *Cancer research*, **51**, 3316-3322.
- 197. Koh, W.J., Rasey, J.S., Evans, M.L., Grierson, J.R., Lewellen, T.K., Graham, M.M., Krohn, K.A. and Griffin, T.W. (1992) Imaging of hypoxia in human tumors with [F-18]fluoromisonidazole. *International journal of radiation* oncology, biology, physics, 22, 199-212.
- 198. Overgaard, J., Hansen, H.S., Jorgensen, K. and Hjelm Hansen, M. (1986) Primary radiotherapy of larynx and pharynx carcinoma--an analysis of some factors influencing local control and survival. *International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics*, **12**, 515-521.
- 199. Gatenby, R.A., Kessler, H.B., Rosenblum, J.S., Coia, L.R., Moldofsky, P.J., Hartz, W.H. and Broder, G.J. (1988) Oxygen distribution in squamous cell

carcinoma metastases and its relationship to outcome of radiation therapy. *International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics*, **14**, 831-838.

- 200. Hockel, M., Knoop, C., Schlenger, K., Vorndran, B., Baussmann, E., Mitze, M., Knapstein, P.G. and Vaupel, P. (1993) Intratumoral pO2 predicts survival in advanced cancer of the uterine cervix. *Radiother Oncol*, **26**, 45-50.
- 201. Teicher, B.A. (1994) Hypoxia and drug resistance. *Cancer Metastasis Rev*, **13**, 139-168.
- 202. Teicher, B.A., Lazo, J.S. and Sartorelli, A.C. (1981) Classification of antineoplastic agents by their selective toxicities toward oxygenated and hypoxic tumor cells. *Cancer research*, **41**, 73-81.
- Nordsmark, M., Overgaard, M. and Overgaard, J. (1996) Pretreatment oxygenation predicts radiation response in advanced squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck. *Radiother Oncol*, 41, 31-39.
- 204. Brizel, D.M., Scully, S.P., Harrelson, J.M., Layfield, L.J., Dodge, R.K., Charles, H.C., Samulski, T.V., Prosnitz, L.R. and Dewhirst, M.W. (1996) Radiation therapy and hyperthermia improve the oxygenation of human soft tissue sarcomas. *Cancer research*, 56, 5347-5350.
- Young, S.D., Marshall, R.S. and Hill, R.P. (1988) Hypoxia induces DNA overreplication and enhances metastatic potential of murine tumor cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **85**, 9533-9537.
- 206. Young, S.D. and Hill, R.P. (1990) Effects of reoxygenation on cells from hypoxic regions of solid tumors: anticancer drug sensitivity and metastatic potential. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, **82**, 371-380.
- 207. Reynolds, T.Y., Rockwell, S. and Glazer, P.M. (1996) Genetic instability induced by the tumor microenvironment. *Cancer research*, **56**, 5754-5757.
- 208. Welbourn, C.R., Goldman, G., Paterson, I.S., Valeri, C.R., Shepro, D. and Hechtman, H.B. (1991) Pathophysiology of ischaemia reperfusion injury: central role of the neutrophil. *Br J Surg*, **78**, 651-655.
- 209. Russo, C.A., Weber, T.K., Volpe, C.M., Stoler, D.L., Petrelli, N.J., Rodriguez-Bigas, M., Burhans, W.C. and Anderson, G.R. (1995) An anoxia inducible endonuclease and enhanced DNA breakage as contributors to genomic instability in cancer. *Cancer research*, **55**, 1122-1128.
- 210. Kondo, A., Safaei, R., Mishima, M., Niedner, H., Lin, X. and Howell, S.B. (2001) Hypoxia-induced enrichment and mutagenesis of cells that have lost DNA mismatch repair. *Cancer Res*, 61, 7603-7607.
- Yuan, J., Narayanan, L., Rockwell, S. and Glazer, P.M. (2000) Diminished DNA repair and elevated mutagenesis in mammalian cells exposed to hypoxia and low pH. *Cancer Res*, 60, 4372-4376.
- 212. Mihaylova, V.T., Bindra, R.S., Yuan, J., Campisi, D., Narayanan, L., Jensen, R., Giordano, F., Johnson, R.S., Rockwell, S. and Glazer, P.M. (2003) Decreased expression of the DNA mismatch repair gene Mlh1 under hypoxic stress in mammalian cells. *Mol Cell Biol*, **23**, 3265-3273.

- 213. Meng, A.X., Jalali, F., Cuddihy, A., Chan, N., Bindra, R.S., Glazer, P.M. and Bristow, R.G. (2005) Hypoxia down-regulates DNA double strand break repair gene expression in prostate cancer cells. *Radiother Oncol*, **76**, 168-176.
- 214. Blumenson, L.E. and Bross, I.D. (1976) A possible mechanism for enhancement of increased production of tumor angiogenic factor. *Growth*, **40**, 205-209.
- 215. Heacock, C.S. and Sutherland, R.M. (1990) Enhanced synthesis of stress proteins caused by hypoxia and relation to altered cell growth and metabolism. *Br J Cancer*, **62**, 217-225.
- 216. Ikeda, E. (2005) Cellular response to tissue hypoxia and its involvement in disease progression. *Pathol Int*, **55**, 603-610.
- 217. Koshiji, M., To, K.K., Hammer, S., Kumamoto, K., Harris, A.L., Modrich, P. and Huang, L.E. (2005) HIF-1alpha induces genetic instability by transcriptionally downregulating MutSalpha expression. *Molecular cell*, **17**, 793-803.
- 218. Bindra, R.S. and Glazer, P.M. (2006) Basal repression of BRCA1 by multiple E2Fs and pocket proteins at adjacent E2F sites. *Cancer Biol Ther*, **5**, 1400-1407.
- 219. Bindra, R.S., Gibson, S.L., Meng, A., Westermark, U., Jasin, M., Pierce, A.J., Bristow, R.G., Classon, M.K. and Glazer, P.M. (2005) Hypoxia-induced downregulation of BRCA1 expression by E2Fs. *Cancer research*, **65**, 11597-11604.
- 220. Gillies, R.J., Raghunand, N., Karczmar, G.S. and Bhujwalla, Z.M. (2002) MRI of the tumor microenvironment. *J Magn Reson Imaging*, **16**, 430-450.
- 221. Zhou, J., Schmid, T., Schnitzer, S. and Brune, B. (2006) Tumor hypoxia and cancer progression. *Cancer Lett*, **237**, 10-21.
- 222. Tannock, I.F. and Rotin, D. (1989) Acid pH in tumors and its potential for therapeutic exploitation. *Cancer research*, **49**, 4373-4384.
- 223. Yuan, J. and Glazer, P.M. (1998) Mutagenesis induced by the tumor microenvironment. *Mutat Res*, **400**, 439-446.
- 224. Eckert, K.A. and Kunkel, T.A. (1993) Effect of reaction pH on the fidelity and processivity of exonuclease-deficient Klenow polymerase. *J Biol Chem*, **268**, 13462-13471.
- 225. Eckert, K.A. and Kunkel, T.A. (1993) Fidelity of DNA synthesis catalyzed by human DNA polymerase alpha and HIV-1 reverse transcriptase: effect of reaction pH. *Nucleic Acids Res*, **21**, 5212-5220.
- 226. Schlappack, O.K., Zimmermann, A. and Hill, R.P. (1991) Glucose starvation and acidosis: effect on experimental metastatic potential, DNA content and MTX resistance of murine tumour cells. *Br J Cancer*, **64**, 663-670.
- 227. Cuvier, C., Jang, A. and Hill, R.P. (1997) Exposure to hypoxia, glucose starvation and acidosis: effect on invasive capacity of murine tumor cells and correlation with cathepsin (L + B) secretion. *Clin Exp Metastasis*, **15**, 19-25.
- 228. Reismann, M., Wehrmann, F., Schukfeh, N., Kuebler, J.F., Ure, B. and Gluer, S. (2009) Carbon dioxide, Hypoxia and Low pH Lead to Overexpression of c-myc and HMGB-1 Oncogenes in Neuroblastoma Cells. *Eur J Pediatr Surg.*
- 229. Schmaltz, C., Hardenbergh, P.H., Wells, A. and Fisher, D.E. (1998) Regulation of proliferation-survival decisions during tumor cell hypoxia. *Mol Cell Biol*, 18, 2845-2854.

- Hammond, E.M., Mandell, D.J., Salim, A., Krieg, A.J., Johnson, T.M., Shirazi, H.A., Attardi, L.D. and Giaccia, A.J. (2006) Genome-wide analysis of p53 under hypoxic conditions. *Mol Cell Biol*, 26, 3492-3504.
- Renton, A., Llanos, S. and Lu, X. (2003) Hypoxia induces p53 through a pathway distinct from most DNA-damaging and stress-inducing agents. *Carcinogenesis*, 24, 1177-1182.
- Wenger, R.H., Camenisch, G., Desbaillets, I., Chilov, D. and Gassmann, M. (1998) Up-regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor-lalpha is not sufficient for hypoxic/anoxic p53 induction. *Cancer research*, 58, 5678-5680.
- 233. Hubert, A., Paris, S., Piret, J.P., Ninane, N., Raes, M. and Michiels, C. (2006) Casein kinase 2 inhibition decreases hypoxia-inducible factor-1 activity under hypoxia through elevated p53 protein level. *J Cell Sci*, **119**, 3351-3362.
- 234. Graeber, T.G., Osmanian, C., Jacks, T., Housman, D.E., Koch, C.J., Lowe, S.W. and Giaccia, A.J. (1996) Hypoxia-mediated selection of cells with diminished apoptotic potential in solid tumours. *Nature*, **379**, **88**-91.
- 235. Pan, Y., Oprysko, P.R., Asham, A.M., Koch, C.J. and Simon, M.C. (2004) p53 cannot be induced by hypoxia alone but responds to the hypoxic microenvironment. *Oncogene*, 23, 4975-4983.
- 236. Ohtsubo, T., Wang, X., Takahashi, A., Ohnishi, K., Saito, H., Song, C.W. and Ohnishi, T. (1997) p53-dependent induction of WAF1 by a low-pH culture condition in human glioblastoma cells. *Cancer Res*, **57**, 3910-3913.
- 237. Hammond, E.M., Dorie, M.J. and Giaccia, A.J. (2003) ATR/ATM targets are phosphorylated by ATR in response to hypoxia and ATM in response to reoxygenation. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **278**, 12207-12213.
- 238. Bindra, R.S. and Glazer, P.M. (2005) Genetic instability and the tumor microenvironment: towards the concept of microenvironment-induced mutagenesis. *Mutat Res*, 569, 75-85.
- 239. Ford, J.M., Baron, E.L. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1998) Human fibroblasts expressing the human papillomavirus E6 gene are deficient in global genomic nucleotide excision repair and sensitive to ultraviolet irradiation. *Cancer Res*, **58**, 599-603.
- 240. Mathonnet, G., Lachance, S., Alaoui-Jamali, M. and Drobetsky, E.A. (2004) Expression of hepatitis B virus X oncoprotein inhibits transcription-coupled nucleotide excision repair in human cells. *Mutat Res*, **554**, 305-318.
- 241. Jiang, B.H., Semenza, G.L., Bauer, C. and Marti, H.H. (1996) Hypoxia-inducible factor 1 levels vary exponentially over a physiologically relevant range of O2 tension. *The American journal of physiology*, **271**, C1172-1180.
- 242. Jiang, B.H., Rue, E., Wang, G.L., Roe, R. and Semenza, G.L. (1996) Dimerization, DNA binding, and transactivation properties of hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **271**, 17771-17778.
- 243. Wang, G.L. and Semenza, G.L. (1993) Characterization of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 and regulation of DNA binding activity by hypoxia. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, **268**, 21513-21518.
- 244. Ivan, M., Kondo, K., Yang, H., Kim, W., Valiando, J., Ohh, M., Salic, A., Asara, J.M., Lane, W.S. and Kaelin, W.G., Jr. (2001) HIFalpha targeted for VHL-

mediated destruction by proline hydroxylation: implications for O2 sensing. *Science (New York, N.Y*, **292**, 464-468.

- 245. Lando, D., Peet, D.J., Whelan, D.A., Gorman, J.J. and Whitelaw, M.L. (2002) Asparagine hydroxylation of the HIF transactivation domain a hypoxic switch. *Science (New York, N.Y*, **295**, 858-861.
- 246. Semenza, G.L. (2009) Regulation of oxygen homeostasis by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Physiology (Bethesda)*, **24**, 97-106.
- 247. Adams, J.M., Difazio, L.T., Rolandelli, R.H., Lujan, J.J., Hasko, G., Csoka, B., Selmeczy, Z. and Nemeth, Z.H. (2009) HIF-1: a key mediator in hypoxia. *Acta Physiol Hung*, **96**, 19-28.
- 248. Zhong, H., De Marzo, A.M., Laughner, E., Lim, M., Hilton, D.A., Zagzag, D., Buechler, P., Isaacs, W.B., Semenza, G.L. and Simons, J.W. (1999) Overexpression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha in common human cancers and their metastases. *Cancer research*, **59**, 5830-5835.
- 249. Burri, P., Djonov, V., Aebersold, D.M., Lindel, K., Studer, U., Altermatt, H.J., Mazzucchelli, L., Greiner, R.H. and Gruber, G. (2003) Significant correlation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha with treatment outcome in cervical cancer treated with radical radiotherapy. *International journal of radiation oncology, biology, physics*, **56**, 494-501.
- 250. Schindl, M., Schoppmann, S.F., Samonigg, H., Hausmaninger, H., Kwasny, W., Gnant, M., Jakesz, R., Kubista, E., Birner, P. and Oberhuber, G. (2002) Overexpression of hypoxia-inducible factor lalpha is associated with an unfavorable prognosis in lymph node-positive breast cancer. *Clin Cancer Res*, **8**, 1831-1837.
- 251. Birner, P., Schindl, M., Obermair, A., Breitenecker, G. and Oberhuber, G. (2001) Expression of hypoxia-inducible factor lalpha in epithelial ovarian tumors: its impact on prognosis and on response to chemotherapy. *Clin Cancer Res*, 7, 1661-1668.
- 252. Sivridis, E., Giatromanolaki, A., Gatter, K.C., Harris, A.L. and Koukourakis, M.I. (2002) Association of hypoxia-inducible factors 1alpha and 2alpha with activated angiogenic pathways and prognosis in patients with endometrial carcinoma. *Cancer*, **95**, 1055-1063.
- 253. Ferrara, N., Gerber, H.P. and LeCouter, J. (2003) The biology of VEGF and its receptors. *Nat Med*, **9**, 669-676.
- Filippi, S., Latini, P., Frontini, M., Palitti, F., Egly, J.M. and Proietti-De-Santis, L. (2008) CSB protein is (a direct target of HIF-1 and) a critical mediator of the hypoxic response. *The EMBO journal*, 27, 2545-2556.
- 255. An, W.G., Kanekal, M., Simon, M.C., Maltepe, E., Blagosklonny, M.V. and Neckers, L.M. (1998) Stabilization of wild-type p53 by hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha. *Nature*, **392**, 405-408.
- Chen, D., Li, M., Luo, J. and Gu, W. (2003) Direct interactions between HIF-1 alpha and Mdm2 modulate p53 function. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 278, 13595-13598.

- 257. Hansson, L.O., Friedler, A., Freund, S., Rudiger, S. and Fersht, A.R. (2002) Two sequence motifs from HIF-1alpha bind to the DNA-binding site of p53. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 99, 10305-10309.
- 258. Sanchez-Puig, N., Veprintsev, D.B. and Fersht, A.R. (2005) Binding of natively unfolded HIF-1alpha ODD domain to p53. *Molecular cell*, **17**, 11-21.
- 259. Ravi, R., Mookerjee, B., Bhujwalla, Z.M., Sutter, C.H., Artemov, D., Zeng, Q., Dillehay, L.E., Madan, A., Semenza, G.L. and Bedi, A. (2000) Regulation of tumor angiogenesis by p53-induced degradation of hypoxia-inducible factor lalpha. *Genes Dev*, 14, 34-44.
- 260. Schmid, T., Zhou, J., Kohl, R. and Brune, B. (2004) p300 relieves p53-evoked transcriptional repression of hypoxia-inducible factor-1 (HIF-1). *Biochem J*, **380**, 289-295.
- 261. Schmid, T., Zhou, J. and Brune, B. (2004) HIF-1 and p53: communication of transcription factors under hypoxia. *J Cell Mol Med*, **8**, 423-431.
- Ito, A., Lai, C.H., Zhao, X., Saito, S., Hamilton, M.H., Appella, E. and Yao, T.P. (2001) p300/CBP-mediated p53 acetylation is commonly induced by p53-activating agents and inhibited by MDM2. *The EMBO journal*, 20, 1331-1340.
- 263. Freedman, S.J., Sun, Z.Y., Kung, A.L., France, D.S., Wagner, G. and Eck, M.J. (2003) Structural basis for negative regulation of hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha by CITED2. *Nat Struct Biol*, **10**, 504-512.
- 264. Roth, U., Curth, K., Unterman, T.G. and Kietzmann, T. (2004) The transcription factors HIF-1 and HNF-4 and the coactivator p300 are involved in insulinregulated glucokinase gene expression via the phosphatidylinositol 3kinase/protein kinase B pathway. *The Journal of biological chemistry*, 279, 2623-2631.
- Frontini, M. and Proietti-De-Santis, L. (2009) Cockayne syndrome B protein (CSB): linking p53, HIF-1 and p300 to robustness, lifespan, cancer and cell fate decisions. *Cell Cycle*, 8, 693-696.
- Ganesan, A.K., Hunt, J. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1999) Expression and nucleotide excision repair of a UV-irradiated reporter gene in unirradiated human cells. *Mutat Res*, 433, 117-126.
- 267. Rainbow, A.J., Pitsikas, P., Caney, C., Boszko, I., McKay, B.C. and Francis, M.A. (2005) *Reactivation of UV-damaged viruses and reporter genes in mammalian cells*. In: Regen Drouin, Evelene Sage and Mahmoud Roubhia (Volume Eds.). From DNA photolesions to mutations, skin cancer and cell death. Donat-P. Hader, Giulio Jori (Series Eds.). Comprehensive Series in Photosciences. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, (pp.181-204).
- Athas, W.F., Hedayati, M.A., Matanoski, G.M., Farmer, E.R. and Grossman, L. (1991) Development and field-test validation of an assay for DNA repair in circulating human lymphocytes. *Cancer research*, 51, 5786-5793.
- 269. Francis, M.A. and Rainbow, A.J. (1999) UV-enhanced reactivation of a UVdamaged reporter gene suggests transcription-coupled repair is UV-inducible in human cells. *Carcinogenesis*, **20**, 19-26.

- 270. Li, C., Wang, L.E. and Wei, Q. (2009) DNA repair phenotype and cancer susceptibility--a mini review. *Int J Cancer*, **124**, 999-1007.
- 271. Zacal, N.J., Francis, M.A. and Rainbow, A.J. (2005) Enhanced expression from the human cytomegalovirus immediate-early promoter in a non-replicating adenovirus encoded reporter gene following cellular exposure to chemical DNA damaging agents. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, **332**, 441-449.
- 272. Hitt, M.M., Addison, C.L. and Graham, F.L. (1997) Human adenovirus vectors for gene transfer into mammalian cells. *Adv Pharmacol*, **40**, 137-206.
- 273. Relph, K.L., Harrington, K.J. and Pandha, H. (2005) Adenoviral strategies for the gene therapy of cancer. *Semin Oncol*, **32**, 573-582.
- 274. Verma, I.M. and Weitzman, M.D. (2005) Gene therapy: twenty-first century medicine. *Annu Rev Biochem*, 74, 711-738.
- 275. Khalighinejad, N., Hariri, H., Behnamfar, O., Yousefi, A. and Momeni, A. (2008) Adenoviral gene therapy in gastric cancer: a review. *World J Gastroenterol*, 14, 180-184.
- 276. Addison, C.L., Hitt, M., Kunsken, D. and Graham, F.L. (1997) Comparison of the human versus murine cytomegalovirus immediate early gene promoters for transgene expression by adenoviral vectors. *J Gen Virol*, **78** (Pt 7), 1653-1661.
- 277. Blagosklonny, M.V. and el-Deiry, W.S. (1996) In vitro evaluation of a p53expressing adenovirus as an anti-cancer drug. *Int J Cancer*, **67**, 386-392.
- 278. Narayanan, L., Fritzell, J.A., Baker, S.M., Liskay, R.M. and Glazer, P.M. (1997) Elevated levels of mutation in multiple tissues of mice deficient in the DNA mismatch repair gene Pms2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*, 94, 3122-3127.
- 279. Kessis, T.D., Slebos, R.J., Nelson, W.G., Kastan, M.B., Plunkett, B.S., Han, S.M., Lorincz, A.T., Hedrick, L. and Cho, K.R. (1993) Human papillomavirus 16 E6 expression disrupts the p53-mediated cellular response to DNA damage. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, **90**, 3988-3992.
- 280. Isaacs, J.T., Isaacs, W.B., Feitz, W.F. and Scheres, J. (1986) Establishment and characterization of seven Dunning rat prostatic cancer cell lines and their use in developing methods for predicting metastatic abilities of prostatic cancers. *Prostate*, **9**, 261-281.
- 281. Bacchetti, S. and Graham, F.L. (1993) Inhibition of cell proliferation by an adenovirus vector expressing the human wild type p53 protein. *International Journal of Oncology*, **3**, 781-788.
- 282. Graham, F.L. and Prevec, L. (1991) Methods in Molecular Biology: Gene Transfer and Expression Protocols, Clifton.
- 283. Mosmann, T. (1983) Rapid colorimetric assay for cellular growth and survival: application to proliferation and cytotoxicity assays. *J Immunol Methods*, **65**, 55-63.
- 284. Fitch, M.E., Cross, I.V., Turner, S.J., Adimoolam, S., Lin, C.X., Williams, K.G. and Ford, J.M. (2003) The DDB2 nucleotide excision repair gene product p48 enhances global genomic repair in p53 deficient human fibroblasts. DNA Repair (Amst), 2, 819-826.

- 285. Dregoesc, D., Rybak, A.P. and Rainbow, A.J. (2007) Increased expression of p53 enhances transcription-coupled repair and global genomic repair of a UVC-damaged reporter gene in human cells. *DNA Repair (Amst)*, **6**, 588-601.
- 286. Gordan, J.D. and Simon, M.C. (2007) Hypoxia-inducible factors: central regulators of the tumor phenotype. *Curr Opin Genet Dev*, **17**, 71-77.
- 287. Ferrara, N. and Davis-Smyth, T. (1997) The biology of vascular endothelial growth factor. *Endocr Rev*, **18**, 4-25.
- Birner, P., Schindl, M., Obermair, A., Plank, C., Breitenecker, G. and Oberhuber, G. (2000) Overexpression of hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha is a marker for an unfavorable prognosis in early-stage invasive cervical cancer. *Cancer research*, 60, 4693-4696.
- 289. Aebersold, D.M., Burri, P., Beer, K.T., Laissue, J., Djonov, V., Greiner, R.H. and Semenza, G.L. (2001) Expression of hypoxia-inducible factor-lalpha: a novel predictive and prognostic parameter in the radiotherapy of oropharyngeal cancer. *Cancer research*, **61**, 2911-2916.
- 290. Fels, D.R. and Koumenis, C. (2005) HIF-1alpha and p53: the ODD couple? *Trends Biochem Sci*, **30**, 426-429.
- 291. Dregoesc, D. and Rainbow, A.J. (2009) Differential effects of hypoxia and acidosis on p53 expression, repair of UVC-damaged DNA and viability after UVC in normal and tumor-derived human cells. DNA Repair (Amst), 8, 370-382.
- 292. Unruh, A., Ressel, A., Mohamed, H.G., Johnson, R.S., Nadrowitz, R., Richter, E., Katschinski, D.M. and Wenger, R.H. (2003) The hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha is a negative factor for tumor therapy. *Oncogene*, **22**, 3213-3220.
- 293. Um, J.H., Kang, C.D., Bae, J.H., Shin, G.G., Kim, D.W., Kim, D.W., Chung, B.S. and Kim, S.H. (2004) Association of DNA-dependent protein kinase with hypoxia inducible factor-1 and its implication in resistance to anticancer drugs in hypoxic tumor cells. *Exp Mol Med*, **36**, 233-242.
- 294. Yang, J., Ahmed, A., Poon, E., Perusinghe, N., de Haven Brandon, A., Box, G., Valenti, M., Eccles, S., Rouschop, K., Wouters, B. *et al.* (2009) Small-molecule activation of p53 blocks hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha and vascular endothelial growth factor expression in vivo and leads to tumor cell apoptosis in normoxia and hypoxia. *Mol Cell Biol*, 29, 2243-2253.
- 295. Protic-Sabljic, M. and Kraemer, K.H. (1985) One pyrimidine dimer inactivates expression of a transfected gene in xeroderma pigmentosum cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, **82**, 6622-6626.
- 296. Pitsikas, P., Francis, M.A. and Rainbow, A.J. (2005) Enhanced host cell reactivation of a UV-damaged reporter gene in pre-UV-treated cells is delayed in Cockayne syndrome cells. *J Photochem Photobiol B*, **81**, 89-97.
- 297. Liu, L. and Rainbow, A.J. (2004) Pre-UV-treatment of cells results in enhanced host cell reactivation of a UV damaged reporter gene in CHO-AA8 chinese hamster ovary cells but not in transcription-coupled repair deficient CHO-UV61 cells. *Bioscience reports*, 24, 559-576.

- 311. Wei, Q., Matanoski, G.M., Farmer, E.R., Hedayati, M.A. and Grossman, L. (1995) DNA repair capacity for ultraviolet light-induced damage is reduced in peripheral lymphocytes from patients with basal cell carcinoma. *The Journal of investigative dermatology*, **104**, 933-936.
- 312. Fisher, D.E. (1994) Apoptosis in cancer therapy: crossing the threshold. *Cell*, **78**, 539-542.
- 313. Zhang, L., Subarsky, P. and Hill, R.P. (2007) Hypoxia-regulated p53 and its effect on radiosensitivity in cancer cells. *Int J Radiat Biol*, **83**, 443-456.
- 314. Ashcroft, M., Taya, Y. and Vousden, K.H. (2000) Stress signals utilize multiple pathways to stabilize p53. *Mol Cell Biol*, **20**, 3224-3233.
- 315. Iyer, N.V., Kotch, L.E., Agani, F., Leung, S.W., Laughner, E., Wenger, R.H., Gassmann, M., Gearhart, J.D., Lawler, A.M., Yu, A.Y. *et al.* (1998) Cellular and developmental control of O2 homeostasis by hypoxia-inducible factor 1 alpha. *Genes Dev*, 12, 149-162.
- 316. Ryan, H.E., Lo, J. and Johnson, R.S. (1998) HIF-1 alpha is required for solid tumor formation and embryonic vascularization. *The EMBO journal*, 17, 3005-3015.
- 317. Smith, M.L., Kontny, H.U., Zhan, Q., Sreenath, A., O'Connor, P.M. and Fornace, A.J., Jr. (1996) Antisense GADD45 expression results in decreased DNA repair and sensitizes cells to u.v.-irradiation or cisplatin. *Oncogene*, 13, 2255-2263.
- 318. Fitch, M.E., Cross, I.V. and Ford, J.M. (2003) p53 responsive nucleotide excision repair gene products p48 and XPC, but not p53, localize to sites of UV-irradiation-induced DNA damage, in vivo. *Carcinogenesis*, **24**, 843-850.
- 319. Amundson, S.A., Do, K.T., Shahab, S., Bittner, M., Meltzer, P., Trent, J. and Fornace, A.J., Jr. (2000) Identification of potential mRNA biomarkers in peripheral blood lymphocytes for human exposure to ionizing radiation. *Radiat Res*, **154**, 342-346.
- 320. Amundson, S.A., Patterson, A., Do, K.T. and Fornace, A.J., Jr. (2002) A nucleotide excision repair master-switch: p53 regulated coordinate induction of global genomic repair genes. *Cancer Biol Ther*, **1**, 145-149.